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MISCELLANEOUS JONES ACT EXEMPTIONS

WEDNES JAY, MAY 20, 1992

Hout 1 OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE,
COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES,
Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m, in room 1334,
Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Walter B. Jones (Chairman
of the Subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Jones, Borski, Pickett, Taylor,
Hertel, Tallon, Ortiz; Lent, Fields, Callahan, and Davis.

Also present: Representatives Anderson, Reed; and Bentley (Full
Committee Member).

Staff present: Carl W. Bentzel, Counsel; Sharon K. Brooks, Coun-
sel; John Cullather, Professional Staff; Samuel Whitehurst, Jr.,
Counsel; Theresa Antoine, Staff Assistant; Kip Robinson, Minority
Counsel; and Ann M. Mueller, Clerk.

Full Committee Staff present: Edmund B. Welch, Chief Counsel;
George Pence, Minority Staff Director/Chief Counsel; Mark Ruge,
Deputy Staff Director; Hugh N. Johnston, Minority Counsel;
gdargherita Woods, Chief Minority Clerk; and Sue Waldron, Press

ssistant.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER B. JONES, A U.S. REPRE-
SENTATIVE FROM NORTH CAROLINA, AND CHAIRMAN, SUB-
COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE

Mr. JoNEs. The Committee will come to order, please.

Today’s hearing will be in three parts. In Part I, we will discuss
coastwise and fisheries documentation. In Part II, we will review
legislation to transfer certain vessels from the National Defense
Reserve Fleet (NDRF) to nonprofit organizations, or to allow non-
profit organizations to scrap NDRF vessels and use the proceeds
therefrom. During Part III, we will consider H.R. 5030, a bill to es-
tablish an alternative penalty for operation of certain vessels in
the coastwise trade of the United States and Puerto Rico.

With regard to coastwise and fisheries documentation, we will
consider testimony from Members of Congress and interested par-
ties on private bills. These bills would permit the entry into our
domestic commerce of vessels that suffer a disability under Section
27 of the 1920 Merchant Marine Act.

If legislation is passed, and if these vessels can comply with
Coast Guard requirements, they then would be allowed to engage
in the coastwise or fisheries trade.

4]
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In the past, special legislation has been approved when the
owner proved that there were extenuating circumstances such as
severe financial hardship, or the unintentional destruction of nec-
essary documentation papers.

For example, a person may have purchased a vessel or spent con-
siderable sums of money in U.S. shipyards to refurbish it. Then,
only after spending the money, was it learned that there was a
defect in the chain of title, or that the vessel was built foreign,
making it impossible to use in the intended trade.

The Committee has also approved special legislation when the
vessel or its operation was unique, and when the documentation for
the commercial service or the fisheries was in the national interest.

I look forward to hearing about the problems facing these vessel
owners, and why they desire legislative relief from various docu-
mentation statutes. -

This morning-we have several Members of Congress who have
something else to do, so the Chairman will recognize the Members
as they appear.

Are there any Members who would like to make an opening
statement?

Mr. Davis.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT W. DAVIS, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MICHIGAN, AND RANKING MINORITY MEMBER, COMMIT-
TEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES

Mr. Davis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to be here
this morning. I want to thank you and Mr. Lent for including H.R.
3086 on the list of bills being considered today.

H.R. 3086, which I introduced last year, will grant coastwise
privileges to the MM 262, a barge owned by the Lafarge Corpora-
tion. This unmanned barge was built in the United States, but was
previously owned by a Canadian corporation. The barge was never
documented or registered in Canada. This defect in the chain of
title prevents its current use in the United States absent passage of
H.R. 3086.

I would like to personally welcome Don Peart, who is president
of Standard Lafarge Corporation, a subsidiary of Lafarge Corpora-
tion. Lafarge, as people know, is a U.S. corporation with extensive
cement and aggregate operations on the Great Lakes, including
Alpena, Michigan. Mr. Peart will provide the Subcommittee with
additional details, and I am sure will be glad to answer any ques-
tions.

I might say the Lafarge Corporation operates the largest cement
plant in North America, in Alpena, Michigan. I have visited the fa-
cility, as a matter of fact, within the last 30 days. They are doing
an excellent job, making a very good product, providing employ-
ment to a lot of people in the area; are cleaning up a mess that was
there; and are spending a lot of time making sure they comply
with all the environmental needs of the community.

So I am very pleased to be sponsoring this bill and have the
people of Lafarge here testifying today.

I thank you for your consideration of this bill, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JonEs. Is there anyone else?



Mr. Reed.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN F. REED, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM RHODE ISLAND

Mr. Reep. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I thank you for allowing me the opportunity to testify in support
of H.R. 4191, legislation I have introduced to waive certain Jones
Act requirements for the vessel Southern Yankee. -

In January, I was contacted by Mr. Robert Wenzel of North
Kingstown, Rhode Island, who had discovered that the sailboat he
had spent thousands of dollars rebuilding does not qualify for coast-
wise trade documentation because it was previously owned by a
non-citizen. :

The vessel was built by the Morgan Division of Catalina Yachts
in Florida in 1988 for the Bay Yacht Agency of Annapolis, Mary-
land. The Bay Yacht Agency then sold the vessel to Mr. Udo
Warmhold, who is not an American citizen. While owned by Mr.
Warmhold, the boat suffered severe fire and smoke damage and
was declared a total loss.

In November 1990, Mr. Wenzel purchased the vessel from the
Cigna Insurance Company. Mr. Wenzel then proceeded to repair
the vessel and invested $33,560 in repairs and labor in order to
meet Coast Guard safety requirements. The vessel received no re-
pairs in foreign shipyards, no foreign subsidies, nor did it leave
U.S. waters.

In early 1991, after completing these repairs, Mr. Wenzel began
the Coast Guard documentation process. Unfortunately, Mr.
Wenzel discovered that Mr. Warmhold was not an American citi-
zen, and that he needed a Jones Act waiver before he could begin
the sailing charter operation he and his wife had planned.

In January, Mr. Wenzel brought this matter to my attention.
Working in conjunction with the staff of the Merchant Marine and
Fisheries Committee and the Coast Guard, H.R. 4191 was intro-
duced in order to permit Mr. Wenzel to go forward with his busi-
ness plans.

I know of no reason why the Southern Yankee should not be
granted a waiver. The facts above suggest that this situation com-
ports with the spirit of the Jones Act. All repairs were made in
America. Passage of this legislation will allow a Rhode Islander to
get his business under way.

Mr. Wenzel completed the extensive repairs himself and simply
wants to get his boat in the water in time for the summer charter
‘sieigslon. I urge the Subcommittee to support the passage of H.R.

I thank you and Mr. Lent for your cooperation and assistance.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JoNEs. Does anyone else want to be recognized?

I ask unanimous consent that materials from the following be in-
cluded in the hearing record: my record statement on the Mari-
posa; the Honorable Robert W. Davis (R-MI) on the Day Dream; the
Honorable Helen D. Bentley (R-MD) on the North Atlantic; the
Honorable Wayne T. Gilchrest (R-MD) on the Blithe Spirit, the
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Bluejacket, and the Jubilee; and the Honorable Tom McMillen (D-
MD) on the A Weigh Lz{; and Fifty-Fifty.
[The statements of Messrs. Jones, Davis, Gilchrest, McMillen,
and Mrs. Bentley can be found at the end of the hearing.]

Mr. Jongs. The Chair recognizes Mr. Bunning, a former Member
of this Committee.

STATEMENT OF HON. JIM BUNNING, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM KENTUCKY

Mr. BunNiING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure to be
back in Merchant Marine and Fisheries’ hearing room.

And, Congressman Davis, thank you for listening to what I have
to say today.

I thank the Subcommittee for inviting me to your meeting and
allowing me to introduce my guest from Warsaw, Kentucky, Wins-
low Baker. Warsaw, Kentucky, is in Gallatin County, the smallest
of all counties in Kentucky. If Congressman Borski were here, he
might be interested to know Gallatin County is named for Albert
Gallatin, who was once elected to the U.S. Senate, but they
wouldn’t let him serve his full term, because they found out he
hadn’t been in the country long enough to become a U.S. citizen.
So they made him Secretary of the Treasury.

In any event, it is my pleasure to introduce to you Mr. Winslow
Baker, who serves as the Warsaw City’s Economic Development
Corporation representative. He is going to be testifying in favor of
S. 1973, which was a bill put in by my colleague in the U.S. Senate,
Senator Wendell Ford.

Mr. Baker is here to talk to you about an economic opportunity
for Gallatin County. I don’t want to give away what it is, so I
would like to turn over the testimony to Mr. Baker.

Mr. JoNEs. Mr. Baker, you are recognized.

STATEMENT OF HON. WINSLOW BAKER, COUNCILMAN, CITY OF
WARSAW, AND MEMBER, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CORPORA-
TION FOR GALLATIN COUNTY, KENTUCKY

Mr. BAKER. Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, it
is privilege to appear before you to discuss the transfer of a vessel
to the city of Warsaw.

My name is Winslow Baker. I am the Warsaw City Council Rep-
resentative to the Gallatin County Economic Development Corpora-
tion. My reason for being here is that the city of Warsaw could use
some economic development, and we would like to have your help
in making it possible.

The ship we are requesting would be part of the National De-
fense Fleet and has no current usefulness to the United States Gov-
ernment. Of course, the ship to be transferred would be determined
by what is available from the Department of Transportation.

I believe maybe I should talk a little about the city of Warsaw
and how the City intends to use the ship. The citg of Warsaw is
located between Louisville and Cincinnati on U.S. Highway 42.
Within an hour of an international airport and regional shopping
area and downtown Cincinnati, Gallatin County is situated on the
Ohio River. However, since being bypassed by Interstate 71,

B e e )
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Warsaw has increasingly become a bedroom community, and we
are no longer self-sufficient as we once were. Virtually everyone
h}xlas to work and shop someplace else, and we would like to change
that.

The Ohio Riverfront is an outstanding attraction for the City.
The City and County officials want to develop the area to its full
potential. Currently, we have two large marinas and the largest
groups using these marinas are from Indianapolis, Cincinnati, and
Louisville.

I am here asking the Subcommittee to assist us in making our
economic development plans a reality. These plans include the use
of a ship as the centerpiece for a tourist trade.

The City has cleared and built a large park on the river. For
some time, the Economic Corporation, in conjunction with the City
Council, has been exporting a riverfront complex with dining and
entertainment.

Our intentions are to set up a corporation to lease the ship from
the City, move it to Warsaw, and sublease the areas of the ship to
individuals for restaurants and shops. We have been working on
this for some time and have several interested investors. Also, we
are getting a lot of inquiries about leasing space on the ship.

I realize there has been some discussion about the feasibility of
moving the ship to Warsaw. The City has engaged the services of
Richard Lamb of American Boats in Alton, Illinois. Mr. Lamb is
confident the ship can be moved to the site. In fact, just before I
left for Washington, another ship mover from Cincinnati contacted
me, asking if he could bid on the move.

My fellow councilmen and representatives on the Economic Cor-
poration realize this is a big step for Warsaw, but with determina-
’lclion and dedication to the project, I know we will make this

appen.

Again, thank you for allowing me to appear today. I will be glad
to answer any questions you may have.

Mr. Jones. Thank you, Mr. Baker.

What type of vessel do you require?

Mr. BAkeER. We have acquired some specifications located down
on the Gulf Coast. Those specs are the ones we sent to Mr. Lamb at
American Boat to review. It is a freighter. It is what they used
gﬁ;ing the Second World War. They were referred to as Victory

ips.

Mr. JonEs. Do you know of any obstacles along the Mississippi
and Ohio Rivers that would prevent the vessel from being towed to
Warsaw?

Mr. BAKER. As it exists today, there were some tall masts and a
smokestack that would have to be removed to get under one real
low bridge.

Mr. JoNes. How do you plan to get the vessel to Warsaw?

Mr. BAKER. American Boat is a barge line company.

There is another company called Ohio River Company that is a
barge line company, that operates on the Ohio and Mississippi. We
would use their facilities to tow it up the Mississippi, up to the
Ohio River to Warsaw.

Mr. JoNEs. Are there any other questions from anyone?
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Being no further questions, Congressman Bunning and Mr.
Baker, we thank you for your appearance.

Mr. BunNING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

‘IiVIr. JoNEs. At this point in the hearing, we are going to go out of
order.

Congressman Colorado, we invite you to speak to us.

STATEMENT OF HON. ANTONIO J. COLORADO, JR., THE RESIDENT
COMMISSIONER, COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO; ACCOM-
PANIED BY DANIEL M. CONATON, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT
AND GENERAL COUNSEL, PUERTO RICO MARINE MANAGE-
MENT, INC,, SAN JUAN, PUERTO RICO

Mr. CoLorapo. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am ac-
companied today by Mr. Daniel Conaton, Senior Vice President and
General Counsel of Puerto Rico Marine Management, Inc.
(PRMM]I). I thank you again for the opportunity to appear before
you in support of H.R. 5030.

H.R. 5030 is a bill to provide much needed assistance to the
people of Puerto Rico by aiding our local shipping companies in
providing continued service to the citizens of our Commonwealth
and the people in the mainland United States.

Mr. Chairman, this bill would provide relief to our small Puerto
Rico Maritime Shipping Authority (PRMSA) from any further reg-
ulatory interpretation from the Maritime Administration
(MARAD) that could threaten our economic well-being.

Specifically, it would amend Section 506 of the Merchant Marine
Act of 1936, by allowing nine vessels built with construction-differ-
ential subsidies (CDS) and which are currently operating from the
mainland United States to the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, to be
exempted from any provisions of Section 506 or from future regula-
tory interpretations which would require a “foreign voyage” when
carrying maritime cargo to and from Puerto Rico.

The most cbvious and most immediate beneficiaries of any legis-
lative exemption to Section 506 (46 App. U.S.C. 1156) will be the
American-flag operators which service the Island: the Puerto Rico
Maritime Shipping Authority; its agent, the Puerto Rico Marine
Management, Inc.; and Sea-Land Services, Inc. The real benefici-
aries, however, will be the people from the mainland United States
and Puerto Rico, who are the recipients of cargo shipped between
these two locations. .

Commercial products come to Puerto Rico from almost every
State in the Nation, and our cargo moves through many ports of
call: New Orleans, Louisiana; Jacksonville, Florida; Charleston,
South Carolina; Baltimore, Maryland; and Edison, New Jersey.

For example, the Port of Jacksonville, Florida, is one of the big-
gest beneficiaries of trade with Puerto Rico. At 26 percent of Jack-
sonville’s total tonnage, more trade takes place with Puerto Rico
than with any port. The rest of the Caribbean accounts for 24 per-
cent of their business (all in terms of tonnage), South America for
19 percent, Europe for 10 percent, and the Far East for 8 percent.
If we just look at container cargo in and out of Jacksonville, Puerto
Rico accounted for 43 percent of such trade versus 32 percent for
South America, and 15 percent for Europe. The Port of Jackson-
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ville and, by extension, the entire Jacksonville area, obviously has
a stake in Puerto Rico’s continued prosperity.

In 1991, Puerto Rico accounted for 14.1 percent of the general
cargo going in and out of the Port of New Orleans and 41.5 of the
container cargo.

In the New York/New Jersey area, if Puerto Rican data is in-
cluded with all foreign country trade data, Puerto Rico accounts
for 7.5 percent of such overseas business, inbound and outbou 11
together. In terms of outbound shipments, Puerto Rico ranks third,
behind Korea and Taiwan, and ranks tenth in inbound shipments.

In fact, seaborne transportation of goods purchased by the citi-
zens of Puerto Rico accounts for over $11 billion in revenue and
generates well over 155,000 jobs in the continental United States.
Another $11 billion in profits, in net income, comes also to the
mainland because of that trading, amounting to over $22 billion
from Puerto Rico that comes to the mainland that obviously gener-
ates very close to 250,000 jobs.

It is important to realize that Puerto Rico ranks among the top
ten world customers of the mainland U.S.A. In 1990, our purchases
were greater than the combined purchases of Brazil, Argentina,
Chile, Colombia, and Peru all together. Puerto Rico has a popula-
tion of 3.6 million, while those five South American countries have
a total population of 253 million people.

It is interesting to note also that, worldwidz, its investment
abroad generated last year $54 billion, not including Puerto Rico.
Puerto Rico alone generated $11 billion in net profit to U.S. main-
land companies. This is about 16 percent of all the worldwide
income that the mainland had last year.

Another interesting point is that Puerto Rico is currently carry-
ing a disproportionate share of the burden of the transportation
cost associated with financing the U.S. merchant marine. This rep-
resents an additional cost of 5 percent of all goods purchased in
Puerto Rico. To the extent that an exemption to the 506 require-
ment—which also affects trade to these areas—will be granted, the
entire Island of Puerto Rico will benefit.

We have to realize that Puerto Rico income depends basically on
manufacturing and its trade to the mainland and other parts of the
world. Most of its trade is with the mainland, and 40 percent of its
net income is from manufacturing. Obviously, the cost of bringing
products into Puerto Rico, as Puerto Rico has no natural resources,
Puerto Rico has to bring all its products, mostly from the main-
land, but all of them from abroad and all the products, after they
are 1f(';nished, are sent back to the mainland or other parts of the
world.

Mr. Chairman, this amendment will not cost the U.S. Govern-
ment any funds. On the contrary, as proposed, in order to take ad-
vantage of this grandfather clause for Puerto Rico, an operator will
have to repay the then-outstanding unamortized CDS amount. In
the case of the five vessels operated by Puerto Rico Maritime Ship-
ping Authority, that will be approximately $4.5 million.

Will this legislation cause the loss of jobs? On the contrary, this
legislation will save jobs. If our shipping authority is forced to go
out of business because this problem is not corrected, all of our

.
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ports of call will be impacted. Another area that will be affected
will be the shipping yards on the mainland.

Mr. Chairman, we need this remedied now to ensure the Com-
monwealth of Puerto Rico will, in the future, be protected against
any further potential arbitrary rulings from MARAD in the future.
I believe H.R. 5030 is the vehicle to resolve the long and important
dispute for the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Jones. I appreciate your testimony. We will have questions
for the shipping panels that will be heard later.

Mr. CoLoraDo. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jongs. Thank you.

The Chairman recognizes Mr. Donald Peart.

STATEMENT OF DONALD PEART, PRESIDENT, STANDARD
LAFARGE CORPORATION, CANFIELD, OHIO

Mr. PeaARrT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to
testify before the Subcommittee. I would also like to thank Con-
gressman Bob Davis for introducing H.R. 3086, a bill to permit the
return of Barge MM 262 to U.S. flag and operation.

I am Donald Peart, President of Standard Lafarge, a subsidiary
of Lafarge Corporation, which is a U.S. corporation with aggregate
and cement operations on the Great Lakes and elsewhere in the
United States. Standard Lafarge produces sand, gravel, stone, and
other materials for.construction. We have operations in New York,
Ohio, Michigan, West Virginia, Kentucky, and Illinois.

HR. 3086 would waive certain provisions of the Jones Act to
permit Lafarge to use Barge MM 262 in the coastwise trade of the
United States and on the Great Lakes. Barge MM 262 was built in
New Orleans in 1965. In 1989, it was refitted and repaired in the
United States and sold to a Canadian company to be used by a Ca-
nadian division of Lafarge. Since the vessel could not be used for
the intended purposes, it was never documented or registered in
Canada. Ownership of the barge now resides with Lafarge Corpora-
tion, our parent company.

Last summer, Standard Lafarge needed Barge MM 262 to trans-
port stone from its Marblehead, Ohio, quarry to customers on the
Great Lakes, but the barge could not be used because it had once
been sold to a Canadian company. The barge was needed because a
vessel operator who had agreed to carry 300,000 tons of aggregate
from the quarry to our customers witﬁ, shallow draft ports, can-
celed mid-season. I understand that the vessel operator was unable
to find enough additional cargo from other sources to make it fi-
nancially worthwhile to service our quarry.

We were unable to charter another vessel to carry this 300,000
tons last year, which resulted in a loss of business and forced us to
lay off employees and close our quarry earlier than planned for the
1991 season.

Since the Marblehead quarry is dependent upon waterborne
transportation, we are concerned about facing similar problems
this shipping season. Qur main problem is that U.S. Great Lakes
vessels that can be, and are, chartered to carry most of our aggre-
gate cannot be used to service all of our customers. They lack the
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shallow draft and maneuverability needed to access some of our
customers’ ports. Moreover, the quarry produces one-to-fifteen-ton
stones that cannot be transported on most existing U.S. Great
Lakes vessels. We need Barge MM 262 to service these particular
customers and markets. Although many of the U.S. Great Lakes
operators, including tug and barge companies, would like to help us
out, their equipment is not appropriate for all of our needs or is
not available when required.

I would like to emphasize that Barge MM 262 would only be used
by Lafarge for the carriage of its proprietary cargo; we would be
chartering U.S.-flag tugs from Great Lakes operators in order to
tow the barge; and the barge will not replace our use of Great
Lakes carriers. In fact, we are expanding our use of U.S. Great
Lakes carriers because of the increased production at the Marble-
head quarry. Lafarge has invested $7.4 million to modernize the
Marblehead quarry and nearly double its capacity, and an addition-
al $4 million to expand the dock into deeper water. This has pro-
vided new employment opportunities to many on the Lakes, includ-
ing U.S.-flag operators.

With access to the barge, we will be able to keep the quarry in
production for a longer period each year, which will provide addi-
tional work and income for the quarry’s employees. Because we
will be hiring tugs to tow the barge, we will be adding to employ-
ment on the Lakes.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity to testify. I would
be happy to answer any questions you may have.

Mr. JoNEs. Are there any questions?

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Peart, in simple terms, this is just a chain-of-citizenship
issue; isn’t that correct? :

Mr. PEART. That is correct.

Mr. Davis. As you said, it is U.S.-built, U.S.-repaired. It is going
to be pushed by United States-crewed tugs; is that right?

Mr. PeART. That is correct.

Mr. Davis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. No more questions.

Mr. Jones. The Chair recognizes Mr. Anderson.

STATEMENT OF HON. GLENN M. ANDERSON, A U.S.
REPRESENTATIVE FROM CALIFORNIA

Mr. ANDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity
to testify on behalf of Assistance International and their request
for two retired vessels from the Maritime Administration’s reserve
fleet. Assistance International has a long and storied history of vol-
unteer and humanitarian efforts, efforts that are directed at the
idea of ‘““a handup rather than a handout.”

This seems a particularly fitting time to support an organization
which embodies an idea which is receiving so much press of late.
Since 1947, Assistance International has brought committed,
skilled volunteers to the mission of helping people around the
world to better their material condition. I am proud to have Cap-
tain Fred Stabbert, the Chairman of Assistance International, as a
resident and contributor to the community of Long Beach, Califor-
nia.
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I have introduced legislation, H.R. 3036, on behalf of Assistance
International, so that this organization can take ships which are
destined for the scrap heap and put them to productive use. (MV
Mizar, MV Mirfac, and RV Conrad) In the intervening time period
between the introduction of that legislation, two of the three ships
detailed in that legislation have either been so thoroughly stripped
so as to make their refurbishment impossible or they have been
scrapped.

Assistance International has since proposed an alternative ship
which they could use for their good work, the LST Tioga County,
which is currently on the schedule to be scrapped. I very much
hope we can work with this Committee to see that legislation is
moved forward which makes this vessel transfer possible in the
near term. I would also ask your Committee’s help in seeing that
these vessels are not completely stripped before they are trans-
ferred to this organization.

Assistance International not only has the skill, experience, and
talent to put these vessels to good use, but the dedication. The rela-
tively small amount of money to be derived from scrapping these
vessels seems almost trivial in comparison to the magnitude of the
good which can be achieved through this transfer.

In conclusion, I want to compliment the staff of your Committee,
particularly Mr. Sam Whitehurst, for their work in looking into
the feasibility of my legislation. Thank you once again, Mr. Chair-
man, and I look forward to continuing to work with your Commit-
tee to see that this transfer is implemented.

Thank you very much.

Mr. JoNEes. Thank you, Mr. Anderson.

The next witness is Assistance International, Captain Stabbert.

STATEMENT OF CAPTAIN DAVID STABBERT, DIRECTOR OF VOCA-
TIONAL TRAINING, ASSISTANCE INTERNATIONAL, INC., ACCOM-
PANIED BY CAPTAIN FRED STABBERT, PRESIDENT; REAR AD-
MIRAL JOHN BELL JOHNSON, USN (Ret.), VICE PRESIDENT; AND
CAPTAIN RICHARD STABBERT, DIRECTOR OF MARINE OPER-
ATIONS, ASSISTANCE INTERNATIONAL, INC., ST. THOMAS, U.S.
VIRGIN ISLANDS/LONG BEACH, CA/VIENNA, VA/RENTON, WA,
RESPECTIVELY

Capt. STABBERT. Good morning, Honorable Members of the Mer-
chant Marine and Fisheries Committee.

I would like to introduce my father, Captain Fred Stabbert,
founder of Assistance International, and Admiral John Johnson,
the first president of the organization. They are sitting right
behind me.

My name is Captain David Stabbert, and I am here to testify on
behalf of Assistance International. The purpose of this testimony is
to request that the United States Government transfer to Assist-
ance two surplus vessels, which are the MV Robert Conrad and the
LST Tioga County for the purpose of economic development and vo-
cational training in Central America.

Assistance International is a nonprofit organization that special-
izes in economic development and vocational training. Assistance
was started in the late 1940’s. World War II had just ended, and we
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were concerned about the needs that we saw in underdeveloped
areas. We decided that we could make a difference by combining
American volunteers who knew how to build and operate business
and industry with people who needed economic and vocational
training. As a marine-based organization, we gathered experts in
the fields of health, agriculture, and industry. Our ship-based
teams specialized in remote villages and towns, utilizing their skills
to mecet the immediate needs of the area.

For example, our hospital ship, the Willis Shank, once a derelict
World War II minesweeper, was completely renovated ‘into a first-
class facility with eight hospital beds, a surgery, X-ray equipment,
and dental equipment. This vessel was staffed by volunteer doctors,
dentists, nurses, and others who gave of their time to make these
projects successful.

Other vessels in our fleet carried volunteers to distant locations
where they, in conjunction with the local people, installed genera-
tors for power, sawmills, logging equipment, taught skills such as
welding, electricity, engine repair, and more. Eventually, we were
operating five ships, three airplanes, and a vocational training fa-
cility to meet the needs of the North Country. This program devel-
oped leaders in every tribe and village, and thus ensured the con-
tinued success still seen today.

In 1967, we turned our attention to Central America, when we
were asked to help the weavers in Guatemala who had no market
for their products. Our first efforts were to gather up sewing ma-
chines, which we loaded onto our vessels and distributed to various
villages. We then began a training operation where the people
were taught to use patterns, how to use colorfast dyes, and how to
weave the threads tighter to reduce shrinkage, thus enabling their
industry to become competitive in the world market. This one
project alone increased the daily wage of the weaver from approxi-
mately 50 cents per day to over $2 per day.

In addition to the economic development projects, Assistance was
always alert to the problems of natural disasters. We were avail-
able following the earthquake in Nicaragua, as well as numerous
other disasters, such as Hurricane Fifi.

The advent of political turmoil in Central America curtailed our
programs, making it impossible to continue until recently. Never
has the opportunity to help Central America been as great, nor has
the Central American cry for Assistance been as loud as it is today.

It is with our goal of “a handup instead of a handout” that we
have set our sights on the Central *American need for fisheries
management, marine transportation, marine construction, and
.maritime-related vocational training. In order to begin meeting
these needs, we must have a minimum of two pieces of marine
equipment.

The equipment that Assistance is requesting are two surplus ves-
sels that are old and of relatively inconsequential value, but com-
bined with our marine expertise in operations and vocational train-
ing, these vessels will make a great difference.

The 212-foot Robert Conrad with a scrap value of less than
$25,000, is scheduled to be sunk and used as a fish reef. In the
hands of Assistance and its volunteers, what was destined to lie at
the bottom of the ocean will be renovated and activated as a float-
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ing fisheries management and studies facility for Central America.
This vessel will house research groups, educators, students, and
business consultants as it plies the Central American waters. What
was destined for scrap will become a shining, operating symbol of
progress to a people who are desperately in need of examples to
substantiate their faith in the free economic and political society
that they have worked so hard for.

The LST Tioga County is a 1952 385-foot landing craft that is
scheduled to be scrapped. The scrap value of this vessel is less than
$150,000. This vessel is ideally suited for Assistance use as a voca-
tional training facility, specializing in the marine construction
fields. It is the answer to the desperate need for training of the
area’s youth; and, in addition, it will be operated by these same
students to help their countries by providing the marine infrastruc-
ture, such as pile driving, breakwater construction, and other serv-
ices needed by the small coastal villages. This will enable them to
transport their local products to market, as well as receive the sup-
plies necessary to support their communities.

In summary, there is a desperate cry for Assistance in Central
America for both economic development and for vocational train-
ing. The $150,000 to $200,000 combined scrap value of these vessels
is minute compared to the good use that these vessels can be put to
without even accounting for the value of future U.S. trade that will
stem from these projects. Our background and years of marine ex-
perience have proven our capability to perform.

We want to improve the conditions in Central America so that
people do not have to leave their countries to emigrate to the
United States in order to make a living, so that the communities
and groups of coastal people can experience economic stability,
which was previously only a dream, but will now be a reality. We
would like to help them achieve stability.

Therefore, we respectfully request your assistance in this endeav-
or by approving the transfer of the vessels that we request. Thank
you.

Mr. JoNEs. Please explain how Assistance funds its projects.

Capt. STABBERT. The majority of the folks that work with Assist-
ance are volunteers, but the funding comes from individual dona-
tions. It has come from corporations and foundations.

Mr. JonEs. Could you give us more details about how the Conrad
would be used as a fishery management and study facility?

Capt. StaBBerT. I will say tHis. My brother is far more an expert
in this one field than I am; I will do the best I can. If I misspeak, I
will ask him to come up and answer your question.

The Conrad will have to be refurbished; she is in very sad shape.
When she is running, she will be taken down into the Caribbean
Basin and will conduct oceanographic studies in the areas of avail-
ability of bottom fish. From there on, she will be used in imple-
menting of that fisheries aspect from the fishing to the transporta-
tion of the fish to the wholesaling of the fish—that sort of thing.

So it is firstly a maritime trade school, then fisheries research
(with that vessel).

Mr. JonEgs. Have you had occasion to convert these types of ves-
sels before?
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Capt. STABBERT. Yes, sir, we sure have. I have some pictures, too,
that I have brought with me.

I would say about 10 vessels in all.

Mr. JonNEs. So you know what you are getting into?

Capt. STABBERT. It is very interesting to see a hulk turn into
something that is absolutely beautiful.

Mr. JoNES. Are there any other questions?

Mr. Callahan.

Mr. CaLLAHAN. Where are the vessels refurbished?

Capt. StaBBeRT. The majority of our work has been done in the
Northwest. But one boat is coming from the Northwest—actually,
from California. Tioga is in California. The Conrad is laid up here
in Virginia, so that work will probably be done in New Orleans.

Mr. CaLLaHAN. That is what I was going to say. Wouldn't it be
more practical to refurbish them somewhere on the Gulf Coast,
like in south Alabama?

Capt. STABBERT. I probably shouldn’t have said New Orleans. I
would say somewhere on the Gulf Coast.

Mr. CALLAHAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. TayLor. Captain, I am curious, seeing that we have a trade
imbalance with regard to seafood already with Central America,
why would it be in the interests of the American taxpayer to fur-
ther subsidize this imbalance?

I go through the packing plants in south Alabama, Mississippi,
Louisiana and all the time see the 50-pound bags of shrimp—
Produce of Costa Rica, Product of El Salvador. There is obviously a
flourishing market.

I think it is—80 percent of all the shrimp in America come from
someplace else. Why would I want to make that worse? That
shrimp comes in and lowers the price of the American product. The
American fisherman has to now compete not only with the subsi-
dies of other countries, in the case of the Mexicans, but if we now
give this ship to someone in Central America, we are in effect sub-
sidizing another.

How would you—-

Capt. STABBERT. You may be right in some industries.

Mr. TAYLOR. I am exactly right when it comes to seafood, sir. The
Mexican Government controls the seafood industry, and they subsi-
dize that product, and that shrimp comes into the United States,
lowers the price; it is a commodity, and it makes it that much
harder for the American shrimper to compete.

Capt. STABBERT. In no way whatsoever are we dealing with the
shrimp or the lobster market. We are talking about what is now
knov#i'n as “bottom fish” or ‘‘scrap fish” that will simply feed
people.

Now, whether it is people in Central America, South America, or
shipped over to Asia, we are talking about bottom fish to feed
people. We are not interested in the shrimp and lobster market, or
I would say, the “high tech” or the expensive seafood market.

Mr. TavLor. But is is still fish that could well end up here in
America. It could, in effect, compete against the product produced
by someone on the East Coast, the Gulf Coast.
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Capt. STABBERT. Once again, you are asking about an area of ex-
pertise my brother is far more qualified to address than I am, be-
cause they are involved in this in the Northwest.

— - —But -we are not talking about the same thing, I don’t believe, at

all.

Mr. TavLor. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JonEs. Is there anyone else?

Captain, thank you very much.

Mr. Jones. The Chair is happy to recognize a very charming
woman of Congress, Ms. Marcy Kaptur.

STATEMENT OF HON. MARCY KAPTUR, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM OHIO

Ms. KapTUR. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
Committee. It is a distinct pleasure to appear before you today in
this magnificent hearing room. I just love to come to this room,
and hope I haven’t worn out my welcome.

I am appreciative of your holding this hearing on requested waiv-
ers for boat owners seeking licensing for vessels for employment in
the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States. On July 23,
1991, I introduced H.R. 3005, which would allow for the licensing of
the Miss Joan, a boat owned by Mr. Robert Lamb, one of my con-
stituents from Oregon, Ohio. The introduction of this bill was nec-
essary because Mr. Lamb was unable to provide all the adequate
documentation to prove that the Miss Joan was used commercially
as a U.S.-flag vessel before he purchased the vessel.

I will just take two minutes here to tell you what happened. I am
sure you have had other situations like this before the Committee.

Mr. Lamb bought the Miss Joan in 1981 from the Northshores
Marina in Spring Lake, Michigan. Mr. Robert G. Doll of Traverse
City, Michigan, was the previous owner, and he used the boat for
charter fishing. As Mr. Lamb went about acquiring all the neces-
sary licenses to enable the Miss Joan to be used as a charter vessel
in Lake Erie—my district borders Lake Erie—he found that he
must have verification from all previous owners that the Miss Joan
was operated under the U.S. flag.

Unfortunately, there was fire at Northshores Marina two years
after Mr. Lamb bought the Miss Joan and all records were de-
stroyed, preventing Mr. Lamb from securing the proper documenta-
tion to show the chain of title.

Despite Mr. Lamb’s perseverance through phone calls, visits to
Traverse City (Mr. Doll’s last known address), and working with
the Toledo Police Department and a local search company, he was
unable to locate Mr. Doll to obtain the necessary verification. After
these efforts proved fruitless, Mr. Lamb contacted me, and I intro-
duced H.R. 3005 to obtain a waiver, so that the boat can be docu-
mented and operated on Lake Erie as a charter boat. My under-
standing is that the Miss Joan meets the requirements necessary
for such a waiver. Mr. Lamb is retired and is not in a position to
purchase another boat.

I believe that your staff has copies of all the documentation that
Mr. Lamb has on the Miss Joan. At the time that I received notifi-
cation of this hearing, my staff spoke again with Mr. Lamb, and he
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indicated that he has provided us with all the documents he has
available on the Miss Joan.

I would appreciate your assistance in approving H.R 3005 and,
consequently, granting this waiver. Your interest in moving the
bill quickly is greatly appreciated. The boat owners represented by
these private bill waivers should not be penalized through circum-
stances that are no fault of their own.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your consideration of my testimo-
ny. I look forward to working with you on moving H.R. 3005
through the Committee and the House.

If the Committee has any questions, I would be happy to respond.

Mr. JonEes. Thank you.

Are there any questions?

If not, we appreciate your coming by.

Ms. KapTur. I thank you very much and I thank the Committee.
G Mr(.iJONES. The Chair now calls Mr. Tom Willis of the U.S. Coast

uard.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS L. WILLIS, CHIEF, VESSEL DOCUMEN-
TATION AND TONNAGE SURVEY BRANCH, MERCHANT VESSEL
INSPECTION AND DOCUMENTATION DIVISION, HEADQUAR-
TERS, UNITED STATES COAST GUARD

Mr. WiLus. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. The Coast Guard does
not have a prepared statement, but I would be happy to answer
any questions any Members of the Subcommittee might have.

Mr. JonEs. We are aware you have no statement. You were pro-
vided information on these vessels under discussion today. Based
upol? ?your review, is there any specific comment you would like to
make?

Mr. WiLLis. Mr. Chairman, we have reviewed all of these vessels
in terms of safety records. We have no opposition from a safety
standpoint. We, of course, do not speak to the policy issues that
would normally be addressed by the Maritime Administration.

We do, however, have a question about the vessel Hazana, identi-
fied in H.R. 4469. We note at the present time it is owned by Jeff
Hossellman and his wife, Vicky. Mrs. Hossellman is not a citizen of
the United States. It is unclear to us whether or not it is desired
that this vessel! be documented in the partial ownership of a non-
citizen. That would be unprecedented, and we would like clarifica-
tion there, please.

Mr. JoNEs. Thank you, Mr. Willis.

Are there any questions?

I appreciate your presence here this morning.

Mr. WiLLis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JoNEs. The Chair calls Reverend Meyers and Mr. Bangert to
come up to the table—and, of course, Mrs. Meyers.

Reverend, you may proceed.

Ry 3
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PANEL CONSISTING OF REVEREND ROBERT N. MEYERS, PRESI-
DENT, LIFE INTERNATIONAL, SILVER SPRING, MARYLAND, AC-
COMPANIED BY MRS. MEYERS; AND PHILIP A. BANGERT, RICH-
ARD L. SINNOTT AND COMPANY, WASHINGTON, DC ON BEHALF
OF THE PORT OF OAKLAND AND THE ASSOCIATION FOR THE
PRESERVATION OF THE PRESIDENTIAL YACHT POTOMAC

Rev. MEYERS. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members of the
Committee. I am Robert N. Meyers, President of Life International.
Thank you for this opportunity to testify before the Merchant
Marine Subcommittee on behalf of H.R. 2832.

Life International is a humanitarian organization formed to use
ships to take aid, technical assistance, training, education, and
medical treatment to the Third World. Under Public Law 97-360,
et al.,, two ships were set aside for Life—the Landing Ship Dock
Donner and the Troop Ship General Nelson M. Walker.

The legislation currently before this Committee, H.R. 2832,
would substitute the Landing Ship Dock Plymouth Rock for the
Donner and set aside both the Plymouth Rock and the Walker until
October 22, 1997. The bill has 27 cosponsors. TN

Life took custody of the Navy hospital ship Sanctuary on Febru-
ary 4, 1990. The Maryland Port Administration is donating a berth
at Pier 5 in the Fairfield area of Baltimore. We have spent over
$500,000 upgrading the ship, on salaries, public relations, et cetera.
Significant contributions of time and expertise have been made by
many individuals and groups, such as electricians and welders. Six
members of the Elevator Construction Union have volunteered 300
hours repairing and activating the elevators. AT&T, through its
Newark Chapter of the Telephone Pioneers, has volunteered to ac-
tivate the phone system on the ship.

Practical and Technical, Inc., of Baltimore have prepared specifi-
cations for the complete refurbishing. We are submitting these
specs to shipyards for cost estimates. We are hoping to classify the
Sanctuary as an industrial ship, rather than a passenger ship,
thereby reducing the cost of bringing it up to Coast Guard certifica-
tion.

The Navy Ship Parts Control Center in Mechanicsburg, Pennsyl-
vania, has many of the parts and equipment that were taken off
the Sanctuary (lifeboats, fire extinguishers, clocks, et cetera), which
they are making available to us.

Delegations from Nigeria, Venezuela, and the former Soviet
Union have visited the ship. We are trying to work out some agree-
ment to barter the humanitarian services of the ship in return for
oil, which we would sell to get the funds to finish the refurbishing,
and oil for the operation.

There are two possibilities for service that are being considered—
Russia and the Horn of Africa.

We are planning to submit a proposal to the State Department
and the Agency for International Development with regard to the
medical initiatives that are going to take place in the former Soviet
Union. We envision that our ship will play a role both in the im-
mediate delivery of direct medical care where it is direly needed to
the New Independent States, as well as provide some form of tech-
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nical assistance that would be more useful in solving long-term
medical problems.

On November 29, 1991, Aleksandr A. Sokhin, M.D., and Michael
d. Chistyakov, M.D., of the Russian Embassy visited the ship and
were so impressed that they became very interested in the Sanctu-
ary’s going to Russia. Dr. Sokhin contacted Moscow and has re-
ceived official notification that they are interested in the Sanctu-
ary’s going to Murmansk and Vladivostok. ~

We were recently told that Smith Hempstone, our Ambassador
to Kenya, requested that our government send a hospital ship to
the Horn of Africa. This request is not only because of the millions
of people with little or no medical treatment, but also for the thou-

" sands of wounded and diseased from the war in Somalia. Knowing

that Life International has a hospital ship, we were called regard-
ing his request.

We talked by phone, and Ambassador Hempstone confirmed that
there is a real need for our ship in that area. The State Depart-
ment and the Agency for International Development feel that the
Horn of Africa is the place the ship will be needed most because of
the constant needs in that area for years to come.

We have met twice with the Dean of the African Diplomatic
Corps, Ambassador Paul Pondi of Cameroon. Ambassador Pondi
passed out packets of information to introduce the Sanctuary
Project to the 45 ambassadors of the African countries at their
March meeting.

It is important that these two ships be set aside so we can assure
those with whom we are negotiating that they will be available.
We have been negotiating with several cities to use the troop ship
Walker as a substance abuse rehabilitation center or a facility for
the homeless. We are approaching States to sponsor the Plymouth
Rock as an agriculture, construction, or vocational school ship,
which would be renamed the Texas, California, or Wisconsin. ;

Thank you.

Mr. JoNEs. Reverend Meyers, how close is Life International to
having the ship Sanctuary ready for sea?

Rev. MEYERS. We have now paid $8,000 to draw up specs for the
ship from Practical and Technical—it is two people, Gabriel Inrini
and David Breitner, whose combined experience at Sparrow’s
Point, Bethlehem Steel—and that spec, which is quite extensive,
has been sent to seven shipyards, and now we are waiting. The esti-
mated cost of refurbishing the ship, the State Department has said
that if we can finish the refurbishing of the ship, that there is a
good likelihood they would finance this for the ex-Soviet republics.

Mr. JoNEs. All right, sir. What has to be done to General Walker
and Plymouth Rock so your organization can use them?

Rev. MEYERS. We have been negotiating for years with the city of
New York to use that as a ship for the homeless. We are now talk-
ing about using it for a substance abuse city for the State of Mary-
land. What we would do in that case, Mr. Chairman, Members of
the Committee, we would not activate the main engines like we
would do with the Sanctuary. That ship would simply be towed to a
place and moored there asa stationary vessel.
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With regard to the Plymouth Rock, it is in excellent condition,
and that wouldn’t take very much money to activate that as a con-
struction ship or agriculture ship or a medical ship.

Mr. JoNEs. Reverend Meyers, do you feel Life International has
adequate funding in order to accomplish your objective?

Rev. MEYERS. Absolutely, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JoNES. Mr. Bangert, I ask you to step aside for a minute and
let me recognize a Member of Congress.

It is my pleasure to welcome to the Committee Ms. Nancy Pelosi.

PANEL CONSISTING OF HON, NANCY PELOSI, A U.S. REPRESENT-
ATIVE FROM CALIFORNIA, AND WILLIAM J. WHALEN, EXECU-
TIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL MARITIME MUSEUM ASSOCIATION,
SAN FRANCISCO, CA

STATEMENT OF HON. NANCY PELOSI

Ms. PerLosi. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be accompanied today by Mr. Wil-
liam Whalen, Executive Director of the National Maritime
Ig.[usgum Association and former Director of the National Park

ervice.

The subject before us that I have come to testify about is the con-
cept of utilizing the proceeds from the sale of scrapped National
Defense Reserve Fleet ships. On this score, Mr. Chairman, I want
to thank you for conducting the hearing today and for the latitude
that you i;ave demonstrated in discussing the concept of using the
proceeds from surplus vessels to address other Federal maritime
needs. I am sympathetic, as a Member of the Appropriations Sub-
committee that funds the Maritime Administration, and well un-
derstand how important it is to maintain funding for the corre-
sponding projects under your jurisdiction.

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, the issue of utilizing
proceeds from the sale of scrapped National Defense Reserve Fleet
ships has particular importance to my district and the San Francis-
co Bay area. Congress, as you know, acted in 1987 to create a sepa-
rate unit of the National Park Service to recognize the national
significance of the largest collection of historic ships in the world.
The San Francisco Maritime National Historical Park faces a back-
log in repairs and maintenance for the historic ships and is without
reserves to keep pace with the restorative work required to main-
tain the ships.

The Maritime Park has a nonprofit association which contributes
in part to the upkeep of historic ships and which could function as
a conduit for revenues for scrapped reserve ships toward the resto-
ration of the National Historic Fleet. This is a concept modeled on
the Merchant Mariner Memorial, included in Public Law 101-595,
which allowed scrapped reserve vessels to be used by nonprofits to
construct a memorial to merchant mariners.

I believe the same model could be used to allow the proceeds
from the sale of a national asset to be channeled for the purpose of
maintaining another national asset. Mr. Chairman, Congress decid-
ed that these historic ships were nationally significant and worthy
of preservation, but the strong Federal commitment to keep them
afloat has been lacking.
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The Jeremiah O’Brien, the restored and seaworthy workhorse of
World War II in the historic collection, is docked at Fort Mason
Center. It is the only true replica in the Nation of the 2,750 Liberty
ships built during World War II. In fact, the Jeremiah O’Brien was
the beneficiary of Public Law 101-595 in receiving over $200,000
for its restoration. Its original funding was provided through the
National Historic Trust, and recently, the National Park Service
provided over $400,000 to fund badly needed drydocking, inspec-
tion, and repairs. This is the kind of cross-section of Federal inter-
est that is needed to support related Federal maritime projects.

Another issue at stake is the preservation of skilled and special-
ized labor that is necessary to care for the historic ships. Many of
the skills required to maintain and repair the historic ships are
unique where specialized carpenters and craftsmen are needed to
work on traditional ship riggings and wooden-hulled ships, the
oldest dating to 1886. It is in the long-term interest of the Maritime
Park to develop these skills among its staff and to preserve these
uncommon and "exceptional skills in the American labor force.
Without this expertise, we would be dependent on foreign skilled
labor to preserve American history.

In addition to these skilled workers, hundreds of hours of volun-
teer effort is contributed to maintaining the ships. There is also
considerable local interest and support for the preservation of the
National Fleet of Historic Ships.

No visit to San Francisco is complete without a tour along the
waterfront. A tremendous effort has been made to capture the rich
history of the Pacific Coast sailing ship days, and I think that the
Maritime Park has one of the foremost maritime displays any-
where in the world. I invite you to visit the park, Mr. Chairman
and Members of the Committee. I believe Sam Whitehurst on the
Subcommittee staff visited the park and can attest to the unique
siglr‘liﬁcance of these ships.

hank you, Mr. Chairman. The idea of using decayed defense
ships to revitalize a living museum of maritime history is a worthy
cause. I hope we can be forward-looking and creative in our ap-
proach to using the funds from scrapped reserve ships for the pur-
gose of preserving another aspect of our Nation’s rich maritime
eritage.

Thank you for your time today.

Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I would like to submit for
the record a letter of support from the President of Tricoastal
Marine, involved in maritime preservation.

Mr. Jones. Without objection.

Ms. PeLost. I would also like to present for the Members of the
Committee and Subcommittee staff a brochure on the San Francis-
co Maritime National Historic Park, so you can have some visual
evidence of what the park is like. Hopefully, it will whet your appe-
tite to visit us in San Francisco.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The letter from the President of Tricoastal Marine can be found
at the end of the hearing; the brochure on the San Francisco Mari-
?;ne]National Historic Park can be found in the Subcommittee
iles.

Mr. JONES. Are there any questions?
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Apparently, there are no questions,

Mr. HerTEL. Mr. Chairman, I think it is a great idea. I think it is
innovative.

Ms. PeLosi. Thank you, Mr. Hertel.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your time.

Mr. JoNEs. Mr. Whalen.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM J. WHALEN

Mr. WHALEN. I am Bill Whalen. I am with the National Mari-
time Museum Association. We are a nonprofit organization which
helps raise outside moneys and provides major support for the Na-
tional Park Service. We are particularly interested in any ways we
gzn find to enhance or embellish the budget of the National Park

rvice.

The seven large ships of this National Park Service fleet tell the
story of the distinguished heritage of America’s merchant marine.
This is not a naval museum. These vessels are unique in all the
world; they span the era of revolutionary changes in marine tech-
nology—from the use of wind power to steam, and from wooden
construction to steel-plated hulls.

Each vessel represents a particular type with local, regional, and
national significance: the World War II Liberty ship Jeremiah
O’Brien built at South Portland, Maine, in 45 days; the scow Alma,
a flat-bottomed schooner suited to the waters of California’s Bay
and Delta region; the 300-foot-long ferryboat Eureka, which carried
passengers, automobiles, and railroad cars across San Francisco
Bay; the C.A. Thayer, one of only two survivors of a fleet of 900
lumber schooners that represent the coastwise commerce of the
West; the steam schooner Wapama, the last of the type that re-
placed the sailing schooners along the Pacific Coast; the deepwater,
square-rigged Balclutha, which was built in Scotland, but became
the last sailing packet in the Alaska salmon trade; the powerful
oceangoing tugboat Hercules, product of a distinguished New
Jersey shipyard; and the Eppleton Hall, whose side-lever steam en-
gines evoke an earlier day in steam technology.

Mr. Chairman, money is greatly needed to restore these vessels.
An estimated $12.7 million for major restoration work will bring
the ships to a condition in which they can be maintained on a rou-
tine basis. This funding could be made available over a six-year
period, the minimum time needed to accomplish the program.

We need additional money for maintenance. A proper level of
routine care requires making up a current annual funding deficien-
cy of $711,000, in order to bring the total projected annual cost of
protecting the investment and adequately maintaining the fleet of
seven vessels, their moorings, and their gangways to $1.9 million
per year.

In the Park’s Museum Building located adjacent to the ships,
built by the Works Progress Administration in 1939. It is a Nation-
al Landmark in its own right and has serious rainwater leak prob-
lems which are threatening the integrity of the structure. Stainless
steel window frames have rusted out and leak; the roofs leak and
cause damage to interior murals; the skylights leak and damage
basement-level workshops; the second floor of the building needs an
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elevator to provide handicapped accessibility; ceiling areas and
walls with murals have been damaged by the water intrusion; and
ap appropriate plaque honoring Sala Burton must be installed to
comply with Public Law 100-348 that established the Park. The
total one-time cost is $2.7 million.

The needs of the Park are considerable, but the goals are attain-
able and worthwhile. There is staff in place, able to carry out the
work, and there is a quantifiable and realistic work plan. There-
fore, the National Maritime Museum Association would like to
strongly support the crafting of legislation to earmark proceeds
from obsolete vessels in the National Defense Reserve Fleet to pre-
serve the historic fleet at San Francisco Maritime. What more fit-
ting way could there be to direct the proceeds from merchant ves-
sels that have outlived their usefulness, than to support an institu-
tion dedicated to preserving the most striking examples of our mer-
chant marine?

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be happy to answer any ques-
tions from you or Committee Members.

Ms. PeLosi. Mr. Chairman, in the interest of time, Mr. Whalen
gave an abbreviated statement. I would ask your consent to have
his full statement placed in the record.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Whalen can be found at the end
of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones. Without objection, so ordered.

Ms. PeLost. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jones. Mr. Whalen, do you know how much money San
Francisco Maritime gets in fiscal year 1992 from the National Park
Service?

Mr. WHALEN. The National Park Service provided to the Historic
Park in fiscal year 1992 approximately $2 million. Of this, the ma-
jority went for the day-to-day operations of the Park, and a small
part went toward the upgrader capital expenses toward maintain-
ing the fleet.

Mr. Jones. Of this sum, how much was spent to restore and
maintain the National Historic Fleet and how much for mainte-
nance of the Hyde Street Pier?

Mr. WHALEN. The figure on the Hyde Street Pier is a very small
figure, I would say less than $100,000.

On the Historic Fleet, you would say that the approximate $2
million, about 50 percent of that was used for interpretation in pro-
grams for others. About, I would guess, somewhere in the neighbor-
hood of $750,000 to $800,000 went into the actual maintenance, on
a day-to-day basis, of the fleet.

Mr. Jongs. As I understand your testimony, you need $12.7 mil-
lion over six years to restore the fleet, $1.9 million annually to
maintain it, and approximately $1.3 for repairs to the Hyde Street
Pier and $2.7 for repairs to the Museum Building and Aquatic
Park; is that correct?

Mr. WHALEN. That is correct. Those are in 1992 dollars.

Mr. JoNEs. Are there any other questions of Mr. Whalen?

IT not, thank you for your appearance here this morning.

Mr. WHALEN. Thank you.

Ms. PeLos1. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JonEes. Mr. Bangert, if you will return and be recognized.
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Mr. Bangert, I am sorry. There is a vote on the House Floor. We
will have to recess for about 15 to 20 minutes.

[RECESS]

Mr. JonNEs. The Committee will come to order.
The Chair recognizes Mr. Bangert. You are recognized.

STATEMENT OF PHILIP A. BANGERT ON BEHALF OF THE PORT
OF OAKLAND AND THE ASSOCIATION FOR THE PRESERVATION
OF THE PRESIDENTIAL YACHT POTOMAC

Mr. BANGERT. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the
Subcommittee. I want to thank you for the opportunity to appear
before you today. My name is Philip Bangert, and 1 am Washing-
ton representation for the Port of Oakland, in Oakland, California.

I am here today to testify on behalf of the Port and the Associa-
tion for the Preservation of the Presidential Yacht Potomac. With
your permission, I would like to submit a full written statement
and 1édditional material for the record, and summarize my re-
marks. _

Mr. JonEes. Without objection, so ordered.

Mr. BANGERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In 1980, the Port of Oakland purchased the USS Potomac, the
presidential yacht of the late President Franklin D. Roosevelt.
Since that time, the Port has contributed $1 million in cash and in-
kind contributions toward its $3.5 million restoration.

Soon after the Port purchased the vessel, the Association for the
Preservation of the Presidential Yacht Potomac was established.
The Association is a nonprofit, public benefit corporation. As its
charter indicates, the Association’s purpose is to ‘‘organize, direct,
and sustain the community effort necessary to restore, operate, and
preserve the Presidential Yacht Potomac, an historic vessel of na-
tional significance, in order to provide continual educational oppor-
tunities for members of the public.”

This ship is now nearly 100 percent restored and has been certi-
fied as a National Historic Landmark. It will be docked at the
Franklin D. Roosevelt Memorial Pier in Oakland, California, built
at a cost of nearly $450,000. This ship will constitute the only me-
morial to President Roosevelt west of the Rocky Mountains.

The Potomac will also be used as a floating classroom for north-
ern California school children studying the Great Depression, the
New Deal, and the World War II years, including President Roocse-
velt’s effort in preparing the merchant marine for the key role it
played in World War II.

Legislation has been introduced by Representatives Ron Dellums
and George Miller that would transfer ownership of the Potomac to
the National Park Service, which would then have responsibility
for the operation of the vessel. The legislation would permit the
Secretary of the Interior to accept private and public funds for the
purpose of providing facilities and services necessary for the oper-
ation of the Potomac.

[EpiTor’s NoTE: H.R. 1789, 16 April 1991.]

Mr. Chairman, last year the Potomac Association submitted an
application to the Maritime Administration to obtain title of a sur-
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lus vessel in the National Defense Reserve Fleet, pursuant to the

erchant Mariner Memorial Act of 1990 that was reported by this
Committee and passed by Congress last year. Unfortunately, it was
MARAD'’s interpretation that the preservation of the Potomac
would not specifically function as a memorial to merchant mari-
ners, and therefore the Association would not qualify to receive
title to a vessel under this program. The irony, of course, Mr.
Chairman, is that it was under President Roosevelt’s Administra-
tion that the Merchant Marine Act of 1936 was passed, legislation
which established the modern-day merchant marine of which Presi-
dent Roosevelt was a great supporter. While we are disappointed
by the Maritime Administration’s response, we respect their deci-
sion.

It is the intention of Congressman Dellums to introduce legisla-
tion in the form of private relief that will allow the Potcmac Asso-
ciation to receive the rights, title, and interest of a surplus vessel
in the National Defense Reserve Fleet. The Association would use
the funds from the sale of the ship for the purpose of completing
the refurbishment of the Potomac, to defray its operating expenses
and toward the establishment of an interpretive center at the Roo-
sevelt Pier. Attached to my written testimony submitted for the
record is a letter to this Committee from Congressman Dellums, in-
dicating his intention and requesting this Committee’s support.

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, we believe
that the Potomac yacht will serve a tremendous historic and educa-
tional purpose to the citizen of and visitors to northern California.
We believe that Representative Dellums’ bill is well within the
spirit of the legislation passed last year by your Committee, and re-
§Liec£'§fully request that the Committee look favorably upon this leg-
islation.

Again, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, thank
you for the opportunity to appear before you today.

[Congressman Dellums’ letter of 13 May 1992 can be found at the
end of the hearing.]

Mr. JoNEs. Mr. Bangert, how much restoration work is left to do
on the Potomac? '

Mr. BANGERT. She is nearly complete. The restoration will be
completed within the next two to three months.

Mr. JoNEs. What is the estimated cost?

Mr. BANGERT. Approximately $3.5 million.

Mr. Jones. What are your sources of funding?

Mr. BaNGERT. Since the Association was founded, they have re-
ceived both private and business community funding to the Asso-
ciation, as well as funding from the Port of Oakland, in the neigh-
borhood of $1 million. '

Mr. JoNEs. All right, sir.

Do you have any questions, Mr. Pickett?

Mr. Pickerr. No, sir.

Mr. Jones. Thank you for your appearance here this morning,
Mr. Bangert. '

Mr. BANGERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JonEs. The next witness is Rafael Fabregas, representing the

Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority. With him are Miguel A.
Rossy, Chairman of the Board of Directors of Puerto Rico Marine
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Management, Inc.; Daniel Conaton, General Counsel of Puerto Rico
Marine Management; and Juan Lopez Mangual, an economic con-
sultant to the Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority.

Mr. JoNEs. You may proceed.

PANEL CONSISTING OF RAFAEL FABREGAS, EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, PUERTO RICO MARITIME SHIPPING AUTHORITY (“PRMSA”
OR NAVIERAS pE PUERTO RICO), COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO
RICO, SAN JUAN, PR; ACCOMPANIED BY MIGUEL A. ROSSY,
CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS, PUERTO RICO
MARINE MANAGEMENT, INC., EDISON, NJ; DANIEL M. CONATON,
GENERAL COUNSEL, PRMMI; AND JUAN LOPEZ MANGUAL, ECO-
NOMIC CONSULTANT, PRMSA

STATEMENT OF RAFAEL FABREGAS

Mr. FABREGAS. Mr. Chairman, all Members on Merchant Marine,
my name is Rafael Fabregas, Executive Director of the Puerto Rico
Maritime Shipping Authority. I am accompanied by Mr. Rossy,
Chairman of the Board; our Counsel, Dan Conaton; and our Eco-
nomic Advisor, Mr. Lopez Mangual.

First of all, [ appreciate the opportunity to appear before you in
support of H.R. 5030. In appreciation of the very long morning this
Committee has already put in, I will refer you to my prepared
statement, already presented, and those made by Mr. Rossy and
Mr. Charles Hiltzheimer, President and Chief Executive Officer of
Puerto Rico Marine Management.

The shipping authority, Mr. Chairman, was founded in 1974 as a
key support of the continuing development of Puerto Rico and to
provide reliable, economic, U.S.-flag, U.S. cruise shipping service to
Puerto Rico. As Congressman Colorado stated this morning, the
Puerto Rico-U.S. trade brought us $28 billion. As a result of Puerto
Rican purchases from the U.S., over 140,000 jobs are created in the
U.S. This is on account of our purchases in the United States.

In 1988, we purchased the surplus from bankruptcy at over $44
million and invested an additional $45 million in U.S. shipyards to
repair them, which has totally raised any benefit of the construc-
tion-differential subsidy paid to U.S. lines over 20 years ago.

For 50 years, MARAD’s only statement regarding Section 506
was repayment of subsidy by the CDS vessels’ operators was the
best way by which to protect domestic operators from unfair com-
petition of the subsidized vessels. The market share has gone down
from 90 percent to its current 43 to 45 percent. Its competitors con-
tinue to grow and expand, both in numbers and capacity, with no
harm from the use of the Lancer vessels.

The use of the Lancers in the Puerto Rican trade does not harm
the Jones Act fleet. There are no available, suitable Jones Act ves-
sels and not sufficient Jones Act barges to replace the Lancers or
to ser}\lre Puerto Rico’s present needs, much less any future cargo
growth.

Congressman Colorado spoke about this legislation earlier this
morning, supporting the purposes of the Merchant Marine Act of
1936 and will assure the Lancers are available to, number one, the
commerce of Puerto Rico that relies on Lancer’s; number two, the
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U.S. shipyards that repair Lancers; and number three, the U.S.
military that used the Lancers in times of emergency.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I also want to submit for the
record letters of support from the Puerto Rico Manufacturers Asso-
ciation—] presume that you may not receive the copies of these let-
ters—and from the Puerto Rico Chamber of Commerce. The Puerto
Rico Manufacturers Association is comprised of 1,800 businesses,
and the Puerto Rico Chamber of Commerce represents over 1,800
members and 60 affiliated associations.

[The information can be found at the end of the hearing.]

Mr. FaBregas. I would like to thank you again, and if any
Member has any question, Mr. Juan Lopez Mangual, Mr. Rossy,
and Mr. Conaton, and myself will be pleased to try to answer them.

Thank you again.

[The prepared statements of Mr. Fabregas, Mr. Rossy, and Mr.
Hiltzheimer can be found at the end of the hearing.]

Mr. JoNEs. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Conaton, if we don’t pass the bill and you and your company
are not allowed to use the vessels in domestic trade, how many
U.S. jobs will be lost and where?

Mr. ConaTON. Mr. Chaitman, the total economic impact of that
would be hard to determine. We do know that our company, with
these Lancers, employs over 300 merchant mariners, officers and
seamen, members of the U.S. unions, aboard these vessels now.
Those jobs, if these Lancers are not in operation, are lost.

We also employ approximately 900 to 950 longshoremen up and
down the U.S. coast between our most northern port in New York
and our New Orleans port in the Gulf. In addition, if these ves-
sels—these are the only viable economic vessels we have to use.
The over 750 to 800 employees of the operating company would be
in jeopardy of losing their jobs, also.

Mr. Jones. What ports do you serve?

Mr. CoNAaTON. Sir, we serve a full range of ports, starting—New
York, Baltimore, Charleston, Jacksonville, and New Orleans; and
through intermodal operations, we also serve the Midwest, Texas,
and even a small amount of cargo is coming out of California and
the West to Puerto Rico.

Mr. Jones. Will these ports be served by your competitors if your
company shuts down? :

Mr. CoNATON. At the present time, Mr. Chairman, we have no
direct vessel competition in either Baltimore or Charleston. We are
the only carrier to Puerto Rico. In New York, we have competition
by Sea-Land, and also a Crowley subsidiary operates out of an adja-
cent area in Philadelphia.

In Jacksonville, we have multiple competition, many of which
are represented here this morning and, I assume, will talk to you
later. And in New Orleans, our only competition is Sea-Land.

Mr. JoNEs. Besides the Lancers, what Jones Act-qualified con-
tainer ships are suitable and available for the Puerto Rican trade?

Mr. CoNATON. To the best of our knowledge, Mr. Chairman,
there are no other qualified Jones Act vessels available that are
suitable to serve Puerto Rican trade.

Mr. JoNEs. What is the benefit to the owners of the Lancer ves-
sels of the CDS paid originally to the shipyards some 20 years ago?
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Mr. CoNATON. As Mr. Fabregas stated, there is no benefit in our
view that remains with those vessels.

Yes, they were built over 20 years ago by the now bankrupt
United States Lines, and they received CDS subsidy. Due to our ac-
quisition of those vessels in an open public bidding process through
the bankruptcy gnd maritime courts, we believe—and coupled with
the over $45 to $47 million we spent in U.S. shipyards to refurbish
them, any economic benefit that may theoretically be left with
those vessels has been wiped out.

We have paid, in our view—it would have been much cheaper—
we are—probably our capital costs in those vessels are three times
higher, because of the way we acquired them, than they would
have been if we had built those vessels back in 1969, with no subsi-
dy, and paid regular commercial rates. We would have been much
better off.

We developed some theory on that. We are paying like three
times higher in capital costs than we would if we had built the ves-
sels ourselves,

Mr. JonEs. Thank you.

Mr. Pickett, do you have any questions?

Mr. Pickerr. Mr. Chairman, if I may hear—I probably should
know this—how many vessels are we speaking of? How many of
these Lancers are we talking about that would be involved in this
legislation?

L M(xl' FaBreGaAs. Nine Lancers, five owned by us and four by Sea-
and.

Mr. PickeTT. These were acquired when?

Mr. FABREGAS. 1988.

Mr. PickerT. And this legislation is necessary because of the
court decision that was made on January 31, 1992, in Marine
Transportation Services v. Busey?*

Mr. ConaTON. No, sir. We couldn’t characterize it like that.

What has motivated us is a long history of multiple rulings by
the Maritime Administration, starting back in 1988. As you know,
this particular provision is part of the 1936 Act, and for 50 years,
no one found it necessary to try to create these restrictive regula-
tions. In 1988, there was a course of action set upon where new
measuring methods, to determine what the application of Section
506 was, were implemented; and what has résulted from that is, we
believe this legislation is necessary to again bring the house back
in order to the way it was been for the 50-year history of this bill.

Mr. PickerT. But specifically this court decision is what has cre-
ated the immediate problem?

Mr. ConATON. The court decision is the last step in these multi-
p}lle steps that have been occurring since 1988. You are correct
there.

Mr. PickerT. At the pre:ent time, these vessels, Lancers, are pro-
hibited from engaging in this trade?

* The following can be found at the end of the hearing:

Order and Memorandum Opinion of the United States District Court for the District of Co-
lumbia (Judge Royce C. Lamberth), filed 31 January 1992, with regard to:

Civil Action No. 89-2278, Marine ﬂ-an;fortation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc. v. Busey et al;

Civil Action No. 90-0969, Puerto Rico Maritime Shigpiag Authority v. Busey et al;

Civil Action No. 90-0980, Sea-Land Service, Inc. v. Busey et al.
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Mr. CoNATON. At the present time, these vessels are engaged in
the foreign commerce of the United States, which also includes
service to Puerto Rico.

Mr. PickerT. It revolves around whether or not their cargoes are
principally comprised of trade with Puerto Rico, with trade be-
tween Puerto Rico and the U.S.; or whether it is principally for-
eign, outside of those two countries?

Mr. ConaToN. That is one of the issues involved in the litigation,
f.nd also the current reconsideration by the Maritime Administra-
ion.

The litigation you referred to, the judge ruled the Maritime Ad-
ministration was arbitrary and capricious, and has sent that
rr;gtter back to the Maritime Administration for further consider-
ation.

Mr. Pickerr. The issue is still in litigation at the present time?

Mr. ConaTON. Our support of this bill is for the fact that we
have lived under this uncertainty now for four years as a company,
and Congressman Colorado’s constituents in Puerto Rico have had
to survive under the uncertainty of how their island will be served
for this four-year period.

We believe this legislation is good insofar as it is finally going to,
hopefully, remove, once and for all, this uncertainty that the
people of Puerto Rico have tried to build their economy on for the
last four years.

Mr. FaBsreGas. I would like to add that, in addition, for planning
purposes and also because we really don’t know the end of this liti-
gation controversy, it may go on and on, because it does not depend
on us alone.

In other words, besides our 'ri‘ght"bo'ap{)eal, the contenders, the- - --
ones that are opposing it, may also appeal for an indefinite period
of time. So we would like to settle it for planning purposes once
and for all.

Mr. Pickert. This matter apparently was decided in favor of your
position and has now gone back to the Maritime Administration
for reconsideration by them?

Mr. ConaTON. Congressman, I would love to characterize the liti-
gation that way, but I think I would be a little over-reaching. The
judge said many, many things—and I won’t try to go from memory
as to what his ruling was—but essentially, he senf it back to
MARAD to develop a fuller record.

So we have—you know, I would love to characterize—I don’t
think it is a clear decision. I think it was very helpful to us, and I
think the judge has said some very good things, and we have to
really—as Mr. Fabregas said, what we are trying to do, hopefully,
what this legislation will accomplish will keep us from being in
limbo for the many, many months of debate and consideration.

As I said before, to get to this point, this issue has been here for
four years, and we are no nearer than we were in 1988.

Mr. PickerT. Well, I am trying to understand exactly what seems
to be the problem at the moment.

I understand what the legislation asks for, but the reason for
asking for this is the limit—am I correct in believing that the
reason that this is being asked for is because the tonnage being
taken between the U.S. and Puerto Rico was constituting, under
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the MARAD regulations, too large a percentage of the cargoes that
you were carrying with these vessels? Is that an oversimplification?

Mr. CoNnaTON. We believe the route MARAD is proceeding under
is trying to put artificial restraints on a commercial situation,
trying to, by regulation, do something that should really be done in
the marketplace.

In 1988, when we--the Shipping Authority acquired these ves-
sels, they proceeded—they knew that 506 existed, and they ana-
lyzed 506, and they made a decision they were going to engage in
foreign commerce with the United States. They have rigorously
done that. Since that time, the—there have been new levels of in-
terpretation layered over the top of this law that has been on the
books for 50 years.

It is the layering over. It is the new progress, the new events
that have occurred since 1988 that we have attempted to resolve in
a regulatory and a litigation form; and seeing that we are no fur-
ther along than we are, we have turned to Congress to, hopefully,
bring this thing to finality.

Mr. Pickerr. The underlying controversy is, these vessels were
constructed with government subsidies and government subsidized
vessels were not supposed to be involved in coastwise trade. Too
much of your cargo was considered to be coastwise and, therefore,
there was some ruling that adversely affected the use of the vessel.
Is that a fair summary?

Mr. CoNATON. Yes, sir. That is the general issue. The vessels are
to be used—they can be used in a mixed trade, foreign and domes-
tic, and that is what we are in.

Mr. Pickert. Thank you, Mr.-Chairman.

Mr. JoNES. Mr. Ortiz.

Mr. Ortiz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a few questions I
would like to ask the panel, and I appreciate them being with us
this morning.

What ports do you serve? Will these ports be served by your com-
petitors? How will this work now?

Mr. FaBreGas. Mike, do you want to answer that question?

Mr. Rossy. Mr. Congrecssman, we presently serve the Ports of
New York; Baltimore, Maryland; Charleston in South Carolina;
Jacksonville in Florida; and New Orleans in Louisiana.

At the moment, there is competition serving some of these ports.
However, we would like the record to show we are the only carrier
presently serving Maryland, South Carolina—that'’s it.

Mr. OrTiz. So actually the consumer would suffer because they
would not be served; am I correct?

Mr. Rossy. There would be no service available out from those

ports.

Mr. Ortiz. OK. I have another question.

To what extent is the economy of Puerto Rico dependent on the
ocean freight service provided by the Lancer vessels?

Mr. MANGUAL. Mr. Chairman, the service provided now by the
Lancers accounts for about 53 percent of the service between the
United States and Puerto Rico.

Mr. OrTiz. What is the benefit to the owners of the Lancer ves-
sels of the CDS paid originally to the shipyards some 20 years ago?

v
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belf\dr. ManguaL. I think we mentioned something about this

ore.

. The benefits of the subsidies that were granted to the original
owners of the vessels have not been transferred to us, because we
had to pay for the acquisition plus the improvement to the vessels
in an amount that we have calculated that is above what what we
lllggsto dedicate to construct or build those vessels back in 1968—

Mr. Or1iz. OK. Now, what methods are available for ensuring
fair competition between Lancer vessels and competing Jones Act-
qualified vessels?

Mr. ConaTON. Congressman, it is our view, Congress, in 1935 and
1936, who passed the original Merchant Marine Act of 1936, which
506 was a part of, determined in their wisdom that this compro-
mise between the domestic fleet—the Jones Act fleet and the for-
eign fleet—the compromise between those two to level the playing
field for competition, was as the current law provides. In fact, it is
the pro rata payback of CDS on a yearly basis, based on the
amount of usage when you cross over and come into domestic
trade.

Mr. Ortiz. I have just one more question, Mr. Chairman, and 1
would like to submit other questions for the record, if I may.

Now, if we do not pass the bill and you are not allowed to use
the vessels in domestic trade, how many of those jobs will be lost
and where and how many longshoremen will be affected?

Mr. FaBreGgas. I believe Mr. Conaton mentioned that. He men-
tioned a number of 900 to 950 longshoremen, plus people employed
by Navieras and PRMSA, about 1,000 more.

In addition, some of this employment that is generated, States in
the United States may be affected. We can’t answer to what extent,
llvzgablbse we want to be honest, but it is a figure of more than

,000.

The table I would like to submit for the record shows the employ-
ment—the direct and indirect employment affected or favored by
these purchases of 140,000 throughout the United States in 1988.
The figures presently should be much more, as Mr. Colorado stated
in his testimony.

{Ep. NotE: Table III, “Gross Income and Employment Accounted
for by Puerto Rico’s Purchases From the United States, by State,
Year Ending June 30, 1988” can be found at the end of the hearing
(sOURCE: Economic Associates, Inc., Washington, DC)1.

Mr. Ortiz. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I have no fur-
ther questions.

Mr. Jones. I would say to the gentleman, that question has al-
ready been asked.

Mr. OrT1iz. Thank you very much. I am sorry I came late. I was
at another hearing, and I now have to go to another hearing.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. JoNEs. Thank you for joining us.

Mr. Jongs. I will call the next panel.
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PANEL CONSISTING OF PHILIP M. GRILL, VICE PRESIDENT,
MATSON NAVIGATION COMPANY, INC., WASHINGTON, DC; JACK
M. PARK, VICE PRESIDENT, GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS,
CROWLEY MARITIME CORPORATION, WASHINGTON, DC; AND
MICHAEL D. SHEA, PRESIDENT, MARINE TRANSPORTATION
SERVICES SEA-BARGE GROUP, INC., JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA,
ACCOMPANIED BY EDWARD SCHMELTZER, ESQUIRE,
SCHMELTZER, APTAKER & SHEPARD, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. JonNEs. Who is the spokesman of this group?

Mr. Park. I think we will each speak, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Shea
will go first.

Mr. JoNes. Mr. Shea.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL D. SHEA

Mr. SHea. My name is Mike Shea. I am President of Marine
Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc. Sitting to my left is
Mr. Edward Schmeltzer of the Washington, DC, law firm
Schmeltzer, Aptaker & Shepard. We have submitted a much more
lengthy statement for the record. I will read you a very brief state-
ment.

Sea-Barge, for the reasons discussed below, strenuously urges you
to oppose this proposed legislation. Briefly put, H.R. 5030 would gut
the very purpose of Section 506 of the Merchant Marine Act of
1936 and would seriously cripple, if not kill, all of the container
carriers operating nonsubsidized, U.S.-built vessels in the U.S.
mainland-Puerto Rico trade.

Sea-Barge has provided intermodal services between continental
United States and Puerto Rico ports for nearly seven years. After
years of painstaking effort, Sea-Barge has managed to capture
nearly 10 percent of the market share in this bruising business.
Unfortunately, the two biggest players in this trade, Sea-Land
Service, Inc., and Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority, would
benefit from this bill so that they can unfairly operate subsidy-
built ships in competition with Sea-Barge and others.

Sea-Land and PRMSA knew full well when they purchased the
subsidy-built vessels which are the subject of H.R. 5030 that they
were essentially prohibited by law, Section 506 of the Merchant
Marine Act of 1936, and by contract, in the purchase contracts
with MARAD, from operating such vessels in the U.S. mainland-
Puerto Rico (Jones Act) trade. Recall that the main purpose of Sec-
tion 506 was to protect unsubsidized U.S.-flag vessels engaged in
the coastwise (Jones Act) trade from unfair competition by subsidy-
built U.S.-flag vessels meant to be operated in the foreign trade;
and that Section 506 was one of the cornerstones of the Merchant
Marine Act of 1936.

In 1980, seven years before PRMSA bought the Lancers, the U.S.
Supreme Court made it plain that in order to protect Jones Act op-
erators, use of CDS ships had to be limited to foreign trade with
only incidental domestic service on stops alon%lthe way at domestic
ports. As Judge Lamberth put it a few months ago, the CDS voy-
ages could not be taken “but for” the purpose of foreign trade. To
permit Sea-Land Service, Inc., and Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping
Authority to change the rules of the game at this late date would
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be inequitable; and instead of resulting in benefits to the people of
the U.S. mainland and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, as
claimed by PRMSA, the result may very well be a monopoly shared
by Sea-Land and PRMSA, with monopolistic pricing and monopolis-
tic services.

Sea-Barge has never taken the position that CDS vessels can pro-
vide only token service in the Puerto Rico trade. We have urged
only that CDS vessels be used primarily for foreign trade and inci-
dentally for domestic trade. “Incidental,” as we understand the
word, cannot mean more than 50 percent of the capacity of the
vessel or of the revenue earned by the vessel. In the Puerto Rico
trade, “incidental” would mean utilization of somewhere between
one-half and two-thirds of the vessel in foreign trade and some-
where between one-half and one-third in domestic trade.

Sea-Barge has never objected to Lancer calls at Puerto Rico on
voyages to real foreign markets such as Brazil and Argentina.
What we objected to is the 32 percent increase in PRMSA capacity
and 30 percent increase in Sea-Land capacity that resulted from
the entry of CDS ships into the Puerto Rico trade.

If PRMSA and Sea-Land do not want to utilize their subsidized
vessels on foreign voyages which call at Puerto Rico, but would in-
stead withdraw these ships from the Puerto Rico trade, I assure
you that tug and barge services are available to supply all neces-
sary shipping requirements in the Puerto Rico trade.

Mr. Jongs. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Shea can be found at the end of
the hearing.]

STATEMENT OF JACK M. PARK

Mr. Park. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Pickett. My name
is Jack Park; I am Vice President, Crowley Maritime Corporation,
for Governmental Relations. )

Crowley Maritime Corporation is one of the largest of the U.S.-
flag carriers with extensive common carrier and contract cargo
services in both the domestic and international trades. We operate
close to 400 vessels. Included in our domestic services are oper-
ations between the mainland and the principal noncontiguous do-
mestic jurisdictions—Puerto Rico, Alaska, and Hawaii. This year
we are celebrating our 100th year of service.

As you might expect, Crowley Maritime opposes H.R. 5030.

The legislation is an end-run around litigation and agency pro-
ceedings involving this same issue—allowing vessels built with CDS
to operate in the domestic trades in contradiction to the meaning
and intent of the 1936 Merchant Marine Act.

It is important to note that the litigation and agency proceedings
are ongoing and the vessels involved have not been foreclosed from
the Puerto Rico trade.

Mr. Colorado, when introducing the bill, stated that the “most
obvious and most immediate beneficiaries of any legislative exemp-
tion to Section 506 will be the American-flag operators which serv-
ice the Island.” With all due respect to our good friend, Mr. Colora-
do, we must correct that allegation. The exemption will help one
U.Si-flag operator.

R R P
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And at this point, I would like to break away from what I am
reading to say that I understand Sea-Land has informed the Com-
mittee today that they will oppose the bill and they would like
their four ships taken off the bill. The exemption will, therefore,
help one operator. It will badly hurt others such as Crowley’s sub-
sidiary Trailer Marine Transport.

We are the second largest carrier in the trade with sailings three
times a week from Florida and once a week from New Jersey and
Louisiana. We employ more than 2,000 men and women in Puerto
Rico and on the mainland and provide high-quality service to the
people of Puerto Rico. We developed and paid for the nine giant,
triple-deck, roll-on/roll-off barges used in this trade, without subsi-

y.

We played the game as intended by the Merchant Marine Acts of -
1936 and 1920. Now, PRMSA, which purchased the vessels involved
in this matter with full understanding of the operational limita-
tions, and which finds itself in a bind, wants to change the rules in
midstream.

Congress clearly intended that CDS-built vessels should operate
only in international trade. They did allow an exemption to permit
calls in the offshore domestic trade which were incidental to a
bona fide voyage in international trade.

Again, digressing just a moment, certainly this exemption has
been a continuing problem over the years, so this particular in-
stance is simply another case of the basic problem that that exemp-
tion has created.

Congress certainly did not intend that the law should be changed
under the circumstances which you are being asked to address.

We would further point out:

Firstly, that H.R. 5030 requires only the repayment of a pro rata
portion of the CDS principal. If that is all that is repaid, then the
owners of the nine vessels would receive the benefit of an interest-
free loan on the value of the unamortized portion of the subsidy
paid for the period from the date of construction to the present
time. That advantage to PRMSA, for their five ships, is $19.3 mil-
lion, representing interest on the unamortized CDS.

Secondly, that the CDS-built shjps can continue to service Puerto
Rico on a stop-off basis. The only ‘thing that appears to be at issue
is the share of foreign trade cargo which must be carried—a ques-
tion now under consideration by MARAD.

Thirdly, PRMSA does not deserve special protection just because
it is a State-owned company. Low-cost, quality intermodal transpor-
tation service to Puerto Rico is not dependent on PRMSA. New car-
riers can and do enter the trade with ease. It is a highly competi-
tive trade and would be so even if PRMSA did not participate.

That concludes my statement. I will be pleased to try to answer
your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Park can be found at the end of
the hearing.)

STATEMENT OF PHILIP M. GRILL

Mr. GriLL. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. My name is Philip
Grill. I would like to thank you for the opportunity to present Mat-
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son’s views today. I will be brief and not repeat the arguments that
have already been made.

Matson does join the two previous witnesses in their opposition
to H.R. 5030. We have submitted a full statement for the record,
a}?d I will not try to repeat all the arguments that have been made
therein.

I would like to state, by way of background for those that are un-
familiar with Matson, that Matson has provided ocean transporta-
tion service between the U.S. Pacific Coast and the State of Hawaii
continuously since 1882. Today, we have a fleet of oceangoing con-
tainer ships that operate in that trade. Cargo is transshipped in
lI)-I[onolulu to the neighboring islands via three “Neighbor Island”

arges.

I think it is relevant to the discussion this morning also to point
out that Matson’s largest competitor in this trade is Sea-Land. Sea-
Land operates two strings of ships built with construction-differen-
tial subsidy. They depart the U.S. Pacific Coast westbound for Hon-
olulu, continue on from Honolulu to the Far East, and then travel
eastbound from Asia directly back to the U.S. Pacific Coast. They
do not stop in Hawaii on the eastbound leg.

Again, these ships of Sea-Land’s were constructed with construc-
tion-differential subsidy and are operating in a mixed foreign-do-
mestic voyage under Section 506, the same section we are address-
ing this morning in Puerto Rico.

I also would like to say a word about Matson’s ship construction
and reconstruction activities under the U.S.-build requirements of
the Jones Act. We have invested $374 million since 1970 in U.S.-
built equipment; and this summer, in July, we will take delivery of
a $129 million container ship that is now under construction for
Matson at National Steel and Shipbuilding Company in southern
California. So we do have a very real interest in the issue that is
presented today, even though Matson does not operate in the
Puerto Rican trade.

Again, I will not repeat the arguments that have already been
made. I would like to emphasize one point, however. We feel very
strongly that H.R. 5030 would discourage future construction of
new ships for service in the Jones Act trades and is very disruptive
to business planning. Enactment of this bill would represent a gov-
ernment by exception, rather than by a consistent application of a
statutory policy and principle. It simply sends a message to the
maritime industry that the law does not mean what it says.

This industry is highly capital-intensive, and we need a stable
regulatory and statutory environment to make long-term, large
commitments of capital. This is absolutely necessary in this highly
capital-intensive business.

The decision of Matson’s board of directors to invest $129 million
in a new vessel was a very, very difficult corporate decision. There
were a number of business cycle and marketing considerations to
take into account, as well as competitive considerations. This was a
very difficult decision to make; and government policy, I would sug-
gest, should be a policy that would facilitate and encourage those
types of investment decisions, rather than be one that frustrates
and makes those decisions more difficult.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
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Mr. JoNes. Thank you, Mr. Grill.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Grill can be found at the end of
the hearing.]

Mr. JoNEs. Mr. Shea, I uaderstand you recently announced plans
to increase your capacity. Is it correct that you have more than
giogbled your capacity in the time the Lancers were put into serv-
ice’

Mr. SHEA. Yes, sir, that is correct. At the time they were put into
service, we operated a weekly service from Miami to San Juan. At
that time, we had a maximum capacity of 240 forty-foot equivalent
units per week. We expanded our service into Jacksonville and cre-
ated another weekly service between Jacksonville and Puerto Rico,
so that now we have a maximum capacity each week, with the two
sailings, of about 600 FEU'’s or 40 Foot Equivalent Units.

The reason for our increase in capacity was an expansion of our
operation to cover two ports. We found that, as a result of the in-
creased capacity presented by the Lancer vessels in the trade, three
other tug and barge operators went out of business and actually
created a niche for us in Jacksonville we wished to fill. Further-
more, we have had a belief and reliance, in the Merchant Marine
Act, in Section 506, that eventually this issue would be straight-
ened out.

It is our goal to be a significant carrier in the Puerto Rican
trade, and as a result of that, we did grow our service.

. Mr. JoNEs. Mr. Grill, do you agree that this bill does not give the
Lancer vessels any more ability to enter the coastwise trades, other
than the Puerto Rico trade, than they have under current law?

Mr. GriLr. Mr. Chairman, I think the ramifications of this bill
are much broader than that, but I would have to agree with your
conclusion that, except for the Puerto Rican trade, the bill would
give them no further authority to operate in domestic trades than
they would already have.

I think the bill is limited, admittedly, to the Puerto Rican
service.

Mr. JonEes. You agree that Lancers owned by Sea-Land can oper-
fl_%e?anywhere in the U.S. after expiration of their 25-year economic
ife?

Mr. GriLL. I would not like to concede that point at the table
here today. I think the law is unclear as to exactly what happens
to these ships after they reach 25 years of age.

When they were originally constructed under the Capital Con-
struction Fund (CCF) program, it was contemplated that when they
reached 25 years old, they would be traded into the National De-
fense Reserve Fleet and replaced with new vessels. Well, now we
have broken out of that cycle with the elimination of the CDS pro-
gram in 1980, and the law is not specific on what happens to those
ships or what their operating restrictions will be after they become
25 years old.

Mr. JoNes. Mr. Park, could i'ou explain exactly how a subsidy
paid to U.S. Lines for vessels will help Sea-Land and PRMSA?

Mr. Park. I think you have to go back to the basic purpose of
CDS, which was to make a ship constructed under international
trade competitive with the foreign operators who were able to build
their ships in foreign yards. en CDS was paid, that made the
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ggmpany operating with U.S.-built ships equal to a foreign opera-
r.

That then creates some restriction on the vessel’s operations in
the Jones Act trade and makes a vessel that can operate in the
Jones Act trade much more valuable than a ship which can’t. So I
believe the value ‘o anybody who acquires these ships and who is
able to get an exemption such as is being requested, is going to be a
recipient of a significant advantage.

Mr. JoNEs. Once again, there is a vote on the House Floor, and 1
feel obligated to go,-and will return.

Mr. Pickett will take over the gavel.

[RECESS]

Mr. Pickerr [presiding]. Gentlemen, we will resume the hearing
at this time, and I will continue with a few questions.

This is for Mr. Park. If you were convinced that, despite all the
considerations that you have put before this Subcommittee, the
Puerto Rican economy would be hurt if these Lancers became ineli-
gible to serve that trade, would you still oppose the bill?

Mr. Park. Well, first, I would have to say it would be very, very
hard to convince me the economy would be hurt.

Secondly, we are, in fact, part of the economy, so it is in our best
interest to maintain or see that the economy of Puerto Rico is
maintained.

Thirdly, if it got right down to it, we certainly would not want to
see the economy of Puerto Rico have any more problems than it
already has, so we would go along with whatever was necessary to
sustain it.

I emphasize, I do(t think we could be convinced it would be a
problem.

Mr. Pickert. Do you have any vessels at the present time that
would be available to serve the Ports of Baltimore and Charleston,
and do you have any plans to serve these ports?

Mr. Park. Selection of ports is not an easy matter. We, as we
have said, serve Pennsauken, New Jersey and Jacksonville, Flori-
da, but we also serve Charleston and Baltimore and other cities
throughout the United States with alternate service.

A company like ours decides which ports it will serve with direct
service through an intricate process. We do not have any plans
right now to serve Baltimore and Charleston, but we have many
vessels, and if the economics justified it, we could certainly do. so.

Mr. Pickerr. As I understand it, these vessels were purchased
from U.S. Lines or from U.S. Lines in bankruptcy, and the original
subsidy from the U.S. Government was, in fact, paid on behalf of
U.S. Lines. Since neither PRMSA nor Sea-Land have ived any
benefit, are you really being injured by the fact that these vessels
were built with a subsidy? Is that having an economic impact in
this particular case?

Mr. Pagk. I think that relates to the question and answer before
the recess.

We would maintain that the whole value of these vessels depends
upon the legal circumstances of their construction and the restric-
tions that are placed upon them. And when these restrictions are
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lifted, then the value of the vessels increases substantially over
what they were when the restrictions were on them.

Mr. PickeTT. Some of the information we have indicates that the
capital cost to PRMSA of these vessels was pretty much the
market rate, and that their capital costs are consistent with the
capital costs of other operators in this trade. Is that a fair state-
ment of what the existing situation is?

Mr. Park. I really don’t know. I am sorry. -

Mr. Pickerr. What about the rate structure that the individual
carriers are charging in the Puerto Rican trade? Is that compara-
ble or is there a wide difference between the rates that are charged
by the different carriers?

Mr. PARrk. I believe they are roughly comparable. It is a ve
competitive situation. No carrier is going to be able to charge muc
more than the other.

Mr. PickerT. 1 think you would agree if a subsidy was paid to
U.S. Lines, there would be no direct benefit to PRMSA or Sea-
Land. In other words, there is no contract between the U.S. Gov-
ernment and the present owners of these vessels as far as the con-
struction subsidy is concerned.

Mr. Park. I would agree. I am saying, the market value was af-
fected by the decision.

Mr. Pickerr. Mr. Grill, if this bill were to pass, and the Lancer
vessels, the owners of the Lancer vessels were to pay back to the
United States Government the remaining subsidy and operate in
the Puerto Rican-Caribbean trades, and they are restricted by law
from coming into the Hawaiian or other Pacific trades, could you
tell us—tell the Subcommittee how your company, Matson, would
be harmed in that situation?

Mr. GriLL. Yes, Mr. Pickett. I earlier mentioned Matson'’s vessel
construction and reconstruction program, where we had invested
$374 million since 1980 in U.S.-built equipment.

Back in 1988, when these CDS Lancers were available at the
bankruptcy sale from U.S. Lines, Matson did not really actively ex-
plore bidding on these ships, because they had to be operated in
foreign commerce. Instead, since 1988, we purchased two fully
qualified Jones Act ships—one of which, bir the way, was purchased
from PRMSA—at approximately $40 million apiece, and invested
additional capital into those-shipsto-have-them accommodate the
carriage of containers in the Hawaii trade.

We built a new barge for service between Honolulu (Oahu) and
the Neighbor Islands of Kuai, Hawaii, and Maui for about $9 mil-
lion, and we made the decision since 1988 to invest $129 million in
a new oceangoing container ship that will be delivered to us in
July, this summer.

I think that it would be, let’s say, most unfair to Matson for Con-
gress, in effect, to jerk the rug out from under us, because the bill
would directly affect, I feel like, those investment decisions. Con-

ess would now be, in effect, saying to Matson, what you should

ave done was not to invest the money that you did in new con-
struction and in reconstruction of fully Jones Act-qualified vessels;
what you should have done was go to the bankruptcy sale, pur-
chase ships that statutorily had to be operated in foreign commerce
in connection with their domestic call, and then ask Congress to
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change the law so they could operate purely in a domestic service
and meet your operating requirements.

So I feel like that would have a direct adverse impact on deci-
sions that Matson has already made.

—As-I - mentioned before, I think the bill also would harm us in the
future. I mentioned how difficult a corporate decision it was to
n;:;ke a $129 million capital commitment for the new container
ship.

How would this bill affect our future decisions? One, two, three,
four years, or however many years down the line, somebody in the
board room would say, well, maybe we ought to invest in a new
ship, maybe we ought to build a new ship and make another major
capital commitment. But you would have to say, well, perhaps Con-
gress is going to change the law and permit domestic operation of
other vessels that we haven’t even considered that presently are
statutorily restricted or prohibited from operating the way we need
to operate them. Congress could change the rules retroactively.

Enactment of H.R. 5030 frustrates those business decisions down
the road. That is how it would directly impact us.

Mr. PickerT. Didn’t the PRMSA line pioneer some of these new
routes in providing service to Puerto Rico, calling at different U.S.
ports? I don’t know who wants to respond to that.

Mr. SHEA. Maybe I will try to answer that, Mr. Chairman.

I don’t believe that PRMSA pioneered any of the routes, unless
there is maybe one that I am missing. You mean perhaps their
port calls at Charleston or Baltimore?

Mr. Pickerr. Yes.

Mr. SHEA. As was said earlier, a carrier chooses the actual ports
of call it makes for economic reasons. The cargo is drawn from
points—any point throughout the U.S. to the port of the carrier’s
choice. The carrier in an intermodal trade will pay to have the
cargo reach that particular port.

I don’t think you could characterize an entry into a port as “pio-
neering” service into a port; it is simply an economic choice by the
carrier that that port call may generate greater revenues, more
volume for his line.

Mr. PickeTT. In case of Puerto Rico, though, if they see fit to pro-
vide service directly to ports that are not presently being served as
a way of increasing trade volume, is that a way in which they can
serve to enhance and develop the Puerto Rican economy?

Mr. SHEA. I would dispute that they would increase trade
volume. For instance, Charleston is approximately five hours from
Jacksonville by road, a short journey overland. I don’t think a
single container of cargo would not be moved to Puerto Rico from
the State of South Carolina or other contiguous States to the
Charleston gateway if there was no direct service at Charleston.
That cargo would certainly move, and it would move at competitive
prices.

Mr. Pickerr. The operators have no obligation to provide service
to Puerto Rico, other than whatever economic benefits they can get
for their companies? They are not obligated in any way to provide
service, are they?

Mr. SHEA. That is correct, sir.
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Mr. Pickerr. It is possible if they want to get out of the trade for
whatever reason that would restrict or limit the access as far as
transport to and from Puerto Rico is concerned?

Mr. PAgrk. If I may, Mr. Pickett, the same thing would be true of
Hawaii and Alaska. The same line of questioning could justify Ha-
waii’s owning its own company and Alaska’s owning its own com-
pany.

Mr. Pickerr. Hawaii and Alaska are States and Puerto Rico isn’t,
at least not yet.

Mr. PAgk. It seems inconceivable to me there wouldn't be service
to Puerto Rico.

Mr. Pickerr. Do the other existing carriers have any plans to
add additional vessels to their fleet at the present time?

Mr. SHEA. I will speak for Sea-Barge at the start. We have just
added-a-brand-new vessel-to-eur-fleet. It was just delivered, I be-
lieve in April, built in a U.S. yard in Mississippi. It is a deepsea
barge, which added significant capacity. We acquired it not so
much for the capacity, but for the speed. It will achieve much
faster towing speeds than the types of barges we have had in the
past.

We plan to continue that, to buy U.S. barges.

Mr. Pickert. Your company does not operate any ships?

Mr. SHEA. We occasionally operate small vessels. That would
generally be project service, not in the liner service to Puerto Rico.

Mr. Pickerr. Not container ships?

Mr. SHeA. Technically, they are container ships, in that they can
carry up to 36 containers and, indeed, do; but we are not using
them in the Puerto Rican trade.

i l\gr. PickeTT. You don’t have any container ships you are operat-
ing? ;

Mr. SueA. Not self-powered, no.

Mr. Park. We operate nine barges; five of our nine barges are
710 feet long, with a capacity of 512 highway trailers. Four are 500
feet long and have a capacity of 375 40-foot trailers.

There is excess capacity in the trade now. We have no plans to
add vessels. If that capacity turns out to be inadequate, we would
put additional vessels on.

Mr. Pickerr. All right, gentlemen. We want to thank you very,
very much for coming here today and providing us with your testi-
mony on this bill. It has been most helpful. We deeply appreciate
your participation.

That concludes the hearing. We thank everyone very much.

(Whereupon, at 1 p.m., the Subcommittee adjourned, subject to
the céall of the Chair, and the following was submitted for the
record:]
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FRONM: Majority and Minority staff
SUBJECT: PART I: Hearing on Coastwise Trading and Fisheries
Privileges
PART II: Surplus National Defense Reserve Fleet
Vessels

PART III: H.R. 5030, To Establish an Alternative
Penalty for Certain Vessels in the Coastwise
Trade of the United States and Puerto Rico

At 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 20, 1992, in 1334 Longworth
House Office Building, the Subcommittee on Merchant Marine will
hold a three-part hearing.

Part I will cover legislation to grant or restore coastwise
trading or fisheries privileges to a number of vessels that would
not otherwise be eligible to engage in the coastwise or fisheries
trade.

In Part II, we will hear from witnesses regarding the
proposed transfer of certain vessels from the National Defense
Reserve Fleet (NDRF) to nonprofit organizations or to allow
nonprofit erganizations to scrap NDRF vessels and use the
proceeds therefrom.

In Part III, the Subcommittee will hear testimony on H.R.
5030, legislation to establish an alternative penalty for
operation of certain vessels in the coastwise trade of the United
States and Puerto Rico.
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PART I -- COASTWISE/PISHERIES TRADE
H.R. 4802 (MARIPOSA) (Mr. Jones)
H.R. 3086 (Barge MM 262) (Mr. Davis)
H.R. 4469 (HAZANA) (Mr. Abercrombie)
H.R. 4.,/ (DELPHINUS II) (Mr. Abercrombie)
H.R. 5 77.. (TOUCH OF CLASS) (Mr. Abercrombie)
H.R. -7 (LIQUID GOLD) (Mr. Abercrombie)
H.R. 5190 (NORTH ATLANTIC) {Mrs. Bentley)
H.R. 5163 (WILD GOOSE) {Mr. Cox)
H.R. 4987 (BLITHE SPIRIT) {(Mr. Gilchrest)
(BLUBJACKET)
(JUBILEE)
H.R. 5093 (SEA HAWK III) (Mr. Hertel)
H.R. 3005 (MISS JOAN) (Ms. Kaptur)
H.R. 4719 (FIFTY-FIFTY) (Mr. McMillen)
H.R. 5094 (A WEIGH OF LIFE) (Mr. McMillen)
H.R. 5128 (REDDY JANE) (Mr. Pickett)
H.R. 4191 (SOUTHERN YANKEE) (Mr. Reed)
~H:;R: 5148 (SEA HORSE) (Mr. Young)
RARRRARAS

Section 27 of the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C.
883) provides that only a vessel built in the United States,
documented under the laws of the United States, and owned by a
citizen of the United States may transport merchandise in the
coastwise trade of the United States. It also provides that a
vessel that has acquired the right to engage in the coastwise
trade and is later sold foreign (to an alien) or is placed under
foreign registry may not engage in the coastwise trade.

In addition, Chapter 121 of Title 46, United States Code,
prohibits foreign~built, -owned, and -documented vessels from
engaging in the U.S. coastwise trade. A U.S.-built vessel does
not permanently lose its right to engage in the fisheries of the
United States if it is sold to an alien or if it is placed under
foreign registry. Chapter 121 of Title 46, United States Code
establishes requirements for the issuance of a fisheries license
and registry ~-- one of which is a requirement that the vessel be
built in the United States.

When the facts surrounding any particular vessel involve one
or more of these statutory prohibitions, the Coast Guard will not
issue a document granting coastwise trading or fisheries

privileges. A vessel may acquire these privileges through
special legislation authorizing the Secretary of the department
in which the Coast Guard is operating to issue the necessary
documentation.
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In the past, the Committee has approved special legislation
vhen the owner proved there were extenuating circumstances, such
as severe financial hardship. For example, a person may purchase
a vessel or may spend considerable sums of money in U.S.
shipyards to refurbish it, and only after spending the money does
the owner learn that there is a defect in the chain of title or
that the vessel is foreign-built, making it impossible to use it
in the intended trade. The Comamittee has also approved special
legislation when the vessel or its operation was unique and
documentation for commercial service or the fisheries was in the
national interest.

The Administration has consistently opposed any relaxation
of the cabotage laws, absent some compelling reason. It feels
that coastwise trading and fisheries restrictions have been
enacted to protect and foster United States maritime and shipyard
industries and that any relaxation should be approached with
caution. However, when the Congress has presented compelling
reasons, the Administration has not opposed these special
enactments.

The following is a brief resume of the vessels and the
circumstances that necessitate legislation:

H.R. 3005 (MISS JOAN)

H.R. 3005 was introduced by the Honorable Marcy Kaptur
{D=-OH) on July 23, 1991, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the MISS JOAN for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

The MISS JOAN, State of Ohio registration number 3250 XK ~-
a 30-foot sportfishing vessel -~ was manufactured by Lyman Boat
Works in Sandusky, Ohio, in 1969. The information that has been
made avajilable is that it is presently owned by Robert Lamb of
Oregon, Ohio.

Mr. Lamb recently took advantage of an early retirement
incentive offered by his employer, Owens-Illinois, and he wants
to supplement his income by offering a sportfishing charter
service. MNr. Lamb purchased his vessel in 1981, through a marina
brokerage in Spring Lake, Michigan. The marina had a fire two
years later, and all records were destroyed. In his efforts to
locate the previous owners of the vessel, he has utilized the
Toledo Police Department, Owens-Illinois Security Departaent, and
a local search company to no avail. Mr. Lamb cannot secure
commercial documentation because he cannot locate all of the
previous owners to assure that they were U.S. citizens.
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H.R. 3086 (BARGE MM 262

H.R. 3086 was introduced by the Honorable Robert W. Davis
(R-MI) on July 29, 1991, to permit the issuance of a certificate
for the barge MM 262 in the coastwise trade of the United States.
Barge MM 262 (2,553 gross tons, 16-foot draft, 249 feet/6 inches
in length, 74 feet/4.5 inches breadth, U.S. official number
298924), was built in New Orleans in 1965 by Gulfport
Shipbuilding Corporation for Brown & Root, Inc. It is currently
owned by Lafarge Corporation, a U.S. corporation.

In 1989, Equilease Corporation, a New York corporation, as
preferred mortgagee, foreclosed on the barge which it purchased
at a U.S. Marshall’s sale. Egquilease then sold the barge to
McKeil Work Boats Ltd., a Canadian corporation, on September 12,
1989, and received approval of the sale from the Maritime
Administration in July of that same year. As agreed, McKeil sold
the barge to Standard Aggregates Inc., a Canadian corporation and
wholly-owned subsidiary of Lafarge Canada, Inc. Prior to being
transported to Canada, extensive repairs were made to the vessel
in Louisiana. A trial voyage in Canada indicated that the vessel
could not be used for its intended purpose; consequently, the
vessel has never been documented, registered, or even used in
Canada.

Last year, Lafarge’s U.S. operations had an immediate need
for the barge. Standard Lafarge of Ohio had invested $7.4¢
million to modernize and increase capacity at its Marblehead,
Ohio gquarry; an additional $4 million was spent extending the
dock. The Marblehead quarry is almost entirely dependent on
waterborne transportation. A waiver for barge MX 262 was
requested last Summer when a carrier that had agreed to carry
300,000 tons of aggregate cancelled the agreement and Standard
Lafarge could not obtain other adequate transportation. This
resulted in a 300,000-ton shortfall in aggregate sales and
shipments from the quarry.

Although Standard Lafarge charters 16,000-25,000 DWT
motorized vessels to carry most of its cargo, a shallow-draft
barge is needed to provide the flexibility to service customers
with shallow ports. In addition, large aggregate (1-15 ton
stones) cannot be carried on regular self-unloading vessels and
barges. The tugs used to pull barge MM 262 would be chartered
from U.S. Great Lakes coapanies, adding to the employment
opportunities on the Lakes. Standard Lafarge would use the barge
only to haul proprietary cargo.

I WTER
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H.R. 4191 (SOUTHERN YANKEE)

H.R. 4191 was introduced by the Honorable John P. Reed
(D~RI) on February 5, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate
of documentation for the SOUTHERN YANKEE for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States.

The SOUTHERN YANKEE, United States official number 976653 --
a 44-foot yacht -- was manufactured by Catalina Yachts in Largo,
Florida, in 1988. The information that has been made available
is that it is presently owned by L. Robert Wenzel of Wickford,
Rhode Island.

Mr. Wenzel purchased the vessel from CIGNA Insurance Co. by
sealed bid. The sale by CIGNA was an attempt to minimize the
loss after declaring the vessel a constructive total loss due to
extensive tire damage, for which the owner was insured. The
previous owner had purchased the vessel new and registered it in
New York State under the name of Sunrise Sailing Charter Co.
Upon applying for coastwise documentation, the present owner
discovered that the individual with the authority to transfer
title of the vessel was not a U.S. citizen. Mr. Wenzel has spent
close to $20,000 on repairs to the SOUTHERN YANKEE, but needs a
v:ircr of the Jones Act because the previous owner was not a
citizen.

H.R. 4469 (HAZANA

H.R. 4469 was introduced by the Honorable Neil Abercrombie
(D-HA) on March 12, 1992, to permit the issuance of a certificate
of documentation for the HAZANA for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

.. The HAZANA, Hawaii registration number HA9219D -- is a
44-foot ketch manufactured in 1979 in the Netherlands. The first
owner was British and registered the vessel in Britain. In 1983,
the owner requested a young couple to sail the vessel from Tahiti
to San Diego to be refitted. Enroute to San Diego, the HAZANA
encountered rough seas and a hurricane. The young man was swept
overboard; however, the young woman spent the next 41 days alone,
_ but she was able to successfully sail the vessel to Hawaii under
a "jury rig". Lloyd’s of London paid a constructive total loss
on the vessel and bccané\ehCAQHner under rights of subrogation.

The information made available is that the HAZANA is
presently owned by Jeff Hossellman and his wife Vicki (an
Augtralian citizen) of Honolulu, Hawaii. Mr. Hossellman
purchased the HAZANA ‘as a total loss from Lloyd’s. He purchased
a new mast and rigging in Los Angeles, and all repair work has
been performed in Hawaii. :
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Mr. Hossellman would like to use the vessel to transport
passengers between the Hawaiian Islands of Oahu and Molokai;
there is currently no other vessel operating on this route. He
needs a waiver of the Jones Act because the vessel was built
foreign and because his wife is Australian.

H.R. 4719 (PIFTY-FIFTY)

H.R. 4719 was introduced by the Honorable C. Thomas McMillen
(D-MD) on March 31, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the FIFTY-FIFTY for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

The FIFTY-FIFTY, United States official number 272866 -- a
65-foot FEADSHIP yacht -- was manufactured by FEADSHIP ship
builders in Aalsmeer, Holland in 1956. The information that has
been made available is that it is presently owned by Atlantic
Yachts Ltd. (Mr. and Mrs. John K. Clifford of Edgewater,
Maryland).

Atlantic Yachts purchased the vessel in 1986 from the State
of Maryland. Prior to being purchased by Atlantic Yachts, the
FIFTY-FIFTY had acted as the official yacht of the State of
Maryland (represented by the Department of National Resources)
and the governor’s yacht, and at one point the vessel actually
served as the governor’s place of residence. The yacht was also
once owned by radio and television star, Arthur Godfrey (it was
then known as the KENILWORTH II). All of the previous owners
were U.S. citizens. )

In 1986, the State of Maryland declared the yacht surplus
property and sold it to Atlantic Yachts. At the time of sale,
the yacht was in poor condition, and representatives of the
American Bureau of Shipping recommended that it be scrapped. The
owner, however, decided to restore the vessel and has spent the
last seven years renovating it. Restoration has all been done in
Maryland shipyards and has cost over $300,000 -~ an amount that
is twice as much as the cost of the vessel new. Mr. Clifford was
a naval officer in World War II, and is currently a licensed U.S.
Coast Guard Master. The FIFTY-FIFTY has an application pending
to be listed on the National Historic Registry, and is also
listed in the data base of the Coast Guard Station in Baltimore
as being available to augment the Coast Guard for oil spill

response.

The owner/corporation requires a waiver of the Jones Act
because the FIFTY-FIFTY was built abroad. Mr. Clifford has spent
a considerable amount of money to renovate the yacht, and he
needs to put the vessel to work. He plans to use the FIFTY-FIFTY
to cruise from Annapolis to Atlantic City; no vessel currently
serves that route. The FIFTY-FIFTY would require crewing and
could provide the Port of Annapolis with as many as 15 jobs.

PRS-
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H.R. 4802 (MARIPOSA

H.R. 4802 was introduced by Chairman Walter B. Jones (D-NC)
on April 7, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the MARIPOSA for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

The MARIPOSA, United States official number 982102 -- a
38~-foot yacht -~ was manufactured in 1990 by Cabo Rico Inc., a
Florida corporation. Cabo Rico is a very small scale yacht
builder that ships its raw materials to Costa Rica where the
vessel is assembled. All of the raw materials that go into the
construction of a yacht, including the engine, are from the
United States with the exception of the lead used in the ballast
and the teak and mahogany used on the vessel.

The information made available is that it is presently owned
by Hunter B. Spencer of Bridgeport, North Carolina. Recently
retired, Mr. Spencer used the proceeds of his 401(K) retirement
fund to purchase the yacht. He would }ike to use the MARIPOSA
for charter purposes; however, the vessel cannot be operated in
the domestic coastwise trade because it was assembled in Costa
Rica. Mr. Spencer was unawvare of the Jones Act when he purchased

the vessel.
H.R. 4987 (BLITHE SPIRIT, BLUEJACKET, JUBILEE)

H.R. 4987 was introduced by the Honorable Wayne T. Gilchrest
(R~MD) on April 9, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the BLITHE SPIRIT, BLUEJACKET, and JUBILEE for
employment in the coastwise trade of the United States.

The BLITHE SPIRIT, United States official number 584730 -~ a
marine trader trawler of 27 gross tons and 39 feet in length --
was manufactured by Marine Trading International in Taipei,
Taiwan, in 1976. The information that has been made available is
that it is presently owned by Edward and Sherrie Cave of Port
Tobacco, Maryland. All previous owners were U.S. citizens.

Mr. Cave has been employed by the Prince Georges County
Government for the past fifteen years. When he purchased the
vessel in 1990, he had no intention of using it for commercial
purposes. Recent government cutbacks and furloughs have affected
Mr. Cave, and he has decided to charter the BLITHE SPIRIT to
supplement his income. . Although constructed in Taiwan, nearly
all of its equipment is U.S.-built. Mr. Cave needs a legislative
waiver of the Jones Act because his vessel was built in Taiwan.
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The BLUEJACKET, United States official number 973459 -- a
yacht of 12 gross tons and 31 feet in length -- was manufactured
by Hinterhoeller Yachts Ltd. in Ontario, Canada, in 1989. The
information that has been made available is that it is presently
owned by William and Beverly Macindoe of Oxford, Maryland. All
of its previous owners were U.S. citizens.

Mr. Macindoe is licensed as a Master Ocean Operator which
authorizes him to operate vessels of up to 100 gross tons,
carrying unliimited passengers for hire. He purchased the vessel
in late 1990 to be used in a program instructing others in proper
boat handling techniques and safety procedures at sea. At the
time he purchased the BLUEJACKET, he was unaware of Jones Act
restrictions. Mr. Macindoe needs a legislative waiver of the
Jones Act because his vessel was built in Canada.

The JUBILEE, United States official number 582812 -- a
marine trader trawler of 16 gross tons and 34 feet in length --
was manufactured by Marine Trading International in Taipei,
Taiwan, in 1976. The information that has been made available is
that it is presently owned by Brandon and Carolyn Belote of
Annapolis, Maryland, who purchased the vessel in 1990. All
previous owners were U.S. citizens.

Mr. Belote worked for the Westinghouse Corporation until his
60th birthday when Westinghouse offered him incentives for early
retirement. Mr. Belote wants to supplement his retirement income
by making the JUBILEE available for charter out of Annapolis. He
has recently had the vessel overhauled, incurring expenses of
$12,000 at a U.S. shipyard. Although it was constructed in
Taiwan, nearly all of its equipment is U.S.-built. Mr. Belote
needs a legislative waiver of the Jones Act because his vessel

was built in Taiwan.
H.R. 5093 (SEA HAWK III

H.R. 5093 was introduced by the Honorable Dennis M. Hertel
(D~MI) on May 6, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the SEA HAWK III for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States.

The SEA HAWK III, hull identification number SERF15220378 --
a 30-foot cabin cruiser -- was manufactured by Sea Ray Boats,
Inc. in Merritt Island, Florida, in 1978. The information that
has been made available is that it is presently owned by R.J.
Branham. Ownership of the vessel is as follows:

K & M Boat Co.

Kenneth Okamato

Ronald and Christine Gardhouse
Ronald Sacco

Ray Arndt

R.J. Branham
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The current owner is an American citizen who wants to
convert this recreational vessel into a licensed commercial
vessel. The vessel is U.S. built, but Mr. Branham has not been
able to secure commercial documentation because he has not been
able to contact one of the previous owners. All other owners

were U.S. citizens.
H.R. 5094 (A WRIGH OF LIFRE

H.R. 5094 was introduced by the Honorable C. Thomas McMillen
(D-MD) on May 6, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the A WEIGH OF LIFE for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States.

The A WEIGH OF LIFE, United States official number 973177 --
a motor vessel of 14 gross tons and 40 feet in length -- was
manufactured by Marine Trading International in Taipei, Taiwan,
in 1988. The information that has been made available is that it
is presently owned by Francis and Doris Donaldson of Annapolis,

Maryland.

Although the vessel was constructed in Taiwan, nearly all of
its hardware, engine, and machinery are U.S.-built. At the tize
Mr. Donaldson purchased the yacht, he was unaware of the Jones
Act. Mr. Donaldson needs a legislative waiver of the Jones Act
because his vessel was built in Taiwan.

H.R. 5128 (REDDY JANE)

H.R. 5128 was introduced by the Honorable Owen W. Pickett
(D-VA) on May 6, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the REDDY JANE for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

The REDDY JANE, United States official number 928388 =-- a
36-foot ChrisCraft -- was manufactured in 1964. The information
that has been made available is that it is presently owned by Mr.
Latina Combs of Norfolk, Virginia.

Mr. Combs purchased the vessel with the intention of
converting it from a pleasure vessel into a licensed commercial
vessel. At the time of the purchase, Mr. Combs stated his
intention to use the vessel for commercial purposes and was
assured that the vessel was fully documented. The purchase pric\\~~
was $9,000; subsequent to the purchase, Mr. Combs invested an
additional $3,000 in fishing gear needed to charter the vessel.
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The owner ﬂis»been unable to provide the Coast Guard with
evidence to show that the vessel was U.S.-built and U.S.-owned.
Only aftf.er investing his money did the owner become aware that
there was no building certificate or a complete history of
previous owners. Mr. Combs feels that he is entitled to
legislative relief due to the misstatements and negligence of the
previous owner.

H.R. 5148 (SEA HORSE)

H.R. 5148 was introduced by the Honorable Don Young (R-AK)
on May 12, 1992, to peramit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the SEA HORSE for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

The SEA HORSE, United States official number 516343 -- a
50-foot yacht -- was manufactured hy McQueen’s Boatworks in
Vancouver, Canada, in 1968. The information that has been made
available is that it is presently owned by Steve H. McMurray of
Sitka, Alaska. All previous owners of the SEA HORSE have been

U.S. citizens.

Mr. McMurray spent twenty years cutting timber in the
Pacific Northwest. In 1989, he sold his house and purchased the
SEA HORSE with the intenfion of moving to Alaska to find a new
line of work. Mr. McMurray would like to supplement his income
by chartering out his vessel in the Summer months. The SEA HORSE
is currently ineligible for a coastwise endorsement because it
was built in Canada. Although the vessel was built in Canada,
the drive train and nearly all other equipment was U.S.-made.
When Mr. McMurray purchased the vessel, he was aware of the Jones
Act but thought that it only impacted major U.S shipping and
marine trades.

H.R. 5163 (WILD GOOSE)

H.R. 5163 was introduced by the Honorable Christopher C. Cox
(R-CA) on May 13, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the WILD GOOSE for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

The WILD GOOSE, California registration number CF6431FW -- a
136-foot wooden yacht -- was originally constructed in 1943 in
Seattle, Washington. The vessel was originally used by the U.S.
Navy as a minesweeper (USN YMS 328). 1In 1960, the vessel was
declared surplus and was sold to a Canadian owner in Vancouver,
British Columbja. 1In 1962, it was sold to the Seattle Yacht
Club. In 1965, the vessel was purchased by John Wayne and
renared the WILD GOOSE. Mr. Wayne had the WILD GOOSE registered
in california in 1975 and kept it until his death.
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The current owner, Wild Goose Yacht Corporation (Mr. A. V.
Kozloff) of Irvine, California, purchased the vessel in 1991 and
has extensively restored John Wayne’s yacht. Mr. Kozloff would
like to use the yacht to transport passengers, but he requires
special legislation because a previous owner was Canadian.

H.R. 5190 (NORTH ATLANTIC

H.R. 5190 vas introduced by the Honorable Helen D. Bentley
{R-MD) on May 14, 1992, to permit issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the NORTH ATLANTIC for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States.

The NORTH ATLANTIC, United States official nuaber 695377 --
a sportfishing vessel of 25 gross tons and 42 feet in length --
was manufactured by Kulas Custom Sea Skiffs in Keyport, New
Jersey, in 1972. The information that has been made available is
that it is presently owned by Gerv C. Griffin of Middle River,
Maryland.

Mr. Griffin purchased the vessel in 1990 and would like to
charter it for fishing and scuba diving trips in the Chesapeake
Bay and out of Ocean City, Maryland. He was unable to document
the vessel for coastwise trade because the previous owner was
unable to identify whom he purchased the vessel from. The Coast
Guard abstract of title indicated that previously the vessel had
been registered in New York State, but the New York State
authorities no longer have any record of the vessel. Mr. Griffin
cannot secure commercial documentation because he cannot locate
ailiof the previous owners to assure that they were U.S.
citizens.

H.R. ® /.- {DELPHINUS II)
(pI11 to be Introduced)

EE R

The Honorable Neil Abercrombie (D-HA) plans to introduce
legislation to permit the issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the DELPHINUS II for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States. (Senator Akaka and Senator
Inouye introduced S. 2496 on March 31, 1992.)

The DELPHINUS 1I, United States official number 958902 -- a
vessel of 5 gross tons and 28 feet in length -- was manufactured
by Delta Boats Inc. in Cape Canaveral, Florida, in 1990. The
information that has been made available is that it is presently
owned by Marine Charterers Inc. of Maui, Hawaii.

Marine Charterers Inc. initially documented the vessel for
coastwise trade. The initial application disclosed that the
corporation had three directors, and that one of the directors
was a foreign national. Nevertheless, the Coast Guard issved a
coastwise endorsement. Two years later, the Corporation filed a
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name change application with the Coast Guard. The Coast Guard
withdrew coastwise trade status, because the Corporation did not
satisfy the citizenship requirements for vessel documentation.
Foreign ownership never exceeded 25 percent; however, the makeup
of the board of directors violated the statutory requirement
regarding quorums. Marine Charterers promptly amended its bylaws
to increase the composition of the board to four with three U.S.
citizens, thus satisfying the citizenship requirements. However,
to legally reinstate the DELPHINUS II into the coastwise trade of
the United States, the owners require a legislative waiver.
Removal of coastwise status has caused financial hardship and
resulted in the loss of three jobs.

H.R. 3~ v (TOUCH OF CLASS) gl
-(bi1ll to be introduced) 2
The Honorable Neil Abercrombie (D-HA) plans to introduce
legislation to permit the issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the TOUCH OF CLASS for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States. (Senator Akaka and Senator
Inouye introduced S. 2497 on March 31, 1992.)

The TOUCH OF CLASS, Hawaii registration number HA8762E -- a
marine trawler of 22 gross tons and 50 feet in length -- was
manufactured by Chun Hwa Boats in Taiwan in 1981. The
information that has been made available is that it is presently
owned by Cedric Steele of Maui, Hawaii.

Mr. Steele purchased the vessel in 1988 and, since then, has
extensively renovated the vessel. Over $62,500 has been invested
in this vessel by the owner. All work has been done in U.S.
shipyards. The vessel’s machinery is U.S.-built. Mr. Steele
would like to operate the vessel for commercial fishing charters
in Maui and needs a waiver of the Jones Act because his vessel is

foreign-built.
H.R. J °77 (LIQUID GOLD) _ ./ -/ *'
¢bill to be introduced) -

The Honorable Neil Abercrombie (D-HA) plans to introduce
legislation to permit the issuance of a certificate of
documentation for the LIQUID GOLD for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States. (Senator Akaka and Senator Inouye
introduced S. 2498 on March 31, 1992.) T .

The LIQUID GOLD, United States official number 618121 -- a
yacht of 58 gross tons and 61 feet in length ~-- was manufactured
by AMF Hatteras Yachts in New Bern, North Carolina, in 1979. The
information that has been made available is that it is presently
owned by Seaduction Inc. of Kailua-Kona, Hawaii.
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The present owner/corporation wants to use the vessel for
charter fishing operations, but was unable to secure a coastwise
endorsement because one of the previous owners was Venezuelan;
all other previous owners vere U.S. citizens.
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PART IXI: NATIONAL DEFENSE RESERVE FLEET VESSELS

Sections 508 and S510(i) of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936
set out the methods by which obsolete vessels in the NDRF can be
scrapped or sold for disposal and authorize the use of the
proceeds to obtain more useful ships for the NDRF.

H.R. 3512, the NDRF Ship Disposal Act of 1992, was
introduced by Mr. Broomfield, Mr. Wyden, Chairman Jones, Mr.
Davis, and Mr. Lent. On September 10, 1990, and July 11, 1991,
the Subcommittee on Merchant Marine held joint hearings with the
Subcommittee on Regulation, Business Opportunities, and Energy of
the Committee on Small Business. (See Printed Hearings No.
101-116 and No. 102-63.) H.R. 3512 passed the House of
Representatives on January 28, 1992. It has been referred to the
Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation. At
pre;ont, H.R. 3512 is before the Senate Subcommittee on Merchant S
Marine.

H.R. 3512 directs the Secretary of Transportation
(Secretary) to dispose of all vessels in the NDRF before April 1,
1997 -- unless they are assigned to the Ready Reserve Force (RRF)
component of the NDRF or required by statute to be used for a
particular purpose. Vessels may be maintained in the NDRF for a
one~year period if the Secretary of the Navy certifies to the
Secretary that they are militarily useful and necessary for the
national defense. In addition, the Secretary may retain vessels
in the NDRF if he certifies to Congress that a certain vessel is
needed by a State or Federal governmental agency.

This bill also requires the Secretary to develop a five-year
plan for vessel disposal. With minor exceptions, disposal of
vessels shall continue to be pursuant to sections 508 and 510({i)
of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936.

The General Accounting Office (GAO), in an October, 1991
report entitled "Strategic Sealift: Part of the National Defense
Reserve Flest Is No Longer Needed" (GAO/NSAID-92-03), estimated
that scrapping the obsolete non-RRF ships could save
approximately $10 million in direct maintenance costs over the
next 10 years, and could generate an estimated $38 to $42 million
to improve the RRF if the ships were sold to the highest bidders.

This portion of the hearing deals with authorizing the
transfer of vessels from the NDRF to certain nonprofit
organizations and to the City of Warsaw, Kentucky. In addition,
several nonprofit organizations have approached the Subcommittee
‘'with requests to scrap NDRF vessels and use the proceeds
therefron.
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The following is a brief description of pending legislation:

(1) H.R. 2832, LIFE INTERNATIONAL. H.R. 2832 was
introduced by Chalrman Jones on July 9, 1991. It amends and
continues existing statutory authority for certain NDRF vessels
to be reserved for transfer to Life International. 1In 1982,
congress first approved legislation reserving three vessels for
Life International until 1987 (Public Law 97-360) (USS GENERAL
NELSON M. WALKER, USS DONNER, and USS COLONIAL). It has
occasicnally extended and amended that authority.

Public Law 100-324, dated May 30, 1988, substituted the
SANCTUARY, a mothballed hospital ship, for the COLONIAL. Life
International hoped to revitalize the vessel and use it to
provide medical and health services to third world nations. The
vessel, now moored in Baltimore, has yet to be put into service
tfor the intended purpose.

Life International is a private, nonprofit, humanitarian
concern whose president is Robert N. Meyers. Its purpose is to
provide hsalth education, training, and medical treatment to
inpoverished third world ccuntries. Life International’s
projects are funded largely from the private sector and staffed
with volunteer maritime and medical personnel.

H.R. 2832 provides authority through 1996 to transfer the
USS GENERAI, NELSON M. WALKER, the USS GENERAL WILLIAM O. DARBY,
and the USS PLYMOUTH ROCK to Life International. Reverend Meyers
will propose that the bill be amended to only authorize the
transfer of the GENERAL NELSON M. WALKER and the PLYMOUTH ROCK to
Life International until 1996.

(2) H.R. 3036 and H.R. 1043, ASSISTANCE INTERNATIONAL, INC.
H.R. 3036 was Introduced by Mr. Anderson on July 25, 1991, and
H.R. 1043 was introduced by Mr. Rohrabacher on February 20, 1991.
These bills authorize the transfer of several NDRF vessels to
Assistance International; however, Assistance International will
propose that the bills be amended to substitute the M.V. TIOGA
COUNTY and the R.V. CONRAD for the other vessels.

Assistance International, Inc. is a nonprofit 501.C3
corporation founded by Captain Fred Stabbert in the late 1940s.
The primary purpose of the Corporation is to give assistance to
third world countries, primarily in Central America, and provide
disaster relief in times of natural disaster. The form of
assistance is in the nature of hands-on vocational training which
provides a means for people in third world countries to help
themselves rather than getting a handout. Funding for Assistance
Internaticnal is done on a project-by-project basis.
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(3) S. 1973, CITY OF WARSAW, KENTUCKY. S, 1973 was
introduced by Senator Ford on November 14, 1991, and it was
passed by the Senate the same day. It was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries on November 18, 1991.
The bill authorizes the Secretary of Transportation to transfer
title of an NDRF vessel to the City of Warsaw, Kentucky, for the
promotion of economic development and tourism.

(4) SAN FRANCISCO NATIONAL MARITIME MUSEUM ASSOCIATION.
The National Historlc Museum Fleet 1s located In San Franclsco,
California. It is part of the United States Park Service and, as
such, receives some funding through the Department of the
Interior. This Fleet is in various stages of restoration and
preservation. The National Maritime Museum Association is a
nonprofit group in San Francisco whose purpose is to seek
additional avenues of funding for the National Historic Museum
Fleet. This group’s position is that the Fleet does not receive
enough from the Department of the Interior to be properly
maintained.

The Association has enlisted the assistance of Congresswoman
Peloai to scrap NDRF vessels and use the proceeds therefrom for
the National Historic Museum Fleet.

(5) THE ASSOCIATION FOR THE PRESERVATION OF THE
PRESIDENTIAL YACHT “POTOMAC". This 1s a nonproflit organization
located In Oakland, California, whose purpose is to restore the
yacht POTOMAC and construct a dockside facility in oOakland --
using proceeds obtained from scrapping NDRF vessels. The POTOMAC
was the personal yacht of President Franklin D. Roosevelt.
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PART III: H.R. 5030
TO ESTABLISH AN ALTERNATIVE PENALTY
FOR OPERATION OF CERTAIN VESSELS IN THE COASTWISE TRADE
BETWEEN THE UNITED STATES AND PUERTO RICO

The Honorable Antonio J. Colorado, the Resident Commissioner
of Puerto Rico, introduced H.R. 5030 on April 29, 1992. The bill
exempts nine vessels in the Puerto Rico trade from certain
requirements in Section 506 of the Merchant Marine Act, 1936.

SECTION 506

- Description.

Section 506 of the Merchant Marine Act, 1936 (46 App. U.S.C.
1156) requires owners of vessels that were built with
construction-differential subsidies (CDS) to operate those
vessels exclusively in foreign commerce; i.e., trade between the
United States and foreign countries. Some exceptions to this
restriction are written into Saction 506 to allow for limited
operation of CDS-built vessels in domestic trade between ports in
the continental United States and Hawaii, Alaska, or an island
t;rritory. An island territory or possession includes Puerto
Rico.

The purpose of Section 506 is to protect shipowners who
build their vessels in the United States without subsidy.
Shipowners with CDS-built ships are not permitted in the domestic
trade because of the clearly unfair advantage over owners with
vessels qualified for the domestic or coastwise trades; coastwise
vessels are required by law to be built in U.S. shipyards without
construction subsidy.

Shipowners who receive a CDS payment from the Secretary of
Transportation agree to operate exclusively in the foreign trade
as required in Section 506. Construction-differential subsidies
assist U.S. shipowners who compete in the foreign trade against
foreign subsidized vessels.

CDS restrictions for a liner vessel end 25 years after the
vessel is delivered, which is considered the “economic life" of
the vessel. All funding for CDS payments ended in 1981. Today’s
CDS vessels are nearing the end of their 25-year economic life,
and most will attain this age by the year 2000.

Section 506 contains certain exceptions allowing limited use
of CDS-built vessels in the domestic trade. The “Fourth
Exception® authorizes CDS-built vessels to stop in Hawaii or an
island territory/possession via a voyage to a foreign country.




57

=19~

The owner, in return, must pay back to the Secretary part of the
revenues derived from the carriage of domestic trade cargo. The
payment is to be paid annually in an amount which is
proportionate to one twenty-fifth of the CDS payment, relative to
the ratio of domestic revenues compared to gross revenues.

- Legislative History of Section 506.

The issue of CDS-built vessels operating in the domestic
trade was a controversial political issue in 1935-36 when
Congress was considering the Merchant Marine Act of 1936. The
original bills in both the House and the Senate treated movements
between the United States and Puerto Rico as foreign trade.
Domestic operators opposed this provision, and a compromise
emorged allowing mixed foreign-domestic operations in
"seaiforeign™ trade with a CDS payback provision. Congress did
not specify how much domestic cargo could be carried when
stopping in Hawaiil or Puerto Rico.

The scope of the Fourth Exception with regard to the
required percentage of foreign cargo when stopping in Puerto
Rico, and what constitutes a foreign voyage, is currently in
dispute. This issue is the subject of a rulemaking by MARAD and
has been extensively litigated over the past two years.

- Section 506 Litigation and Rulemaking.

In 1988, in response to a letter of inquiry from Sea-Land,
MARAD advised that at least five TEU’s of foreign cargo must be
carried on a CDS-built vessel when stopping in Puerto Rico during
a foreign voyage in order to qualify for CDS payback under the
Fourth Exception in Section 506.

Various shipping companies protested MARAD’s interpretation
of Section 506, resulting in several years of comments and
regulatory interpretations, including four different decisions by
MARAD regarding the interpratation of the Fourth Exception.
MARAD ultimately decided that 25 percent of the cargo carried by
a CDS-built vessel, when stopping in Puerto Rico, must be
foreign-bound cargo. This resulted in two years of litijigation,
with various parties espousing different interpretations of
Section 506,

Oon January 31, 1992, the United States District Court for
the District of Columbia found that the MARAD statutory
interpretation of Section 506 was arbitrary and capricious and
ordered MARAD to make a new determination. (See consolidated
Civil Action Nunmbers 89-2278 and 90-0969.)
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H.R. 5030

- Background.

The Puerto Rico Maiitime Shipping Authority (PRMSA) was
created by the Legislature of Puerto Rico in 1974. At that time,
-the major U.S. carriers serving Puerto Rico left the Puerto Rican
trade, mainly to serve Asia vhere prices were more lucrative
after the Vietnam War.

Puerto Rico is despendent on U.S. imports and marine
transportation. FPood and other essential goods are exported on
ships to Puerts Rico from the United States, and U.S.
manufacturers in Puerto Rico rely on marine transportation to
export their goods. The survival of Puerto Rico is dependent on
these goods and the shipping companies who transport them. The
cost and the availability of shipping are crucial to Puerto Rico.

The Legislature of Puerto Rico in 1974 created a
semi-governmental shipping company to assure a permanent presence
of vessels serving Puerto Rico and to seek to stabilize shipping
rates at acceptable levels.

At the time of its creation, PRMSA carried over 90 percent
of the liner cargoes between the United States and Puerto Rico
because the other U.S. shipping companies had moved elsewhere.
In 1988, when PRMSA replaced its aging vessels with the vessels
it bought at the United States Lines’ (USL) bankruptcy auction,
PRMSA carried 52 percent of the Puerto Rico-U.S. cargo. Today,
PRMSA carries 45 percent of the market. Since its creation,
PRMSA has retained less of the market share as more companies
enter the trade.

Other U.S.-flag companies serving Puerto Rico include:

- Trailer Marine Transport Corporation (a subsidiary of
Crovley Maritime Corporation),

- Sea-Land Service, Inc.,

- Marine Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc., and

- Kadampanattu Corporation.

In 1988, PRMSA bought five Lancer container vessels from the
USL bankruptcy auction. Sea-Land bought four vessels at the same
auction. PRMSA vas avare the Lancers were CDS-built vessels, as
were the vessels bought by Sea~Land. PRMSA intended to expand
its caribbean trade, carry mixed domestic-foreign cargo, and pay
back annually the CDS under the terms of the Fourth Exception.
PRMSA paid $44 million for the Lancers and spent $46 million
repairing and upgrading the vessels in U.S repair yards.
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The PRMSA offices are in Puerto Rico, but the operation of
the company is contracted out to Puerto Rico Marine Management,
Inc. (PRMMI), located in Edison, New Jersey. PRMMI operates the
U.S.-flag, U.S.-crewed shipping company for PRMSA, with employees
én Bgi-on and throughout ports of call on the East and Gulf

oasts.

- Need for legislation.

When he introduced H.R. 5030, Delegate Colorado stated that
there is a compelling interest in clarifying legislatively that
the Lancer vessels may be used in the U.S.-Puerto Rico trade with
a CDS payback. Because of Puerto Rico’s dependence on marine
transportation, the basis for the creation of PRMSA, and because
the Lancer vessels were purchased with the good faith belief that
they qualified under the Fourth Exception, Delegate Colorado
introduced H.R. 5030 to settle the issue. He noted that four
different interpretations of the Section 506 Fourth Exception
have been made by MARAD, the District Court was not able to make
a determination as to the scope of Section 506, and every
opposing shipping company has argued a different percentage
requirement for the carriage of domestic cargo under Section 506.
He contends that PRMSA will not be able to operate if the
percentages argued by the other companies are adopted by MARAD
and that PRMSA will have to shut down.

In order to keep PRMSA alive, Delegate Colorado has proposed
in H.R. 5030 a lump sum CDS payback, which will add approximately
$4 million to the Treasury and maintain the status quo trade in
Puerto Rico. Delegate Colorado stated that he chose to craft the
bill as a private bill rather than amending Section 506, in order
to make clear that he is not changing Section 506 in a way that
might affect trade in other regions of the United States.

OPPOSITION TO LEGISLATION

U.S. non-subsidized shipowners will argue that Section 506
wag written to protect vessel owners who have built their vessels
in the United States without subsidy. Nonsubsidized owners are
protected by limiting domestic trade solely to non-CDS-built
vessels, thereby creating a level playing field for those who
have made a large capital investment in U.S. shipping. To allow
a vessel owner with the tremendous advantage of a vessel built
with subsidy to enter the domestic trade at a later date by
paying back the subsidy vitiates the purpose of Section 506 and
places the nonsubsidized shipowner in an unfair and serious
disadvantage. Nonsubsidized owners will argque that it is
essential to narrowly construe the exceptions in Section 506 to
prevent future deviations from the protective purposes of Section

506.
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US Department . Adminisirator 400 Seventn Steet SwW
of Fonsponaton Washington DC 20590
Maritime

Administration

18 MAY 1992
7

The Honorable Walter B. Jones

Chairman, Committee on Merchant Marine
and Fisheries

House of Representatives

washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I am responding to your invitation to testify before the
Subcommittee on Merchant Marine at the hearing on May 20, 1992,
on several bills affecting the merchant marine.

H.R. 5030 would establish an alternative penalty for operation of
certain vessels in the coastwise trade between the United States
and Puerto Rico. The existing penalty for vessels built with
construction-differential subsidy to operate in the domestic
trade is contained in the Fourth Exception to Section 506 of the
Merchant Marine Act, 1936, as amended. The Maritime
Administration is currently considering issuing a new
determination under the Fourth Exception, following the January
31, 1992, decision and order by the United States District Court
for the District of Columbia in Marine Transportation Services
Sea-Barge Group v. Busey. This agency has issued public notices
inviting public comment on the issues raised by the District
Court's decision. I believe it would be inappropriate for the —
agency to testify on legislation which could affect the pending
docketed public proceeding. I would, however, be glad to answer
any questions for the record of this hearing that you or other
members of the Subcommittee may have.

H.R. 1043 and H.R. 3036 provide for the transfer of three vessels
owned by the Federal Government to the nonprofit corporation
Assistance International, Inc. The Secretary of the Navy
currently has title to two of the vessels, M.V. MIRFAC and R.V.
CONRAD, and we defer to the views of the Navy on any transfer.
The Maritime Administration has title to the vessel M.V. MIZAR in
the National Defense Reserve Fleet (NDRF), which is being
considered as a candidate for the artificial reef program.

Regarding conveyance of an NDRF vessel for use as a merchant
mariner memorial, section 709 of Public Law 101-595, enacted on
November 16, 1990, contains criteria which a nonprofit
organization must meet in order to qualify for a conveyance.
These criteria include minimum capital requirements from non-
Federal sources and use of any scrapping proceeds for expenses
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directly related to the merchant mariner memorial. Section 709
also requires that delivery of an NDRFP vessel must be at no cost
to the Government. The period of time during which the
provisions of this section can be utilized is limited to two
years after enactment. I believe that these are important
criteria for the Subcommittee to consider in relation to the
pending bills, as well as the proposal to benefit the San
Francisco Maritime National Historical Park.

Regarding the bills granting coastwise or fisheries privileges to
various vessels, the available information on these vessels
indicates that saveral were built abroaa and some have had
substantial rebuilding in the United States. In some cases,
there is a period of foreign ownership or the current owner, a
United States citizen, cannot prove that previous owners were
also citizens. An initial survey of the available information
does not indicate that any of these vessels will pose direct and
significant competition with United States operators who are in
compliance with the Jones Act.

I respectfully decline your kind invitation to testify at the May
20, 1992, hearing and hope that these comments will aid the
Subcommittee in its consideration of this legislation.

ERaahasaetsstar; 4

C e YHotack

CAPTAIN WARREN G. LEBACK
Maritime Administrator
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PART I: COASTWISE TRADING AND FISHERIES
PRIVILEGES

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER B. JONES, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM
NORTH CAROLINA, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE

H.R. 4802, a bill I introduced on April 7, 1992, would authorize issuance of a cer-
tificate of documentation for employment in the coastwise trade of the United
States for the vessel Mariposa. The Mariposa, a 38-foot yacht, was assembled in
Costa Rica in 1990, and is presently owned by Mr. Hunter Spencer of Bridgeton,
North Carolina. Mr. Spencer purchased the vessel from Cabo Rico Yachts Inc. in
January 1992 in Fort Lauderdale, Florida, for $162,000. He used a portion of his
401(K) retirement fund to buy the vessel and would like to supplement his retire-
ment income by chartering out the Mariposa for fishing trips.

Cabo Rico Yachts is a very small scale yacht builder that ships its raw materials
to Costa Rica where the vessels are assembled. All of the materials that go into
building the yacht—including the engine—are from the United States, with the ex-
ception of the lead used in the ballast and the teak and mahogany used on the
vessel. Mr. Spencer was unaware of the Jones Act when he purchased the Mariposa,
and Cabo Rico Yachts did not mention the possible restrictions on coastwise trade,
because, to the company’s knowledge, it had never sold a yacht for use in the coast-
wise trade of the United States.

Mr. Spencer has invested a substantial amount of his limited income in the hope
that he could enter the charter market. The market for a yacht such as the Mari-
posa is small (from the time it was built to the time of its initial sale was one and
one-half years), and to be forced ‘. sell might cause Mr. Spencer severe financial
arm.

Hll;l zisegg of the aforementioned circurstances, I urge the Subcommittee to approve

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoN. ROBERT W. Davis, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM
MICHIGAN, AND RANKING MINORITY MEMBER, COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE
AND FISHERIES

H.R. 5197, a bill I introduced, would authorize the issuance of a certificate of doc-
umentation for employment in the coastwise trade for The Day Dream, official
number 644805. The vessel The Day Dream is a 43-foot Hans Christian sailboat that
was built overseas in 1980 and is presently owned by Mr. and Mrs. Gordon Van
Wieren of Charlevoix, Michigan.

Last year when Mr. Van Wieren retired as Superintendent of Schools in Charle-
voix, Michigan, he embarked on a plan to establish a sailboat chartering service in
Charlevoix. He has expended considerable resources to fix the boat and to bring it
up to Coast Guard standards. He is a licensed master. ’

Last fall, he began correspondence with the U.S. Coast Guard in St. Ignace, Michi-
gan for the purpose of getting his boat licensed. During the period he was advised
that the U.S. cabotage laws prohibit foreign-built vessels from being used commer-
cially in the U.S. coastwise trade.

It is my understanding that there is no existing charter service of this type in
Charlevoix and that nothing in H.R. 5197 would waive Coast Guard inspection re-
quirements.

Finally, I would ask tha: the certificate of documentation, Mr. Van Wieren's
letter of April 17, 1992, an( the abstract of title be placed in the hearing record

[The information can be found at the end of the hearing.]

(63)
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PREPARED STATEMENT oF HoN. GERRY E. STUDDS, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
: FROM MASSACHUSETTS

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, I am here this morning to ask for your support for
an amendment I intend to offer at the Subcommittee markup that would permit
issuance of a certificate of documentation for eméwloyment in the coastwise trade of
the United States for the vessel High Calibre (U.S. official number 587630). General-
ly, I support the requirements imposed by Section 27 of the Merchant Marine Act of
1920; however, certain situations dictate a waiver of the strict citizenship and build
requirements of Section 27. I feel that this is one of those circumstances that justi-
fies a waiver.

My constituent, Addison E. Wilson Jr. of Brewster, Massachusetts, recently pur-
chased a 40-foot Pacemaker Sportfisherman yacht. The yacht is U.S.-built and was
manufactured in Harbor, New Jersey, in 1976. Mr. Wilson purchased the yacht
in J&}g 1991 from HMY Yacht Sales Inc. of Dania, Florida for a purchase price of
$89,000. When he purchased the yacht he explained to the ralesman that he was
purchasing the vessel to conduct charter fishing trips. The yacht brokers were not
aware of any restrictions on the High Calibre, and Mr. Wilson was unaware of the
Jones Act requirements.

Mr. Wilson will be retiring in three years and would like to use his vessel for
charter fishing. Mr. Wilson %!ans to operate out of Orleans, Massachusetts in the
summer and out of Naples, Florida during the wintertime. Upon applying to the
Coast Guard for a coastwise trading document, Mr. Wilson was informed that his
vessel was ineligible because a previous owner had not been a U.S. citizen. I also
wrote to the Coast Guard and was informed that a legislative waiver wac the only
way Mr. Wilson could receive the coastwise trading endorsement on his official doc-
ument.

Mr. Wilson has made a substantial investment in the High Calibre, and he hoped
to enjoy his investment by entering the charter market. If Mr. Wilson cannot char-
ter his vessel, he will be forced to sell it, and he feels that this could cause him
severe financial harm.

In view of these circumstances, I feel a waiver of the Jones Act is warranted.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. OWEN B. PickETT, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM VIRGINIA

Mr. Chairman, on May 7 of this year, I introduced H.R. 5128 to authorize a certifi-
cate of documentation for the Reddy Jane as a commercial vessel. The Reddy Jare,
United States official number 928388, is a 36-foot wooden boat manufactured in 1964
by the American company, Chris Craft.

The Reddy Jane was built and recently rebuilt in American yards. .

Mr. Latina “Lat” M. Combs, the vessel’s current owner, is a citizen of the United
States. He wants to convert this recreational craft into a licensed commercial fish-
ing vessel. Mr. Combs, however, is unable to provide the Coast Guard with a com-
plete registry of previous owners of the Reddy Jane.

With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I will submit for the record a letter I re-
ceived from the boat's owner requesting favorable consideration by this Subcommit-
tee of the private relief bill introduced on his behalf. (ep. NoTE: Mr. Combs’ letter
can be found at the end of the hearin%) Mr. Combs regrets that he is not able to be
here today to testify in person on H.R. 5128. He cannot afford the loss in income
that would result from ging away from his lunch delivery business. Mrs. Combs
cannot operate their delivery truck alone.

Lat Combs invested in the Reddy Jane to fulfill a lifetime dream to own and work
his own commercial fishing boat and to create an opportunity wherein he could
share tkis dream with his wife. Mr. and Mrs. Combs are currently self-employed in
a small lunch vending business. Mrs. Combs, as a result of a physical disability, will
soon have to discontinue that work. -

Mr. Combs borrowed over $12,000 to purchase and outfit the Reddy Jane fcc char-
ter and commercial fishing as a joint venture with his wife. Prior to the purchase,
he was assured by the seller of the boat that it was fully documented for any use in
the waters of the United States. Only when registering the craft with the Coast
Guard did Mr. Combs become aware of the Jones Act and that this vessel carried
insufficient documentation to qualify for coastwise privileges under the Act. .

Mr. Chairman, Mr. and Mrs. Combs ere very hardworking people of humble ori-
E}ins. Mr. Combs served his country bonorably in Vietnam as a corporal in the

nited States Marine Corps. For over » year, Mr. and Mrs. Combs have been trying
to find information on all previous owners of the Reddy Jane as required by the




65

Coast Guard to document the vessel under the Jones Act. This search has depleted
their resources. If the Combs’ are unable to put the Reddy Jane to work, they will
soon become unable to afford the boat’s slip rental, user fees, and upkeep.

Section 27 of the Jones Act provides that only a vessel built in the United States,
documented under the laws of the United States, and owned by a citizen of the
United States may operate in the coastwise trade of the United States. Section 27
also provides that a vessel that has acquired the right to engage in the coastwise
trade and is later sold foreign or is placed under foreign registry may not engage in
the coastwise trade.

Though the Jones Act prohibits foreign-built, -owned, and -documented vessels
from engaging in the U.S. coastwise trade, a U.S.-built vessel does not permanently
lose its right to engage in the fisheries of the United States if, in its past, it was sold
to an alien or if it was placed under foreign registry.

Due to circumstances beyond their control, Mr. and Mrs. Combs are unable to
obtain a complete history of ownership of the Reddy Jane. According to law, the
Coast Guard cannot and will not issue a document granting coastwise trading or
fisheries privileges for the Reddy Jane. The facts surrounding this particular vessel
involve one of the statutory prohibitions. The only mechanism available to the
boat’s owners for acquiring these privileges is special legislation authorizing the Sec-
retary of Transportation to issue the necessary documentation.

H.R. 5128 authorizes a certificate of documentation for the Reddy Jane. This legis-
lation, in my opinion, is meritorious, and I commend it to the Subcommittee along
with my request for favorable consideration.

The Combs’ situation is both compelling and deserving of remedial action by Con-
gress. Mr. Combs can afford to keep his boat only if he can put it to commercial use.
He cannot employ the Reddy Jane as a commercial fishing boat without Coast
Guard documentation. I, therefore, urge this Subcommittee to act promptly and af-
firmatively on H.R. 5128.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoN. DON YouNG, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM ALASKA

Mr. Chairman, thank you for this opportunity to speak on my bill, H.R. 5148,
which would permit issuance of a certificate of documentation for employment in
the coastwise trade of the United States for the Sea Horse.

My constituent, Mr. Steve McMurry, of Sitka, Alaska, is a former logger who sold
his home to buy the Sea Horse, and moved to Alaska. Mr. McMurry bought the 50-
foot yacht, whose hull was built in 1968 in Vancouver, Canada. He cannot use his
vessel in the coastwise trade since the hull was built outside the United States,
though it has been owned by U.S. citizens. At the time he purchased the Sea Horse,
Mr. McMurry was not aware that U.S. law prohibited him from commercially using
it since the hull was Canadian-built. He states that he would use the vessel commer-
cially during the summer months in Alaska in a charter business for recreation and
sportfishing.

I believe that passeing my bill to permit Mr. McMurry to use his vessel for busi-
nesrs;i would be appropriate, and I hope that the Committee will move this bill for-
ward.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoN. HELEN DELICH BENTLEY, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MARYLAND

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to commend you, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Lent,
the Ranking Minorigo Member, for calling today’s hearing, and I want to thank
both of you and the Committee’s staff for your quick response to my request for in-
cluding H.R. 5190 on today's agenda.

Mr. Chairman, my bill to allow coastwise privileges for the North Atlantic should
be non-controversial. Although the chain of ownership for the North Atlantic is not
complete, there is no indication that the vessel was ever registered under a foreign

flag.

a’ghe North Atlantic is a 42-foot wooden sportfishing boat built in 1972 by Kulas
Custom Sea Skiffs, Inc., in Keyport, New Jersey. The Kulas Custom Sea Skiffs com-
pany no longer is in business and, therefore, its records are no longer accessible; so
it is impossible to accurately retrace the complete chain of ownership of this boat.

Its current owner, Mr. Gerv C. Griffin, of Middle River, Maryland, who lives in
my cﬁngressional district, is with me today to answer any questions the Committee
may have.
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Mr. Griffin purchased the North Atlantic in August 1990. Because the chain of
ownership is not complete, the Coast Guard denied Mr. Griffin coastwise privileges.
He wishes to employ the North Atlantic as a charter fishing boat. In addition, he
g}ansl todprovide scuba diving excursions in Chesapeake Bay and at Ocean City,

aryland.

Mr. Chairman, there is no suspicion that this American-made 42-foot vessel was
owned by anyone other than American citizens. When H.R. 5190 eventually comes
before the Subcommittee for markup, I deeply would appreciate your support and
the support of my colleagues.

That completes my testimony, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Griffin and I would be happy to
answer any questions Members may have.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

‘

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. WAYNE T. GILCHREST, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MARYLAND

Mr. Chairman, I am very pleased to offer testimony in favor of my bill, H.R. 4987,
before the Merchant Marine Subcommittee. This legislation would authorize the is-
suance of a certificate of documentation for the Blithe Spirit, the Bluejacket, and
the Jubilee.

1 will say just a brief word about why these vessels have been unable to receive
Coast Guard documentation for commercial operation. The Blithe Spirit is a 39-foot
marine trader trawler. Mr. Cave bought the_vessel in 1990 for pleasure use, but
learned from the previous owner that it had been used for commercial K;xrposes.
Only in the past year after being laid off by the county government did Mr. Cave
decide to use the boat for a small inland charter business. Although the boat is
fitted with nearly all equipment made in the U.S,, the boat was built in Taiwan.
Because it was constructed overseas, only this legislation will enable Mr. Cave to
realize his charter business.

The Bluejacket is a 31-foot vessel which the owner, Mr. William Macindoe, pur-
chased from an American dealer. He intended to use the vessel for commercial use,
but found out, only after purchasing the vessel and receiving his Coast Guard li-
cense as a master ocean operator, that the Bluejacket could not be used for the pur-
poses he had intended. This bill would enable him to receive commercial documen-
tation from the U.S. Coast Guard.

Finally, the Jubilee is a 34-foot marine trader trawler. Upon retirement, Mr.
Brandon Belote decided to use his boat for commercial purposes and invested close
to $12,000 to have it overhauled, only to find out that the vessel had been built in
China. This bill would also allow Mr. Belote to use his vessel for commercial pur-

poses.
These owners have invested heavily in a future dependent on a charter business.
Without passage of this legislation, these plans are dashed, and an important part
of the tourism economy in the First District will be thwarted.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the chance to testify this morning about the obsta-
cles facing these boat owners in their quest to start up a new business. I urge con-
sideration of H.R. 4987 as a remedy to their problems.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. NEIL ABERCROMBIE, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM Hawan

Mr. Chairman, thank you for including four bills which I have introduced to
grant special exemption from the Jones Act in today’s hearing. (H.R. 4469, H.R.
5226, H.R. 5227, and H.R. 5228).

The first, H.R. 4469, would grant exemption to a 47-foot cutter-rigged yawl,
Hazana, so that she may carry passengers on cruises between the Hawaiian islands
of Oahu and Molokai. As there is no vessel currently active on this route, Hazana
will be able to provide another view of Hawaii, one now only seen by a selected few.

Hazana has a special history. Built in Holland in 1979, Hazana was severely dam-
aged in a hurricane at sea in 1984. In turn, Jeff L. Hossellman, a U.S. citizen and
resident of Hawaii, purchased the vessel from an insurance company as a total loss
for $42,000. Mr. Hossellman has since rebuilt the vessel in the United States and
can proudly claim she now has a market value of approximately $150,000. .

The second bill, H.R. 5228, would grant exemption to a 28-foot vessel, Delphinus II
which was gurchased from the U.S. manufacturer, Delta Boats Inc,, in Florida on
May 3, 1990 by Marine Charters Inc. The corporation had three directors at this
time, two U.S. citizens and one Japanese national. \Vhen a name change application
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was requested by Marine Charters, Inc. throug): the U.S. Coast Guard Seattle office,
Marine Charters, Inc. was informed that the Coast Guard had a problem with a for-
eign national being a director in a three-director corporation which needs two direc-
tors for a quorum. Marine Charters Inc. promptly amended its bylaws, increasin
the number of its directors to four, three U.S. citizens and one foreign national.
Through this action, the corporation fully satisfies the citizenship requirement for
vessel 'clocumenta.tion. However, a waiver is necessary for the corporation to gain
coastwise recreation status. Delphinus I was built in the United States and would
be used to continue a dive tour operation in Maui.

My third bill, HR. 5226, would exempt an 11-year-old boat, Touch of Class, for use
as a six-passenger charter fishing boat in the waters off Maui, Hawaii. Although
Touch of Class was built in Taiwan, it has been redesigned for comfort with Ameri-
can-made engines. Touch of Class, a 50-foot trawler type vessel, has 2 electric heads,
3 staterooms, a large galley salon, flybridge, forward and aft decks, and Ford
Lehman engines. The owner has already acquired a commercial charter fishing
&g’mzt to operate in Maui waters and awaits a Jones Act waiver before he can
ing his operations.

The fourth bill, H.R. 5227, would grant exemption to the vessel Liguid Gold,
which is currently homeported in Honolulu—Kailua-Kona, Hawaii is the hailing
port. Although Liguid Gold was built in the United States, it was at one time
owned by a Venezuelan. Because of this prior alien ownership, the vessel has not
been eligible for coastwise trade restrictions under the Department of Transporta-
tion regulations. An exemption would reverse this ineligibility so that the owner,
Mr. Dahlberg, could seek a trade change from pleasure to fisheries for Liguid Gold.

Mr. Chairman, your assistance in these matters is greatly appreciated. As you are
well aware, I am a strong supporter of American maritime enterprise. 1 believe
these exemptions fully comply with the spirit of the law. Again, thank you for your
time and attention.

PREPARED STATEMENT oF HoON. C. THOoMAS MCMILLEN, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MARYLAND

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, I am here this morning to ask for your support for
legislation I have introduced which would waive the requirements of the Merchant
Marine Act of 1920 for the vessels A Weigh of Life and Fifty-Fifty. While I am sup-
portive of the Merchant Marine Act, it would appear that denying coastwise trading
privileges to these vessels is not in keeping with the intent of the Act.

Last year (1991), Mr. Francis E. Donaldson purchased a 1989 40-foot, Pace Motor
Vessel, the A Weigh of Life, from Associated Yacht Brokers, located in Stevensville,
Maryland. Mr. Donaldson’s intent was to use the vessel for commercial charter fish-
ing off the Atlantic Coast. At that time he was unaware of the restriction of the
Merchant Marine Act of 1920. After purchasing the vessel, he asked the U.S. Coast
Guargd to commercially-document the vessel. It was at that point that Mr. Donald-
son learned the vessel could not be commercially documented because the hull was
made in Taiwan, even thouﬁh ‘altof the hardware, the engines and machinery were
made and fitted in the U.S.A.

The second vessel, the Fifty-Iifty, has an interesting history. Not only was the
vessel owned by a rather famous star in the golden age of radio and television (Ep.
NoTE: Arthur Godfrey), but the Fifty-Fifty was also owned by the State of Maryland
and served as both the official State yacht and, for a time, the residence of Governor
Mandel. The current owner of the vessel, Mr. John K. Clifford provided me with a
memorandum in support of this legislation. Mr. Clifford makes the case far better
than I, and I have submitted the memorandum for the record to aid in your delib-
erations.

1 would like to thank the Members of the Committee for this opportunity. I would
also like to complement the staff on their high degree of professionalism and thank
them for the cooperation that they have extended to me and my staff.

MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT OF A BILL TO ALLOW THE MOTOR VESSEL
“FIFTY-FIFTY TO ENGAGE IN COASTWISE TRADE

JOHN K. CLIFFORD

The Fifty-Fifty is a U.S.-documented 65-foot motor vessel. All her prior owners
have been U.S. citizens and attached hereto is a copy of her Abstract of Title. Of
rticular note are two prior owners—the famous radio/television star, Arthur God-
rey, and the State of Maryland. While owned by the State of Maryland (Depart-
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ment of Naiural Resources [DNR)), she was the Governor's yacht; and for almost

€,

one year dur.ng Governor Mandel’s administration, the vessel became vernment
House"” replacing the land-bound structure on State Circle former referred to as the
Governor’s Mansion but renamed “Government House.”

The vessel was operated by DNR which chartered the vessel to various other
State agencies for entertaining both gublic and private company officials. The Fifty-
Fifty was a familiar sight cruising the Baf' with 35 or so passengers aboard. Mary-
landy has a very aggressive and successful marketing program for recruiting busi-
nesses to locate in the State. A cruise on the Fifty-Fifty was an important part of
the program as Maryland emphasized the qualitﬁ of life in the Chesapeake Bay area
ﬁ an1 im(iiucement to employees and officers of

aryland.

The vessel was declared surplus by the State, and I purchased the vessel with the
express and sole purpose of continuing its charter activities. Immediately upon ac-

uiring the vessel, she was inspected by representatives of the American Bureau of

hipping at the General Ship Repair in Baltimore, Maryland. The American Bureau
experts recommended that the vessel be scrapped. It then was painfully clear to me
why the State sold the vessel. Frankly, by that time, I was at the point of no return
80 I elected to embark upon a restoration program which now is into its seventh
(7th) year. The work to rebuild the vessel has cost over $300,000. All work has been
done in Maryland shipyards and by Maryland contractors. The total spent on the
restoration to date is twice what the vessel cost when new. The Coast Guard Ab-
stract reveals that U.S. Customs duty was paid on the vessel u&: its importation to
the U.S. at the Port of Miami where the Deputy Collector of Customs made the ap-
propriate notation in the Abstract on February 18, 1959.

e vessel was built during a period in time when “Made in U.S.” were the magic
words and that meant that all her machinery was American made. This includes
the Detroit Diesels (main propulsion), ONAN Generator, Sperry Auto Pilot, and all
navigation equipment. She now has a new steel bottom courtesy of Maryland ship-

ards, and herein the irony. New steel installed in Maryland most likely came from
orea, whereas when the keel was layed originally in 1955, it is a virtual certainty
that the steel came from the United States.

As a former naval officer in World War II and a licensed U.S. Coast Guard
master, I share the concern of the Coast Guard for safety. By requiring a certificate
of inspection, the Coast Guard is able to keep unseaworthy vessels off the charter
market. When I purchased the Fifty-Fifty and embarked upon the massive restora-
tion, I had absolutely no idea that the vessel had a fatal disability and the charter
activity by the State of Maryland would be held to be illegal by existing Coast
Guard regulations. I was advised by the Coast Guard, first verbally and then in
writing, that Coast Guard officials are not permitted even to inspect the vessel. At-
tached hereto and marked Exhibit “B” is a letter from the Coast Guard which, in
material part, is quoted:

usinesses considering relocating in -

“A coastwise endorsement is required for certification; 46 U.S.C. 12106(b) per- —

mits only those vessels with a document endorsed for coastwise trade to engage
in coastwise trade. Paragraph (a) of the same section requires the vessel to have
been built in the United States, captured in war or ****. Your vessel cannot be
i':is ed)ted for certification WITHOUT THE ENDORSEMENT.” (emphasis
a X

“Only an act of Congress will allow your vessel to be endorsed for coastwise
trade. This has been done in the past and I recommend that you contact your
congressional Representative’s office and discuss this possibility.”

In view of the vessel's unique history, an application is being filed to have the
vessel listed on the National Historic Registry. -

The vessel has been listed in the data base of Coast Guard Station Baltimore of
vessels being available for spill response in connection with the formation of a “mos-
quito fleet” which would augment the U.S. Coast Guard and State resources. At-
tached hereto is a letter dated 03 January 1990 from the Coast Guard regarding the
“mosquito fleet’ as well as a letter from%ongressman McMillen supporting the con-
cept. All this is set forth as an indication of my desire to participate on a volunteer
basis in helping preserve the Chesapeake Bay.

The recession has desecrated the boating industry and more vessels and jobs are
being lost. The “day charter” business almost is nonexistent in the Annapolis area
except for one large special purpose vessel which takes out people for brief harbor
cruises.

In an effort to keep us “afloat,”” we were planning a series of cruises from Annap-
olis to Atlantic City. No vessel is servicing that route, and we have been encouraged
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by people who “know the market” that it might be successful. To undertake this
route, we would generate more than fifteen (15) jobs by hiring three (3) additional
full crews. This also has a significant ripple effect as diesel fuel is a big item (pro-
posed 20 cent tax on diesel fuel and the vessel would burn almost 500 gallons per
trip), annual hauling and maintenance which keeps a crew of three (3) busy, materi-
als and supplies, etc. If the Fifty-Fifty is not allowed to “work,” it will be not only a
severe financial hardship but a financial disaster. I will have no alternative other
than to decommission the vessel and the normal crew of 3 will be out of work. Also
there will be no more shipyard work.

A vessel this age requires high maintenance and its configuration is such it does
not lend it for purely private use. The State remodeled the vessel to carry the 35+
passengers and it was perfect for its intended use. Now to find that the vessel is
prohibited from doing what it did in the preceding ten (10) years renders the vessel
worth a fraction of its inherent value and cost.

If the vessel is not allowed to “work,” what will happen is that it will be sold for
around one-third of the restoration costs and will end up in Florida as a hybrid
condo “live-aboard,” tied to a dock to waste away. The bottom line would be existing
jobs lost, no new jobs generated, and the end of a line for a magnificent vessel. That
would be a pity!

[ED. NoTE: Enclosure can be found in the subcommittee files.]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. CHRISTOPHER COX, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM CALIFORNIA

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to speak today before
the Subcommittee in support of my legisiation; H.R..5163, which would permit issu-
ance of a certificate of documentation for employment in the coastwise trade of the
United States for the Wild Goose. The 136-foot yacht, now owned by Mr. Alex Koz-
loff of Irvine, California, was the late actor John Wayne's pride and joy for the last
13 years of his life. Now the yacht is undergoing substantial renovation to return it
to the state it was in during John Wayne's lifetime, so that the many fans and ad-
mirers of John Wayne can share and enjoy this experience.

Unfortunately, the Wild Goose, which has a long history of service to the United
States as a U.S. Navy minesweeper during and after World War II, was owned brief-
ly by a Canadian and now is unable to engage in U.S. coastwise trade. My legisla-
tion will enable the Wild Goose to engage in U.S. coastwise trade, so that the sub-
stantial investment that Mr. Kozloff and his partners have made to restore the
yacht can be enjoyed by the Duke's fans and others.

Since Mr. Kozloff was not aware of the foreign ownership at the time of purchase,
and since the boat has a long and distinguished history in service to both our coun-
try and to one of our most beloved Americans, 1 urge the Committee to grant the
waiver for Wild Goose.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you and the other Members of the
Subcommittee for your consideration of this matter.
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To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel for employment
in the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Jury 28, 1991

Ms. KAPTUR introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel
for employment in the coastwise trade and fisheries of
the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of this Act, the Secretary of the
department in which the Coast Guard is operating may
issue & certificate of documentation for the vessel Miss

Joan, State of Ohio, registration number 3250 XK.
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To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel for employment

Mr.

To
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in the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States.

. IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JuLy 29, 1991

Davis introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee
on Merchant Marines and Fisheries

A BILL

clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel
for employment in the coastwise trade and fisheries of
the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of this Act, the Secretary of the
department in which the Coast Guard is operating may
issue a certificate of documentation for the vessel Barge

MM 262 United States official number 298924.

S T e T TR AR T RR L T T ey

;
P
R~



S TSN T AR R Y ST T TS AT St e a s e e S e R AT R S SRR S, w—z~%m

1020 CONGRESS
22 H.R.4191

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of the vessel SOUTHERN
YANKEE for employment in the coastwise -ade of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

FEBRUARY 5, 1992

Mr. REED introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee
on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of the vessel
SOUTHERN YANKEE for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, and 12107
of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of the Mer-
chant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883), the Sec-
retary of the department in which the Coast Guard is op-
erating may issue a certificate of documentation for the
vesset SOUTHERN YANKEE (official number 976653)

O 00 N O 1 & W N -~

authorizing the vessel to engage in the coastwise trade of

[
o

the United States.
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“wes H, R, 4469

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of the vesset HAZANA for
employment in the cosstwise trade of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MazcH 12, 1992

Mr. ABERCROMBIE introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committes on Merchant Marine snd Fisheries

A BILL

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of the vessel
HAZANA for employment in the coastwise trade of the
United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United Siates of America in Congress assembled,
That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of the enactment of this Act,
the Secretary of the department in which the Coast Guard
is operating may issue a certificate of documentation au-
thorizing the vessel! HAZANA, Hawaii State Registration

W 00 N A W & W N -

1 Number HA9219D, to engage in the coastwise trade of
2 the United States.
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=22 H.R.4719

To authorize issuance of a certificate of documentation for employment in
th- coastwise trade of the United States for the vessel $8=56~

FI1eTy- FI€TY

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MarcH 31, 1992

Mr. MCMILLEN of Maryland introduced the following bill; which was referred
to the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To authorize issuance of a certificate of documentation for
employment in the coastwise trade of the United States
for the vessel 50-50.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That notwithstanding section 27 of the Merchant Marine
Act, 1920 (46 U.S.C. App. 883) and section 12106 of title
46, United States Code, the Secretary of the department
in which the Coast Guard is operating may issue a cer-
tificate of documentation for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States for the vessel 58=56, United
States official number 272866. TIFTy - FFTY
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392 H, R. 4802

To authorize issuance of a8 certificate of documentation for employment in
the coastwise trade of the United States for the vessel Mariposa.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

APRIL 7, 1992

Mr. JONES of North Carolina introduced the following bill; which was referred
to the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To authorize issuance of a certificate of documentation for
employment in the coastwise trade of the United States
for the vessel Mariposa.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 That, notwithstanding section 27 of the Merchant Marine
4 Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883) and section 12106 of title

. § 46, United States Code, the Secretary of the department
6 in which the Coast Guard is operating may issue a cer-
7 tificate of documentation for employment in the coastwise
8 trade of the United States for the vessel Mariposa, United
9 States official number 982102.




N LY TR Smemees e oL s, YRR

76

102DCONGRESS H R 4987

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel for employment
in the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

APRIL 9, 1992

Mr. GILCHREST introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

- A BILL

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel
for employment in the coustwise trade and fisheries of
the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. US.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of this Act, the Secretary of the
Department in which the Coast Guard is operating may
issue a oertificate of documentation for the following ves-
sels:

O 0 N A W s W N e

1) Bum}mT.w(Umud States official
number 584730).

(2) BLUBJACKET.—{United States official num-
ber 973459).

(3) JUBLLEE.—(United States official number
582812).
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=22 H, R. 5094

To authorize issnance of a certificate of documentation for employment in
the coastwise trade of the United States for the vessel A WEIGH
OF LIFE.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mav 6, 1992

Mr. McMILLEN of Maryland introduced the following bill; which was referred
to the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheriex

*

A BILL

To authorize issuance of a certificate of documentation for
employment in the coastwise trade of the United States
for the vessel A WEIGH OF LIFE.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That notwithstanding section 27 of the Merchant Marine
Act, 1920 (46 U.S.C. App. 883) and section 12106 of title
46, United States Code, the Secretary of the department
in which the Coast Guard is operating may issue a cer-
tificate of documentation for employment in the coastwise
trade of the United States for the vessel A WEIGH OF
LIFE, United States official number 973177.
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o H.R.5128

To authorize a certificate of documentation for the vesset REDDY JANE.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mar 7, 1992

Mr. PICKETT introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

S——

To authorize a certificate of rdocmnentation for the vessel
REDDY JANE.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represenia-
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
4 12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
S the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
6 as applicable on the date of the enactment of this Act,
7 the Secretary of the department in which the Coast Guard
8 is operating may issue a certificate of documentation for
9 the vessel REDDY JANE (official number 928388).
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2= H,R.5148

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel for employment
in the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mav 12, 1992

Mr. YouNa of Alaska introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel
for employment in the coastwise trade and fisheries of
the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act of 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of this Act, ghe Secretary of the
Department in which the Coast Guard is operating may
issue a certificate of documentation for the vessel
Se;\horse, United States official number 516343.
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3225 H,R.5163

To authorize issuance of a certificate of documentation for employment in
the coastwise trade of the United States for the vessel Wild Goose.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Mav 18, 1992

Mr. Cox of California introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries _

A BILL

To authorize issuance of a certificate of documentation for
employment in the coastwise trade of the United States
for the vessel Wild Goose. -

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That notwithstanding section 27 of the Merchant Marine
Act, 1920 (46 U.S.C. App. 883) and section 12106, of
title 46, United States Code, the Secretary of the depart-
ment in which the Coast Guard is operating may issue
a certificate of documentation with appropriate endorse-
ment for employment in the coastwise trade of the United
States for the vessel Wild Goose, United States official
number 290117.
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*1222° H,R.5190

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel for employment
in the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 14, 1992

Mrs. BENTLEY introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel
for employment in the coastwise trade and fisheries of
the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That, notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of this Act, the Secretary of the
department in which the Coast Guard is operating may
issue a certificate of documentation for the vessel NORTH
ATLANTIC, United States official number 695377.
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To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel for employment
in the coastwise trade and fisheries of the United States.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
May 18, 1992

Mr. Davis introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Committee

on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To clear certain impediments to the licensing of a vessel

p—
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for employment in the coastwise trade and fisheries of
the United States.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That notwithstanding sections 12105, 12106, 12107, and
12108 of title 46, United S?a-t-e; Code, and section 27 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883),
as applicable on the date of this Act, the Secretary of the
department in which the Coast Guard is operating may
issue a certificate of documentation for the vessel the Day

Dream, United States Official number 644805.
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1020 CONGRESS
wumor | H, R, 5226

To authorize a certificate of documentation for the vessel Touch of Class.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
May 20, 1992

Mr. ABERCROMBIE introduced the following bill; which was referred to the

Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To authorize a certificate of documentation for the vessel

O 0 3 O L & W N -

10

Touch of Class.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the Uniled States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. CERTIFICATE OF DOCUMENTATION.

Notwit>h§*tg.nding sections 12106, 12107, and 12108
of title 46, United States Code, and settion 27-of the Mer-
chant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883), as applica-
ble on the date of enactment of this Act, the Secretary
of Transportation may issu;a certificate of documentation
for the vessel Touch of Class, United States official num-
ber HA8762E.
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1020 CONGRESS
wemeor . H, R, 5227

To authorize a certificate of documentation for the vessel Liquid Gold.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 20, 1992

Mr. ABERCROMBIE introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To authorize a certificate of documentation for the vessel
Liquid Gold.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 SECTION 1. CERTIFICATE OF DOCUMENTATION.

4 Notwithstanding sections 12106, 12107, and 12108
5 of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of the Mer-
6 chant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883), as applica-
7 ble on the date of enactment of this Act, the Secretary
8
9

of Transportation may issue a certificate of documentation

for the vessel Liquid Gold, United States official number
10 618121.
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To authorize a certificate of documentation for the vessel Delphinus II.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
May 20, 1992

7 Mr. ABERCROMBIE introduced the following bill; which was referred to the

Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To authoriie a certificate of documentation for the vessel
Delphinus II.

" Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. AUTHORITY TO ISSUE.

Notwithstanding sections 12106, 12107, and 12108
of title 46, United States Code, and section 27 of the Mer-
chant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883), as applica-
ble on_the date of enactment of this Act, the Secretary
of Transportation may issue a certificate of documentation
for the vessel Delphinus II, United States official number
10 958902.
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The Honorable Walter B. Jones s Mg

Chairman

Committee on Merchant Marines and

Fisheries

1334 Longworth HOB
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Walter:

I am writing this letter in support of H.R. 4719, Congressman
Tom McMillen’s private relief legislation to authorize the Coast
Guard to issue a certificate of documentation for employment in the
coastwise trade of the United States for the vessel The Fifty-Pifty.

Due to the rich and illustrious history of The FPifty-Pifty, it
would be unfortunate if the vessel were forced to cease operation in
Maryland waters. The tremendous restoration efforts undertaken by
its current owner, Jack Clifford, would be wasted and much needed
jobs that could be provided by employment of the vessel in the
coastwise trade would be lost without a certificate of
documentation. I would greatly appreciate your favorable
consideration of this bill when your committee holds hearings on
private relief legislation.

With varmest regards, I am

Sincerely yours,

PRINTED ON AECYCLED PAPER
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May 14, 1992

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries
Room 1334, Longworth House Building
Washinton, D.C. 20515-6230

ATIN: Subcommittez on Merchant Marine

RE: REDDY JANE (Official uumbzr 928388)

Duar Sizs: '

Whan 1 purchased the REDDY-JANE (x Sneaky Snake), I was under the
belief that the documentation the boat had was sufficient for com-

mercial use.

I would like the request the Committee see fit to grant the proper
documentation so that I may put this fine old boat to work.

The REDDY JANE is a sound vessel, with great potential as a work
boat. 1In the beginning, two people will be employed, and the
potential for growth is unlimited.

Without your assistance, as well as the proper papers for this boat
I will be forced to sell it,

Thanking you in advance for your cooperation in this matter.

Sincerely,

Faden i,

LATINA M. OOMBS
REDDY JANE
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CLASSIC CHARTERS OF CHARLEVOIX

% Gordon and Susan Ven Wieren * 12738 Pe-Ba-Shan Lane » Charlevolx, Mi 49720 « (816) 547-2198

april 17, 1992

Ms. Rebecca Die

Pord Building

Room 538, 3rd and D Street, S.W.

washington, D.C. 26007—
AROS7 5™

pear Ms, Dle:

A8 per our telephone converszatlon I am writing this letter to
explain my predicament with the Jonea Act.

Last year when I dacided to retire as Superintendent of
gchools in Charlevoix, Michigan I embarked on a plan to establish
a sallboat chartering service here in Charlevoix. I purchased a
43-foot Hans Christian Sallboat because of its superior
construction and stability, Upon retirement I embarked on a full
year renovation project to bring the boat up to what @ conslder a
standard for chartering. I also took classes and studied for a
Captaln's Licensa. In December of 1991 @ was granted a license to
serve as "Master of Great Lakes or Inland Steam, Motor or
Auxiliary Sail vessels of not more than 50 gross tons, also,.
operator of uninspected passenger carrying vessels as defined in
the Act of August 26, 1983, upon near-coastal waters."

I have lncurred a tremendous amount of expense in not only
renovating the boat but becoming qualiffed as a captain.

Last fall 1 began correspondence with J. L. Converse,
Commander, U. 8. Coast Guard Ln 8t. Ignace, Michigan for the
purpose of seeking information on getting my boat licensed by the
Cosst Guard, Mr. Converse was very cooperative and forwarded
materfal regarding licensing of the boat. I recently bagaa to
pursue the process of licensing and found that the Jones Act
prohibits boats bufilt outside of the U.S. from belng used
commercially in the United States. Because my boat was built in
Talwan I have a real probleam.

the boat was purchased on Dacember 12, 1991. Enclosed you
will £ind coples of the Certificate of Documentation, the Bill of
Ssle, my Master Captain'e License, and a brochure which fully

describes the vessel.

I do appreciate your prompt reply by telaphone and I hopo'nll
the needed information is enclosed. 1f additional information ia
naeded please feel free to call me at area code 616-547-2195.,

Your cooperation in this matter ig appreciat a1
looking forward to your reply. PP *d, an e

Bincerely,

Padde Wesro

Gordon Van Wieren
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PART 1I: TRANSFER OF CERTAIN VESSELS
FROM THE NATIONAL DEFENSE RESERVE
FLEET TO NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS, OR
TO ALLOW NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS TO
SCRAP NDRF VESSELS AND USE THE PRO-
CEEDS THEREFROM

PREPARED STATEMENT oF HON. WALTER B. JONES, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM
NoORTH CAROLINA, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE

We will now receive testimony on several bills that would allow the transfer or
use of vessels from the National Defense Reserve Fleet (NDRF).

In particular, we have before us H.R. 2832, a bill I introduced, which would au-
thorize the transfer of three vessels to the nonprofit organization Life International.
In addition, we also have before us H.R. 3036, introduced by Mr. Anderson and H.R.
1043, introduced by Mr. Rohrabacher, which would authorize the transfer of vessels
from the NDRF to Assistance International, Inc., a nonprofit organization.

Another bill, S. 1973, would authorize the transfer of a vessel to the city of
Warsaw, Kentucky, for the promotion of economic development and tourism. Also,
the National Historic Museum Fleet of San Francisco and the Association for the
Preservation of the Presidential Yacht Potomac will propose that they be allowed to
scrap NDRF vessels and use the proceeds for their nonprofit purposes.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. DANA ROHRABACHER, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM CALIFORNIA

I appreciate this opportunity to present testimony in support of ¥1.R. 1043, my bill
to allow Assistance International, Inc. to acquire three vessels for use in vocational
training programs consistent with A.LD. microenterprise programs.

Assistance International, Inc. is a volunteer-based orgrnization which seeks to
teach and implement the principles of capitalism and entrepreneurship to the Third
World. This organization sends successful entrepreneurs (volunteers), teamed with
local experts, to lesser developed nations where cottage industries are developed.
These businesses offer employment, self-sufficiency and esteem to areas that have
only known poverty and dependence.

The three vessels that Assistance International Inc. is seeking to acquire, M/V
Mizar, M/V Mirfac, and R/V Conrad, would be used to train students from the Car-
ibbean and Central America in the operation of these types of vessels. Additionally,
the Mizar would serve as the regions’ first mobile disaster task force, helping people
who are harmed by hurricanes, earthquakes, and fires. The Mirfac is primarily a
cargo vessel, which would train students in marine diesel mechanics, carpentry, and
other shipboard skills.

The R/V Conrad is, in addition to its training mission, a research-type vessel that
would act as a floating facility for university scholars and economic experts to
define viable, ongoing marine economic programs.

I urge the Subcommittee to favorably consider the request of Assistance Interna-
tional, Inc. to acquire these vessels.

(J0)
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o H. R, 1043

To direct the Administrator of the Maritime Administration to convey property to

Assistance, International, Inc.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

FEBRUARY 20, 1891

Mr. RoHRABACHER introduced the following bill; which was referved to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To direct the Administrator of the Maritime Administration to

© @ =2

W N

convey property to Assistance, International, Inc.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. CUNVEYANCE OF VESSELS.

The Administrator of the Maritime Administration shall
convey, without compensation, all right, title, and interest of
the United States in and to the vessels “M.V. MIZAR" and
“M.V. MIRFAC” to Assistance, International, Inc. 'for use
in emergencies, vocational training, and economic develop-
ment programs.

SEC. 2. DELIVERY.

Delivery of the vessels conveyed pursuant to section 1
shall occur at the location of the vessels on the date of enact-
ment of this Act.
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2% H.R.2832

To amend Public Law 97-360.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JuLy 9, 1991

Mr. JONES of North Carolina introduced the following bill; which was referred
to the Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To amend Public Law 97-360.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Represenia-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
That Public Law 97-360 (96 Stat. 1718-19), as amend-
ed, is amended by striking sections 6 and 7 and inserting
in lieu thereof:

“SEC. 6. This Act, shall apply to the United States
Ship General Nelson M. Walker, P2-SE2-R1. This Act
shall also apply to vessels transferred to the National De-

O 00 3 A OB WON e

fense Reserve Fleet under section 7.
10 “SEC. 7. The following vessels shall be transferred
11 to the National Defense Reserve Fleet:

‘“(a) United States Ship General William O.
Darby, P2; and PR CL A

“() United Sttés Stip- Plymouth Rock, LDS-
29, '
“SEC. 8. This Act shall expire by its terms on Octo-

ber 22, 1996.".
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1020 CONGRESS H. _R. 3036

To direct the Secretary of Transportation to convey certain vessels to
Assi International, Inc.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Jury 25, 1991

Mr. ANDERSON introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

To direct the Secretary of Transportation to convey certain

vessels to Assistance, International, Ine.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. CONVEYANCE OF VESSELS.

(a) CONVEYANCE.—Notwithstanding any other law,
the Secretary of Transportation may convey, without com-
pensation and by not later than September 30, 1996, all
right, title, and interest of the United States Government
¥ and to the vessels M.V. MIZAR, M.V. MIRFAC, and
R.V. CONRAD to the nonprofit-corporation Assistance,
International, Ine¢. (hereinafter in this Act referred to as

the “recipient”), for use in emergencies, vocational train-
ing, and economic development programs.
(b) CONDITIONS.—As a condition of any vessel con-
veyance under this section, the recipient shall agree—
(1) to use the vessel solely for nonprofit activi-
ties;
(2) to not use the vessel for commercial trans-
portation purposes in competition with any United
States-flag vessel;

T S i
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(3) to make the vessel available to the Govern-
ment whenever use of the vessel is required by the
Government;

(4) that whenever the recipient no longer re-
quires the use of the vessel for its nonprofit activi-
ties, the recipient shall—

(A) at the discretion of the Secretary,
reconvey the vessel to the Government in as
good a conditiofi as when it was received from
the Government, except for ordinary wear and
tear; and

(B) deliver the vessel to the Government at
the place where the vessel was delivered to the
recipient;

(5) to hold the Government harmless for any

claim arising after conveyance of the vessel, except

for claims against the Government arising during
use of the vessel by the Government under para-
graph (3) or (4); and

(6) to any other conditions the Secretary con-
siders appropriate.
(¢) DELIVERY.—The Secretary shall deliver each ves-

sel conveyed under this section to the recipient—

{1) at the place where the vessel is located on
the date of the enactment of this Act;

(2) in its condition on July 25, 1991, except for
ordinary wear and tear occurring after that date;
and

{(3) without cost to the Government.

-2
A
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T S, 1973

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Novzauszz 19, 1991
Referred to the Committes on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

AN ACT

To authorize the Secretary of Transportation to transfer
a vessel to the City of Warsaw, Kentucky.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 SECTION 1. AUTHORITY TO CONVEY VESSEL.

4 Notwithstandirg any other provision of law, the Sec-
5 retary of Transportation may convey to the City of War-
6 saw, Kentucky, without consideration, for use by the City
7 for the promotion of economic development and tourism,
8 all right, title, and interest of the United States in a vessel
9 which—

10 (1) is in the National Defense Reserve Fleet on
11 the date of the enactment of this Act;

12 (2) has no usefulness to the United States Gov-
13 ernment; and

] (3) is scheduled to be scrapped.

2 SEC. 1 CONDITION,

3 At the request of the City of Warsaw, Kentucky, the
4 Secretary of Transportation is suthorized to deliver the
S vessel referred to in section 1—

6 (1) at the place where the vessel is located on
7 the date of the approval of the conveyance;

8 (2) in its condition on that date; and

9 (3) without cost to the United States Govern-
10 ment.

SEC. 3. TERMINATION OF AUTHORITY.
12 The authority of the Secretary of Transportation
13 under this Act to convey a vessel to the City of Warsaw,
14 Kentucky, shall expire 24 months after the date of the
1S enactment of this Act.

Passed the Senate November 14 (legislative day, No-
vember 13), 1991.

Attest: WALTER J. STEWART,

Secretary.



B i T B

)
RONALD V. DELLUMS ANY ALY TO Nieg LITTIA
SHMOWLD 8 ADOAESSSD 1O
O OuTRCT. Caumomss OFACE CHpciaD-

CoOMATT CAMOTTIA $COTT
Vo ADMESSTRATIVG ASMSTANT
OB TRICT OF COLUMBUA poio
- S 118 Aero e
S o Qongress of the Hnited Htates e
v o House of Representatives e
ON INTELLIGENCT ’: ':‘ ‘“"'mw“
May 19,1992 3 e sue e
1§10 2T
= 1720 ONGOoN STRERT
BOmEIY CA M0
Honorable Walter B. Jones — u:v: I
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Committee on Merchant 50 A3
Marine and Fisheries
1334 Longworth H.O.B.

Washington, D.C. 20515
Dear Mr. Chairman:

1 am writing to request your support for legislation that I intend to introduce which
will serve a great public interest and make wise use of surplus vessel’, izom the
National Defense Reserve Fleet (NDRF). Spedifically, my legislation wili ‘enable the
Assodation for the Preservation of the Presidential Yacht Potomac to obtain the
rights, title and interest of a surplus vessel in the NDRF and use the funds from the
sale of the ship for the purpose of completing the restoration of the USS Potomac

and to defray its operating expenses.

The USS Potomac is the Presidential Yacht of the late President Franklin D.
Roosevelt. It has undergone extensive refurbishment and has recently been
certified as a National Historic Landmark. The vessel will be docked at the Franklin
Delano Roosevelt Memorial Pier in Oakland, California. This ship will constitute
the only memorial to President Roosevelt, west of the Rocky Mountains. The
Potomac will also be used as a floating classroom for Northern California
schoolchildren studying the Great Depression, the World War II years, and the New
Deal.

The Association is a non-profit, public benefit corporation whose purpose is to
“organize, direct and sustain the community effort necessary to restore, operate and
preserve the Presidential Yacht Potomac, an historic vessel of national significance
in order to provide continual educational opportunities for members of the public.”

Last year, the POTOMAC Assodation submitted an application to.the Maritime
Administration to obtain title of a vessel to be “mothballed” from the National
Defense Reserve Fleet. Unfortunately it was MarAds’ interpretation that the
preservation of the Potomac would not specifically function as a memorial to
merchant mariners, and therefore the Association would not qualify to receive title
to a vessel under this program.

Since the Potomac will serve such an historic and educational purpose to the
citizens and visitors of Northemn California, I believe that it would be an extremely
wise and appropriate use of a surplus NDRF vessel to allow the POTOMAC
Assoclation to obtain title to such a vessel to help defray additional refurbishment
and operating costs. [ hope that your Committee will support passage of such
legislation this year. Thank you.

Sincerel

mftf‘{‘éll

Member of Congtess
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5-27-92

U. S. House of Representatives

Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries
Room 1334, Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C., 20515

Re: Assistance International
Dear Mr, Jones:

On behalf of Assistance International, I want to thank you
for the opportunity of presenting our request to the committee
for the Conrad and the Tioga County.

After Mr. Taylors questions regarding lobster and shrimp, I
am afraid that in our effort to be brief, we may have left the wrong
impression regarding our involvement in those industries., ..

Allow me to clarify this matter concerning the Conrad and the
Tioga County. These vessels primary function will be that of
Marine Vocational Training. This will include all standard ship-
board skills and in addition will include marine construction skills,
diesel engine repairs, welding, electricity, disaster relief and more.

The secondary use of these vessels will be for the formulation
of new industry within the country including marine construction,
transportation infrastructure, fisheries, fisheries management, and
conservation. As an example, the shrimp and lobster grounds in all
of Central America are currently being over harvested and this over
harvesting is one of the primary areas of concern for the govern-
ments of that area. They would like to see a cut back in the over
producing areas by utilizing quotas and other resource management
tools that have been proven successful in U.S. waters. In addition,
they would like to have their existing lccal fishermen retrcined for
new species that will meet the protein requirements so desparately
needed by the local population. Thus, in addition to meeting the
food needs of their people they will increase the economic stability
of the country and therefore minimize the potential for future civil

unrest.

In summary , these vessels will be put to good use and will not
only help the Central American people, but we here in the U.S. as
well, as they are used to provide Vocational Training, Disaster Relief,
Economic Development, Food Source Development and Resource Management.
In each and every area of assistance the end result is civil peace
through economic stability thus giving the neighbors® of our country a
hand up instead of a hand out.

sﬁ%&%’
Captdin Fred Stabbert

]
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INTRODUCTION

Assistance International is 501.C3 not for profit organization founded in 1946 for
the purposes of facilitating economic, social and cultural development within many
nations including Canada, Alaska, and Central America. The Assistance goal has
been to teach others "American Knowhow" thus enabling the recipients to raise

their productivity and earning capacity.

Assistance International is an organization that utilizes dedicated pro bono experts
(volunteers) in the field of health, agriculture and industry. These volunteers are
successful entrepreneurs who are teamed with individuals who have a thorough
experience in the local economy and culture. With this experience comes both the
knowledge and respect for the customs, cultures and business ideologies practiced
by the people of a particular region. The Assistance International team analize
the native abilities and natural resources and seeks practical solutions for
developing them.

Assistance has been teaching end implementing the principals of capitalism and
entrepreneurship to third world economic segments since 1947. The results are
often amazing. With support and nuturing, a cottage industry can obtain an
economic status that provides employment and esteem to thousands of individuals
who previously had known only poverty. Instead of providing relief funds,
Assistance has followed the principal of a hand up instead of a band out.

The rewards are economic self sufficiency, pride and confidence based on self
esteem. Economic freedom based on democratic principles is a natural
consequence of sound economic growth and stability.

The proven principles of a hand up instead of & hand out has been proven in
areas such as Central America where Assistance was the primary initial factor in
developing the weaving industry in Guatemala. A small seed was planted and
grew to flower and prosper. By retraining the local weavers in methods of dye
technology and weave formation we were able to assist the weavers in becoming
internationally competitive with their products thus increasing their daily income
from $.25 to $2.00 per day. These weavers Lave leaned towards democracy . They
look towards peace, not war. They see the real fruits of their labor not turmoil.
They feed their children and honor and care for their aged. They grow as a
people. The seeds of democracy once sown have a tendency to grow, but they
must be nurtured until strong enough to be self sustaining.

s e o T B -
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Assistance attracts men and women who are truly dedicated and who work
towards establishing these objectives. These men and women help to keep this
country strong by spreading the word and deed of our system.

It Is with our goal of a hand up instead of a hand out that we have set our sights
on the Central American need for fisheries management, marine transportation
and construction, and maritime related vocational training. In order to begin
meeting these immediate needs we must have a minimum of two pieces of marine

equipment.

The equipment that Assistance is requesting are two surplus vessels that are old
and of relatively inconsequential value, but put to the right use these ships can

make a great difference. The two vessels are the R’V Robert Conrad and the
LST Tioga County.

The research vessel Robert Conrad is an ex research ship built in 1962 with a
length of 212 feet. She has suffered extensive stripping and damage and is
considered to be an ideal candidate for a fish reef. In our hands, this ship,
previously destined for a fish reef will be renovated and activated as a floating
fisheries management and studies facility for Central America. It will house
research groups, educators, students, and business consultants as it plies the
waters of the carribean as a base of operations for universities, fisheries
management councils, and marine development groups. What was destined to lay
at the bottom of the ocean now will be a shining, operating symbol of progress to
a people who are desperately in need of examples to follow and imitate,

The LST Tioga County isa 1952 385' self propelled vessel that is scheduled to be
scrapped. The Tioga County draws very little water enabling it to navigate in
shallow coastal caribbean waters. The Tioga County is an ideal platform for port
and harbor construction. It is capable of housing a complete vocational training
facility including personell below decks and yet maintain sufficient operating area
to support local projects such as cement and asphault plants, a marine
construction facility , as well as the ongoing integrated training program.
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It is the answer to the desperate need for training of the areas youth and In
addition it meets the immdediate marine infrastructure requirements of the small
coastal villages and barbors that have either an immediate need for cargo facilities
in order to transport their local products to market or that must have either docks
or breakwaters to support a local industry such as ocean harvesting and
processing. Thus, a vessel previously scheduled for destruction will instead be
used to train, create, and build up local industries so desperately needed along the
Central American coast.

Assistance International, a non profit 501.C3 corporation, finances its various
operations through corporate sponsors. It is not an organization of wealth. Itis
comprised of volunteers, dedicated experts committed to excellence. The impact
made by these individuals is impressive and we believe vital. The marine
expertise of the Assistance personel is unsurpassed in their ability to rennovate,
convert, and operate equipment that previously was considered innoperable or of
only scrap value.(see addendum "C*) This ability combined with the financial
support of the Assistance sponsors (see addendum "B") ensures both the efficiency
and success of the Assistance ventures.

In summary there is a desperate cry for Assistance in Central America.With your
help by assigning the two requested scrap ships to Assistance, we will be able to
begin meeting the maritime needs of the region. The value of these vessels to the
Assistance programs desperately needed in Central America far and again
outweigh the limited funds that these vessels will generate in scrap revenue.The
current combined scrap value price of these vessels Is estimated to be $130,000.00
to $180,000.00. Per the attached vessel! operational pro forma (see addendum
"D") Assistance is committed to the renovation and moblization of these vessels, In
addition, if required, Assistance will stand behind its offer to reimburse the U.S.
government for the scrap value of the vessels on a mutually agreeable term basis.
We believe that the needs and the projects justify the use of these vessels and we
are willing to stand behind this committment not only with operational funds but
with purchase funds if necessary. With our commitment to accountability in mind
we have attached a summary of answers of the committes known concerns as well

as financlal profiles of the vessels.

Thank you again for your review and consideration of this request and please
contact us with any questions that you might have.

Since

(905&’4\ ‘//f//i/x/c/wf
Captain Fred Stabbe
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ADDENDUM "A"
COMMITTEE QUESTIONNAIRE RESPONSE

Answers to questions submitted by the Committee on Merchant Marine and
Fisherics.

Question #1

What is your estimate of the value of the R.V. Conrad?
Answer: The Conrad is listed on the records at 1072 tons. The vessel has been
stripped and Is in poor enough condition that it has been scheduled to be sunk and
used as a fish reef. The scrap value on a small vessel such as this is currently up
and Is in the market of $15- $22 per ton for a high side total of $23,584.00.
Small vessels such as the Conrad donot bring high dollars for scrap due to their
light steel, the expense of cutting up a small vessel, and the cost of towing & small
vessel overseas to the dismantling yards.

Question 2#

What is your estimate of the value of the LST Tioga County?
Answer: The Tioga County is listed on the records at 2590 tons. The vessel is
scheduled to be scrapped and bas suffered both stripping and vandalism, The
current scrap market price for this size of vessel is $40.00 per ton for a total of
$103,600.00

Question #3

To your knowledge, has the Maritime Administration or any other
Goverment Agency assessed the value of the two vessels?
Answer: Except for scrap value, we are not aware of any other assessments.

Question #4
Has there been an independent appraisal of the value of the two vessels?

Answer: No, not to our knowledge.



Question #5

Please provide the committee with any documents which address the value of the

two vessels in question.

Answer: There are no documents in existence which address the value per Se.
Value of these vessels which have no governmental or commercial value are

assessed on scrap value.
Question #6

Please advise the Committee of three names, addresses and telephone numbers of
the U.S. Government Offices who have knowledge of your proposal or to whom

you have discussed this proposal.

Answer: Congressmen Anderson
~  Robin Traylor
Captain George Renard U.S.
Mr. Tony Schiavone
Mr. George Clark HD DIV
Reserve Fleet

Mr. George Swanson F.E.M.A,
Mr. Welford Walker A.LD.
Mr. John Deery A.L.D.
Mr.H.T. Haller

Maritime Administrstion
Congressman Rohrabacher
Mr. John Rollo

Question #7

202-225-6667
202-225-6667
202-2225-2415
804-623-0289
202-366-5752

809-773-7789
703-875-1101
703-875-1106
202-366-5737

202-225-6676
202-225-6676

Who bas possesion of the vessels at the present time?
Who bas designated these vessels for scrapping?

Answer: U.S. Navy and Marad

Question #8

Are these vessels controlled by MARAD or the Navy? Who is Captain Jeff

Renard?

Answer: The Navy currently has possession of these vessels but has agreed to

transfer these vessels to Marad for their transfer to Assistance.. Captain Renard is

in charge of inactive ship disposal.
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Question #9
What is A.L.D.'s involvement with this profect?

Answer: A.LD has no direct involvement other thas the fact that Assistance
International, Inc. is an official Contract A.L.D. Reciplent and these ships will be
used in connection with A.L.D. projects and National Projects, Vocational
Training, and Economic Develepment Programs.

Question #10
Please provide evidence that Assistance International, Inc. has sufficient resources
and ablilities to complete this project.

Answer: A) For the past 45 years Assistance International projects have been
funded through project income and corporate sponsorship on a project by project
basis. -

B) Please see addendun "B" and "C" for project sponsors and
performance backround..

Question #11
Please provide background information on other projects which have been
undertaken by Assistance International, Inc.

Answer:

1. Assistance Internatioanl is an A.LD, contract recipient. \
2. Assistance International has been engaged in vocational training and economic
develepment programs on a full time basis since 1947 in th following areas:

Alaska, Guatemala, Haiti, Canada, Mexico, Costa Rica, Fonduras, Columbia,
Elsalvador, Korea, Panama

3. Assistance International operated a self supporting treining freight ship in
central and South America for seven years, also operated a vocational training
and medical program in Alaska and Canada for twenty five years.

4. Assistance Internatioanl operated a textile training and marketing progam in
Central America for ten years.

§. Assistance International has provided technical managment support for the
construction, training, and operation of over twenty marine projects involving
freight, petroleum, marine construction, and fishing which required extensive
marine expertise.

Note: See Addendum "C" for additonal information,
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Question: 12:

Is the benefit to the United States government greater by selling these

vessels for scrap and putting the funds into the reserve fleet or in transferring
those vessels to Assistance International?

Answer: As a pactical matter the costs to the government in the maintenance and
cost of sale would exceed any revenues garnered from the sale.

The uliimate value to the United States in terms of real dollars is in the
development of foreign trade markets. This is the cornerstone of Assistance
Internationals economic development programs.

it e I R e o & bl b ol ) v g Al e SEee, T e R T
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SPONSORS

AT&T
NICARAGUAN GOVERNMENT
ASSISTANCE INTERNATIONAL
ARWIN INDUSTRIES
A.LD. OF U.S.A.
CORINTHIAN EXPEDITIONS
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.Addendum "C*

Assistance International, Inc, has operated the following vessels:

1. Willis Shank

2. Nunivak

3. Tasu Sound

4. Locola Chief

8. Chief

6. Coos Bay

7. Northern Warrior
8. Polar Merchant
9. Halda Chief

10. Daphne

The Coos Bay which-operated in Central America as a training ship was funded
by Assistance International, Inc. This funding exceeded 1 million dollars.

It has been the policy of Assistance International, Inc. to fund each project on a
case by case basls.

On those projects which require additional funding, corporate sponsors are
secured to promote and underwrite a particular economic ald project.

Capt. Fred Stabbert, prior to establishing Assistance International, Inc. (A501-C
Corporation authorized AID recepient to receive U.S. Government owned excess
property) operated sawmills, towboats, barges and construction companies, thus
accumulating a vast amount of knowledge to be subsequently used in the operation
of Assistance International.

The marine experience that Capt. Stabbert and his associates have gained since
the formation of Assistance International, Inc. in 1947 parallels that of some of
our nations most respected maritime entities such as Foss, Crowley and Moran to
name a few. )

This experience is invaluable when a PVO must utilize obsolete equipment and
bring it up to acceptable standards for operating as a efficient safe vessel
performing humanatarian the socio-economic development of third world
countries,
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The record will show that Assistance International, Inc. has operated a hospital
and training ship, the M/V Willis Shank from 1947 to 1980 in Alaska,Canada,and
Central America; the 365' M/V Coos Bay operated in Central and South America
as a freighter and vocational training school teaching mechanics, welding, engine
repair and electricity.

The most outstanding achievement of Assistance International, Inc. and Capt.
Stabbert, and Associates was the operation of Marine Medical Missions, a 1,000
acre training facility, where Alaska natives were taught to become economically
self sufficient by teaching them to log, preserve the forest, operate and repair ali
types of industrial and marine equipment.

Under this same program Assistance International, Inc, operated successfully eight
World War II Army transport vessels, Calling on remote villages throughout
Canada and Alaska and providing for the medical and spiritual needs of
thousands of natives.

Project Guatemala - Assistance International, Inc, trained Guatemalan Weavers in
all stages of weaving for U.S. markets. This weaving program transformed the
modern looms, color fast dyes, and new methods to reduce shrinkage. This
enabled the weavers to compete commercially for the first time on the world
market. Assistance International, Inc, was directly responsible for this
development. It was the culmination of 10 years of concentrated effort by
Assistance International, Inc. The rewards of this project can be seen in the U.S.
market place today.

The philosophy of Assistance International Inc. is to give a "hand up" rather than
a "band out" and Assistance International, Inc. achieves that philosophical goal by
refurbishing angd utllizing surplus excess property. However, resurected
equipment without properly trained manpower is useless, so Assistance
International, Inc. combines trained men, equipment and recources, places them
in an environment filled with encouragement and education surrounded by an
infrastructure, a market for products and the result is a sound economic
structure.

e vy T T
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M/V ROBERT D. CONRAD COST ANALYSES

MOBILIZATION

Removal from fleet layup
ABS LOADLINE

Electronic update

FCC & Permit renewals
Scientific Equipment
Interior & Machinery Renewal

Total

ANNUAL OPERATING BUDGET
Insurance
Fuel
R&M
G&A
Supplies & Food
Crew
Total

VO TECH OPERATIONS

Student Support

Fisheries Reserved Operator
Total

Total Annual Operating Expense

One Time Mobilization

OPERATING SUPPORT

40% (254,240) Grant
60% (381,360) Charter

5,000.00
15,000.00
5,000.00
5.000.00
50,000.00
75,000.00

35,000.00
100,000.00
85,000.00
12,000.00
18,000.00
165,000.00

60,000.00
160,000.00

e Rt e e g

165,000.00

415,600.00

220,000.00
635,600.00

165,000.00

Commercial Fisheries research 60dys @ 2500.00 = 150,000.00

Charter Support ~ Studies

100dys @ 2500.00 = 250,000.00
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M/V TIOGA COUNTY COST ANALYSES

MOBILIZATION
Removal from fleet layup 5,000.00
ABS LOADLINE 115,000.00
Electronic update 45,000.00
FCC & Permit renewals 5.000.00
Vo Tech Equipment 175,000.00

Total 395,000.00
ANNUAL OPERATING BUDGET
Ingurance 65,000.00
Fuel 185,000.00
R&M 85,000.00
GE&A 12,000.00
Supplies & Food-$3.00/dy/student/crew 26,000.00
Crew 165,000.00

Total 538,000.00
VO TECH OPERATIONS
Student Support 82,150.00

Total - 82,150.00
Total Annual Operating Expense 620,150.00
One Time Mobilization 395,000.00
OPERATING SUPPORT
Harbor and Port Service 4,750.00/dy
Contract & Harbor 180 / day ) 885,000.00

-
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TESTIMONY OF MR. WHALEN, OF THE NATIONAL MARITIME MUSEUM
ASSOCIATION, BEFORE THE HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE MERCHANT MARINE

SCHEDULED FOR 5/20/1992

My name is William J. Whalen. I am the Executive Director of the
National Maritime Museum Association in San Francisco,

- California, a non-profit organization established to support the
preservation of maritime history and historic resources. I come
before you today to testify on behalf of the Association, in
favor of legislation to allow proceeds from the sale of obsolete
vessels to be directed to the support of the San Francisco

Maritime National Historical Park

Three years ago, as directed by Congress, the National Park
Service activated the San Francisco Maritime National Historical
Park by consolidating the vessels of the California State
Maritime Historical Park with the vessels, library, and

collections of the San Francisco Maritime Museum.

The seven large ships of this National Park Service fleet tell
the story of the distinguished heritage of America's merchant
marine -- this is not a naval museum. These vessels are unique

in all the world: they span the era of revolutionary changes in
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marine technology -- from the use of wind power to steam, and

from wooden construction to steel-plated hulls.

Each vessel represents a particular type with local, regional,
and national significance: the World War II Liberty ship Jeremiah
Q'Brien built at South Portland, Maine in forty-five days; the
scow Alma, a flat-bottomed schooner suited to the waters of
California's Bay and Delta region; the three-hundred foot long
ferryboat Eureka which carried passengers, automobiles and
railroad cars across San Francisco Bay: the C,A, Thayer, one of
only two survivors of a fleet of nine hundred lumber schooners
that represent the coastwise commerce of the West; the stean

schooner Wapama, last of the type that replaced the sailing

' schooners along the Pacific Coast; the deep-water, square-rigged

Balclutha, which was built in Scotland, but became the last
sailing packet in the Alaska salmon trade; the powerful ocean-
going tugboat Hercules, product of a distinguished New Jersey
shipyard; and the Eppleton Hall, whose side-lever steam engines

evoke an earlier day in steam technology.

Almost forty years ago, the founders of this institution embarked
with enthusiasm on the noble mission of saving ships that tell
the story of America's rich maritime heritage. Unfortunately,
the salvers underestimated the cost and effort required to
maintain these National Historic Landmarks. As the fleet aged,

the ships demanded more care than could be provided.
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The crew of this new park are now building an organization
capable not only of operating a world-class maritime museum, but
also of maintaining one of the 1argést historic fleets in the

world.

The restoration of the ships has begun, and notable work has
already been accomplished. The steam tug Hercules has
successfully been restored to operating condition, the Liberty
ship Jeremjah O'Brien has been sent to drydock, the square-rigged
sailing ship Balclutha's deckhouse has been restored, and the
scow schooner Alma has been sent to a shipyafd for a major

rebuild.

These accomplishments and concurrent planning efforts have
received the support of Congress. We support the proposed
legislation because we see it as a cost-effective way to continue

to support the restoration and maintenance efforts at the park.

The park has produced a Report to the Subcommittee of the
Interjor and Related Agencies on the Condition of the Ships at

e a t st o . This
document outlines the preservation program priorities and fiscal

needs of the ships.

Money is needed to restore the vessels. An estimated $12.7

million for major restoration work will bring the ships to a

ey
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condition in which they can be maintained on a routine basis.
This funding could be made available over a six-year period, the

minimum time needed to accomplish the program.

We need additional money for maintenance. A proper level of
routine care requires making up a current annual funding
deficiency of $711,000, in order to bring the total projected
annual cost of protecting the investment and adequately
maintaining the fleet of seven vessels, their moorings, and their

gangways to $1.9 million per year.

In addition to the cost of restoring the ships, there is the need
to provide an adequate mooring facility at the Hyde Street Pier.
Already completed are major upgrades to repair seismic damage
from the 1989 Loma Prieta earthquake. An additional $650,000 is
needed for safety and code related upgrades to the electrical,
lighting, and water systems on the pier; and $648,000 for repairs

to pier pilings.

The park's Museﬁm Building, located adjacent to the ships, at
Aquatic Park, is a streamline-moderne structure built by the
Works Progress Administration in 1939. It is a National Landmark
in its own right, and has serious rainwater leak problems which
are threatening the integrity of the structure. Stainless steel
window frames have rusted out and leak; the roofs leak and cause

damage to interior murals; the skylights leak and damage basement

e
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level workshops; the second floor of the building needs an
elevator to provide handicapped accessibility; ceiling areas and
walls with murals have been damaged by water intrusion; and an
appropriate plague honoring Sala Burton must be installed to
comply with PL100-348 that established the park. The total one-

time cost of this project is $2.7 million.

The needs of the park are considerable, but the goals are
attainable, and worthwhile. There is staff in place, able to
carry out the work, and there is a quantifiable and realistic
work plan. Therefore, the National Maritime Museum Association
would like to strongly support the crafting of legislation to
earmark proceeds from obsolete vessels in the National Defense
Reserve Fleet to preserve the historic fleet at San Francisco
Maritime. What more fitting way could there be to direct the
proceeds from merchant vessels that have outlived their
usefulness, than to support an institution dedicated to
preserving the most striking examples of the history of our

Merchant Marine? Thank you.

L
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BATTLE OF THE ATLANTIC JM Y
HISTORICAL SOCIETY, INC. MY 1YY
Box 290298 Homectest Station Ve

Brooklyn, N.Y. 112290008 s

{(718) =3 7-0713

20 Nay 1992

Hon, Walter B, Jones, M.C.

Chairman, House Committee on Merchant Marine
and Pisheries

Rm, 1334, Longworth House Office Bldg.

washington, D.C, 20515-6230

Dear Chairman Jones:

We are sorry that we were unable to be present at today's
hearing to submit our views in person to the committee., We hope
that the following will serve the purpose instead.

As you know, BATLANT has an interest in some of the assets
in the NDRP, inasmuch as we hope that the s/s AMERICAN VICTORY .
(official #248005) will be set aside for preservation as a World
war II Merchant ¥arine memorial and permanent exhibit of America's
war at sea, particularly the Battle of the Atlantic, and a venue
for maritime training here in the port of New York,

We are confident that the Hon. Stephen Solarz, N.C. will
shortly introduce the dill for the necessary enabling legislation,
at which time we will outline our proposal in greater detall for
you and the committee, At that time, with your assistance, BATLANT
hopes that a proper Merchant Marine memorial in a historic vessel
will at long last be established in the port of New York.

Sincerely yours,

B0 s

8.D. Hammer
Exec. Dir., BATLANT

Enclosures
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BATTLE OF THE ATLANTI

(BATLANT
Box 290298 Homecrest Statror
Brooklyn, N.Y. 112290005

RALTLE OF T ARANDC srSIOMCAL SOCE Y

PROPOSED BILL TO TRANSFER s/8 AMERICAN YICTORY TO BATLANT

Be it enacted in the Senate and House that, notwith-
standing any law, that the Secretary of Transportation convey
to the Battle of the Atlantic Historical Soclety (BATLANT), Inc.
the VC2-S-AP3 "Victory Ship" (a World War II cargo vessel)

8/8 AMERICAN YICTORY (official #248005), now lying at the
James River NDRP,

The sald vessel to be used by BATLANT as a Merchant Marine
memorial, historical preservation, and for educational purposes,

The vessel shall be conveyed with an appropriate supply of
spare parts and accoutrements furnished from vessels of the
NDRF which are to be scrapped (pursuant to the Civilian
Nautical School Act of 1957 and Merchant Marine Act of 1936),

If the United States has need for the vessel at some future
point, as in a war or national emergency, BATLANT shall convey
the vessel to the Secretary of Transportation,

e CALEA e i‘(t‘”‘*"" ~.‘~,- ,'ij-ﬁ“ev_."?:?f TR NI,

HISTORICAL SOCIETY, I3,
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THE BATTLE OF THE ATLANTIC HISTORICAL SOCIETY
(BATLANT}
Box 290293 Homeurest Station
Brooklyn, N.Y. 11229.0005

(718) s 7-0713

BATLANT'S GOALS

Preserve 5SS AMERICAN YICTORY as a "living Merchant Marine
:emogiul“ (previously described in detail) in the Port of
sw York,

Lobby for the modification and completion of existing
monuments maintained by American Battle Monuments Commission
{AB¥C) to inoclude the names of ALL of America‘'s war dead, i.e,
U.S. Merchant Mariners killed or =missing in actions by the
enemies of the United States,

Modification of existing court finding or by administrative
or Congressinnal action to include Merchant Mariners for
eligibility, 3 September 1939-7December 1941, 15 September
1945-31 December 1946, so as to conférm with other services'
eligibility for veterans' benefits and recognition,

Officially recognize U,S, Merchant Marine such that on all
official occasions, when appropriate, the Merchant Marine
song is included in honors rendered to all the services,

U.S. Government to commission an official history of the
U.S. Merchant Marine actions in World War II, as was done
with the other services, as well as a suitable documentary film,

Pernit U,S, Merchant Mariners to be eligible to receive

other U.S., Government decorations than what is currently
permitted, and revive certain U.S, Merchant Marine decorations
currently inactive,

Authorize iho issuance of commemorative U.,S, postage stanps
gseries honoring the Merchant Marine of World War 11,

Authorize the issuance of commemorative coins by the United
States Mint honoring the U,S. Merchant Marine of World War II.

L O L

iw
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U.S. DRPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, DC, May 19, 1992.
HoN. WALTER B. JONES,
Chairman, Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries,
House of Representatives, Washington, DC.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This letter is in regard to the hearing scheduled for
Wednesday, May 20, 1992 before your Subcommittee on proposals to sell obsolete
vessels in the National Reserve Defense Fleet and use the proceeds for ships at the
San Francisco Maritime National Historical Park.

Because of the lateness of your invitation at the above referenced hearing com-
bined with the lack of definitive bill upon which to base our testimony, we are
unable to send a representative to appear before your Subcommittee on Wednesday.
Upon your request we would be happy to provide you with our views on any legisla-
tion that is introduced on this issue.

Thank you for the opportunity to meet with your Subcommittee.

.Sincerely,

Y PAMELA E. SoMERs,

Legislative Counsel.
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AN
RICHARD WOOD
Mayor
C'lty of Warsaw
Ustabliohed 58 Frecenchibung. 1815 Povav| olﬂ.i‘e:l1l ao-sns
101 Wee ot Stroet
fm ‘Warsaw, Kentucky 41095-0785
’ 608-347-5831
?F‘A\TH -~
HONORAFELE WALTER JONES e e
ROOM 1334, LONGWORTH HOUSE .
OFFICE BUILDING AL 07 t9er
WASHINGTON, D.C. 205186030 . e, -
Tad tton.

DEAR CHAIRMAN JONES:

T AM WRITING 10 FOLLOW UF ON MY TESTIMONY GIVEN ON MAY 20,
1990« BEFORID THE GURCOMMLTTEF ON MERCHANT PMARINL AND
FTOHERIES REGARDLING G 1925 10 TIANGFER & VESTEL FROM THL
NAT10UHAL DEEFENSE RCSERVE (HEET TO THE CITY OF UARSAW,.

SINCE THE HEARING. CLAUDE WIESNER OF AQUARIUS MARINE INC.
(AMI)  AND I MADE A FRELIMINARY INSFECTION IRIF 10 BEAUMONT
NATIONAL DEFENGE STORAGE SITE. WE SELECTED THE WIITTIER
(DOCUMENT 40091587) AS THE GHIFP WE DBELIEVE MOST SUITARLLL.

AMI WILL BE 1N CHARGE OF 1THE ACTUAL MOVING OF THE SHIF.
ATTACHED IS A WRITIEN ESTIMATE OF THL CCST WHICH THE CLIY wF
WARSAW WILL TAKE FULL AND COMFPLETE RESFONSIKIL1TY FOR
FAYING. ALSO ATTACHED IS A DETAILED FLAN OF WHAT MUST HKE
DUNE TO THE GHIF IN ORDER FOR AMI 10 ERING IT FROM REAUMOLIY
TO WARGAW.  THE THIRD ATIACIIMINT 1S & SIGHLD STATRMONT ki
THE. MAYQR OF WARSAW AND CI10Y OFF LCEALS STATING THAT L CIHTY
Wikl FAKE HULL RESFONSIRIETTY 1OR ALL COST AND L LIAKTLEYY
INCURRED UNCE THE SHIF LEAVES THE RESERVE FLEET.

ONE FOINT WHICH WE WOULD (LIKLC TO SEE ADDED TO THE
LEGISLATION 18 THF MATTER OF MISSTNG GEAR THAT MAY HAVE Tui M
STRIFFED FROM THE WHITTIEFR. TF THE WHITTIER TG MIGGING Ay
OGEAR WHICH TH MNEEDED FOR THE QFERATTON OF THE SHIF, WE
RIGUEST THAT IT EE REFLACED WITH EQUICMENT FROM ANOTHER
SHIf'. I UNDERSTAND THIS MATTER CAN LE EASILY TAKEN CARE (!
EY ADDING THE LANGUAGE DURING CONSIDERATION. '

THE ACTUAL MOVING DATE WILL KE DETERMINED HY THE LENGTH O
TIME IT TAKES T0 COMPLETE 114 WORK NEEDED TO READY THIT M
FOR THE TRIF. THE WEATHER WILL ALSO BE A FALTOR IN

DETERMINING THIS DATE.

WINSLOW BAKER
WHITTIER FROJECT MGR.
WARSAW CITY COUNCIL
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Poat Otfice Box 785
101 West Market Street
Warsaw, Kentucky 41095-0785

608-547-5031

ESTIMATE OF COST 10 BRING WHLTT L 1 ROM L AUSOHT 1O WAL s

WORK TO It LOME TN HEAUMGE
1. REMOVE VESSEL FROM RESLIRVL FLLET

10 SAFE HARKUR 14,500
&e KNOCK-DOWN & RE-ERECT MAST AND STACK
WHEN IN WARSAW 173.783
3. WATER HLASGT AND COAT EXTERNAL HULL. AND
SUFER STIUCTURE AROVE WANTOR L LN GAH L e
4.  REMOVE CARGO HOLD COVERSG AND VEMNY ILATL 74000
S.  HBOILER INSFECTIONZCERTIFICATION (9 DOLLERS) 20,000
WORK TO EE DONE IN ROUTE :
1. LITERING VESSEL AT MOUTH OF OHIO RIVER 12,000
2. TOW ROAT TQ ASSIST IN FAGGAGE OF LOCKS
AMD DAMS N OHLLO 75,000
WORK TO RE DONE IN WARSAW
1. MOORING SYSTEM 3H0.000
«2.. FERSONNEL RAMFS 100,000
3. HULL ACCESS 50,000
$1,181.,1u9

e
Az
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RICHARD WOO0
N Mayor
<fk§y cqf'(]44ztsctul
Eotabiiohed o4 Fraderichsdury, 1818 1°P1°V.Vl Olll’i‘c. :olx;'u
o8t Market Stroel
Cog Warsaw, Kentucky 41098078
008-547-5831

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS. THE CITY OF WARSAW IS VERY INTERESTED IN
INCREASING THE ECONOMIC CLIMATE 0F ITS COMUMUNTTY:

WHEREAS., THE CITY DBELIEVES THAT ORTAINING A GHIT ) ictid
THLD NATIONAL RLOURVE FLET T, WILL INCRUALY TOURISM TN THL
COMMUNITY . RESULTING IN ECONOMIC DEVELOFMENT OF THE
COMMUNITY

WHEREAS. THE CITY FELTEVES THAT FRIVATE SECTOR
FINANCING IS AVAILARLE TO MAKE THIS A VIARLE FROJECTg

NOW THEREFORE . RE TT KFSOLVED THAT THE (11Y T8
PREFARED TO TaKE CULL RESCUHIS A LY 'OR AL L0SE alD
LIARTLITY [HCURKED ONCE Tt SHTEF LELAVES THIL RESERVLED FLid .

MAYOR E.R., WOOD
DATE: —- {aj_‘gz@‘ﬁa}
ATIEST: - X
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US Department Agmintgirator 400 Seventh Suest, S.W.
of Yonsporianon ‘wasnington, 0.C. 20500
Maritime

Administration

iTldzv 5y

Mr. BE. Glenn Ieaacson
The Association for
the Preservation of the
Presidential Yacht Potomac
530 Water Streetl
P.O. Box 2064
Oakland, CA 94604

Desr Mr. lesacson:

Thank you for your rvecent letter concerning your efforts on
behalf of the Association for the Preservation of che
Preeidential Yacht Potomac. I understand fully your
dissppointment in my ruling thet the Association is not eligible
to participate in the program established by Public lLaw 101-595,
the Marchant Msriner Memorial Act of 1990 (Memorial Act).

I want to sssure you that this ruling in no way implies that we
are not siodful of Presideant Roosevelt's pivotal role {n the
rebirth of the American merchant marine. It wvas his foresight {n
vecognizing the otrategic and economic importance of a strong
private fleet that guaranteed our superior parformance throughout
World War 1I. Nevertheleass, the intent of che Memcvrial Act is
very clear, aad that is to aid in the establishment of memorials

to werchant seanmen.

I had the privilegs of meeting with the late Mr, Jawmos Roosevelt
in the early 1980's, at the formative scage of your Association's
efforts, snd I have followed the progrees on this worthy project
since that time. While the Congress clearly did not authorize
sssintance to projects such as yours under the Meamorial Act, that
does not mean that they wvould necessarily be unreceptive to &
proposal from you to establieh a similar authority.

Again, 1 regret ve caunot use the Memorial Act mechanisn to
assist your projesct. You have my very best wishes for success,

iacerely,
APTAIN WARREN Y. LEBACK
Maritime Adminietrator
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The Assoclation for the
Preservation of the
Presidentlal Yacht Potomac

Noveaber 12, 1991

Captain Warren G. leback

Maritime Administrator

U. 8. Department of Transportation
Maritime Administration

400 Seventh 8treet, 8.W.
Washington, D. C. 20590

Dear Captain Lebacki

We have your latter of & September, 1991 and
ara conpelled to write you this letter to make
clear the extraordinarily strong connection
betwveen the USS POTOMAC, President Franklin D,
Roosevelt and the merchant mariners.

The USS POTOMAC is a designated landmark
vhich is dedicated to recalling and preserving tha
history and significance of President Roosevelt,
his administration, the Roosevelt era as an
historio period, the POTOMAC itself and, most
importantly, the personal, forceful interest that
President Roosavelt took in ships and the
rebuilding of the merchant fleet in particular.

More than any other single person, President
Roocsavelt is responsibla for the exi{stence of a
United 8tates Nerchant Marine fleet and the
putting of the American sailor to sea on American

shipa.

one only needs to recall the Merchant Marine
Act of 1936, the foundation stons legislation
which has led to the existance of a United states
flest. The Lend-Lease¢ program that got
shipbuilding restarted in a major way in the
United States, the Liberty ship and Victery ship
programs which changed the face and nature of the

-
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Captain Warren G. Leback
November 12, 199t
Page 2

shipping industry and created countless thousands
of merchant marine opportunities for United States

seamen.

In this century, President Roosavelt f{s the
preesinent figure connected to the merchent.marine
and its marinars. The POTOMAC wvas his floating
White House and was known throughout the world.
¥What more obvious tie could there be batveen a
President detersined to reduild 2 merchant fleet
than to have, use and foster the notion of a ship
as a place of national significance.

on the POTONAC, and in the Interpretive
Center to be built adjacent to her home port pler
in OCaklend, the full story of the rebuilding and
manning of the merchant marine fleet that emerged
in the Roossvelt era will be told i{n appropriate
exhibitry and will be a permanent memorial to the
xerchant mariners that manned thaese shipa.

But for President Roossvelt's dedication to
the establishment of a merchant marine in the
Unfted States it would be likely that the ranks of
the merchant mariner would be a mere fraction of
wvhat they were and are today. Therefore, what
better memorial to the merchant mariner than to
have their history housed on the same ship with
that of President Roosavelt, their greatest
supporter and sponsor of ac many directly related
legislative mnilestones, including those concernsd
vith maritime labor oxganizations.

The US8 POTONAC is and will be a living,
floating memoriasl to President Roorevelt, the
merchant marine and merohant mariners.

The Association urges your prompt review of
thie material in light of your letter and thanks
you for your continued coneiderations.

sincerely, 9

B. Glenn Isaacson
President
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Nr. Glenn Isaacson

President
The Association for the
Presexvation of the -

Presidential Yacht Potomac
530 Water Strest
P. 0. Box 2064
Oakland, California 96404

Dear Mr. Isaacsont

Reference is made to your latter of May 23, 1991, and the
ncconpan{ing material toglzdinq the Association for the
Proservation of the Presidentiai Yacht Potomac’s (the
'A-loclaciou"l interest in Public faw 101-595, the Merchant
Nariner Memorial Act of 1990 (the "Aot"}.

It is noted from Article II of the Association’s Artioles of
Incorporation that:

“the specific purpose of this corporation is to organize,
direct and suetain the community affort necessary to
reetore, operate and preserve the Presidsntial Yao'it
Potomao, a historical vessel of national significance, in
order to provide continual aducational opportunities for
mexders of the public.”

That {s ccrtnin&g an admirable cause. However, it does not
comport with either the letter or the intent of section 709 of

the Act.

As commonly defined, and as contemplated by the Act, merchant
mariners are seafarers who serve or served aboard merchant
vessals. Nerchant vessels are privately owned vessels employed
in commerce and trade.
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A key requirement of the Act is that funds raised from non-
Federal sources p.ior to November 16, 1990, were specificall
for establishing a memorial to merchant mariners. Preservation
of the Potomac, the purpose for the Association’s fund-raising
activities prior to November 16, 1950, as indicated by the
articles of incorporation, while adnittedly desirable, would
not serve as a nermorial to merchant mariners. The Maritime
Administration regrettably cannot, therefore, accept your
application for funding assistance under the Act.

. Sincerely,

8 7
a ) < 7
S

_;::21‘444796%7 i

CAPTAIN WARREN G. LEBACK
Maritime Administrator
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The Q:mmt?n for "thg
. Preservation of
- Presidential Yacht Potomac

28 s0n, o Copory Fabruary 20, 199

RS Ms. Linds Somenville
vose Veusel Transfer and Disposal Officer

< voe Maritime Administration
Aroomaon S Wovae s, of Transportation
Ww POt Room
v ‘}m.,m‘"‘" 400 Seveath Sureet S.W.

m' % Wishington. D.C. 20560

ton ors wen Deat Ms. Someevide: . '

et Soceever | am wTiting 1o apply, under Section 708 of Public Law 101-595, for rights, title and
Corman (nterest in 3 National Defense Reserve vessel that is ¢ be acrapped, on dehalf of
t 34 Joncon the Associstion for the Praservation of the Presldeatial Yacht Potomac.

i The Amocistion is a aon-profit organization that has raised more than $3.7 millioa
~e bevony (10 toth public and private souroes to tha USS. P 10 the coaditi
ey 1 was in when it sarved, from 1935 to 1944, a¢ President Frankiin Delaso
Roosevelt's “Floating White House® (sce attached).

ANgeron
1 Bowgr
g;ﬁ:w- The ship, which [s now nearly 100 percent restored, has been certified a1 s Natiora
ool Historic Landmark. [t will he docked at the Franklia Dalano Roosevels Memorlal
STR LN Pier, constructed a1 4 cost of some $450.0%0, in Oakland, Californla snd wil
4925 425 coantitute the only memorial West of the Rocky Mountsins 10 (he wartime

AW 3? President.

o 3
%g’& The vessel, which is aow operative, will be used also as o flosting ciassroom for
cay o3t Vs 3chool Lhiddten who are studying about the Oreat Depression, the New Deal and
SRR YVLT 1he yean leading up 10 Word War IL President Roosevalt's major

AT
Jorey & 1AL23 accomplishments, of course, was his euooess in Initating and peravading Congress
mf“;'co‘r’.‘m 10 pass the Merchant Marine Act that was critical ln peeparing the imerchant marine
Pom Soovergn for the key role it played in World War 0. Thls tspect of the Roosevalt years wil
toage sncred be highlighted in the educational program that be conducted on the USS

o aa Fotomac.

530 Worter Streat . P.C 80x2Co4 . Caxlond. CA 94604 : (415) 83¢-753)
- -

i
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Ms Linda Scmenville
Febevary 26, 1991
Page 2

Durlng her nine years of presidential senice, the USS. Potomac ranged the Bast Coas:, rem
Meine to Forkda. It was used 1o entertain visiting royaky, inckuding the King and Queen of
Ergland, snd lasders of the Free World, The ship was used by the President as & means of relaxing
from the sreauous durdeas of the presidency. aad used as well for buslness meetings with his
catics? anda top advisors, for press oo rferences, ficeside chats, 8ad for a secret aad historis meeting
witk Pnme Minister Winstan Chuechill prior to Americas estry in the waz (August, 1941).

James Roosavelt, the eidest son of the President, has served as Chai of the Assoclatlon. which
is comprised of leadess from busincss, labor and the g ! public. National Co-Chal ars
businessman Comell Maler and labor lesdec Lane Kirkland. The National Advisory Council
Incdludes S. Alsn C ano Qovernoc Pete Wilson of California, Coagressman Ron
Dellums aed former Speaker Thoews P. O'Neill, Frank Sirstra. Bob Hope, Marlan Anderson
Margaret Truman Dsniel and many other distinguished Americans.

ey )
l'-"/' ‘

(o~

E. Gienn [saaceon
Preaident

Ay~

.

|-
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January 11, 186}

Ns. Linda Somerville

Yessel Transfer b Disposal Officer
400 7th Street, S.¥. - Room 7324
¥ashiagton, D. C. 20590

Re: Reserve Fleet Vessel - Sorap
Teiecon December 28, 1000

Dear Ns. Sommerville:

The Americauc Verchant Narine Veterans llemoriesl
Connittee, Inc., Federal Tax Exemption # 93-405784¢,
azd the Alaoctgtxon for the Preservation of the Proat- =
dential yacht POTONAC, Tax Exemption # 8.
hereby advigse you that we are teaned together to ceutl-
ly share ic the proceeds of a vessel scrapping with the
tenefits to be used for our respective mecorials.

Both src ooo-profit organizaticas that bave met
the requirement to have raised, before the easctment of
the seotion, at least $100,000 froo poan-federal sources
for use for establishing a memorial to merchant marf-
oers. (see enclosure)

The American MHerchant Marins Veterans Mecorisl
Comzittes, Inc.iscomposed of a Board of Directors and
zembers who are unpaid volunteers who rafsed the aec-
eseary funds to erect a national menorial bonoring
merchant mariners who served in the Ararican Yerchban:
Yarine in poace and in war. The memorial was dedicated
on Natfonsl Maritime Day, 'lavy 22, 1089, with astate, local
and federal officials attending, fmncludiag Sen. John
Dreaux, Coagresswoman Helen D. Bentley and Congrsasman
Glenn Anderson.

The menmorial 18 located on the waterfroat at the
entrance to tke ‘aritime Museum in tbe Port of Los Ange-
lew, City of San Pedro, Califorais. Esclosed pleanss
find & copy of an artistic rendering of the memorial.

¥hilo the menorial bas already beea dedicated, our
Comnittee has tho responeibility for the upkeep and ocain-
tesance of the menorial. We are also conducting & coa-
tiauous effort to do the necessary research to secure a
conplet. 11st 0f all American mariners vho gave up their
lives for their county, beginning with the Anerican Re-
volution. We hope to expand the memorial azd erect ad-
ditioaal plaques and coluans with tho nanes of these
valiant mariners.

P.O. Box 1659 Wilmungion, California 907481639 © (313) 834-346]
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We would appreciate your earliest favorable reapoase.

Vary truly yours,

AMIRICAN MESCHANT MARINX VETERANS
YRMORIAL ITTER, IXC.

T®:1) ofski, Presideat

Bacl.
cc: Potomac Association

ANNVIC Officers & Board of Directors
Eon, Glean Andersos, Coogresszan 324 Distrioct, Ca.

(*) Assoctlation for the Preservation of the Presideatial yacht
C will forward required information under separate
cover.
Paul Deampster, Vice President
POTOMAC ASSOCIATION
0.9.9. POTOUAC
68 Jaok London Bquare
Cakland, Ca. 04604

P.O. Box 1639 Wimington, Californis 90748-1659 » (213) 834-3461
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TRI-COASTAL MARINE

\
i
11 May 1992 ‘.\)’

Walter Jones
Chairman of Subcommittee on Merchant Marine
1339 Longworth, HOB

Washington D.C. 20515

Re: Use of revenue from the scrapping of Reserve Fleet vessels
for preservation of historic ships at the San Prancisco
Maritime National Historical Park.

Dear Mr. Jones,

As a country with a long seafaring history, we retain precious
few reminders of our maritime heritage. One of those reminders is
the fleet of historic ships in S8an Francisco. I have worked for
the preservation of historic ships in many areas of the country,
and nowhere is there a collection of ships more representative of
our heritage than the eight vessels of Maritime Park -- seven of
which are National Historic Landmarks. As with most things of
value, the ships at San Francisco require responsible
stewardship. Although much hard work has gone to the
preservation and maintenance of the fleet, the resources
necessary to restore the vessels to a maintainable condition have
never been available. As a result, the future of the fleet

remains tenuous.

The scrapping of the Reserve Pleet offers us an appropriate and
timely means of securing the future of the historic ships by
providing the funding necessary for their preservation. According
to recent estimates, the cost of bringing the ships up to a
maintainable condition is approximately $ 12.7 million. Of
greatest urgency is the restoration of the wooden ships of the
fleet, the largest collection of such vessels in the world.
Without extensive restoration, these ships cannot be effectively
maintained. Within a few short years, they will likely be beyond
the point of salvation -- a tragic loss. I urge you to give
serious consideration to the proposed legislation to utilize
funds from the scrapping of Reserve Fleet vessels to preserve ti=
historic fleet at San Francisco.

Sincerely,
e .
i
/:’L;»(..'_

. &7 ~

bon Birkholz, Jr.
Don Birkholz, Jr. 200 Burrows Street, San Francisco, California 94134 (415) 4676184

Walter P. Rybka 1108 17t Street, Galveston, Texas 77550 (409) 762-8555
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PART III: H.R. 5030, TO ESTABLISH AN ALTER-
NATIVE PENALTY FOR CERTAIN VESSELS IN
THE COASTWISE TRADE OF THE UNITED
STATES AND PUERTO RICO

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HoN. WALTER B. JoNES, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM
NORTH CAROLINA, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE

We will now hear from various shipping companies with regard to Congressman
Colorado’s bill, H.R. 5030.

H.R. 5030 is a private bill that exempts nine specific vessels from the first sen-
tence of Section 506 of the Merchant Marine Act, 1936, if the vessel owners (the
Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority and Sea-Land) agree to pay back the con-
struction-differential subsidy (CDS) in an amount proportionate to the CDS paid and
the remaining economic life of the vessel.

The Maritime Administration (MARAD) has issued four different interpretations
of the first sentence of Section 506 as it pertains to the U.S. trade in Puerto Rico.
The U.S. District Court in the District of Columbia recently ruled that MARAD's
final statutory interpretation of Section 506 was arbitrary and capricious.

Congressman Colorado has introduced H.R. 5030 to resolve this issue.

There are many different points of view on this legislation, and I welcome the
testimony from all of you.

(143)
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102000NGRESS H R 5030

To

A LA b W N e

To establish an alternative penalty for operation of certain veasels in the
. coastwise trade between the United States and Puerto Rico.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

APrIL 29, 1992

Mr. COLORADO introduced the following bill; which was referred to the
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries

A BILL

establish an alternative penalty for operation of certain
vessels in the coastwise trade between the United States
and Puerto Rico.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. AUTHORITY TO ENGAGE IN COASTWISE TRADE

UPON PAYMENT OF PENALTY.

Notwithstanding the first sentence of section 506 of
the Merchant Marine Act, 1936 (46 App. U.S.C. 1156),
a vessel of the United States with any of the official num-
bers 544303, 530999, 520694, 514261, 517450, 529004,
515155, 518444, or 516464 may engage in the coastwise
trade between the continental United States and Puerto

Rico if the owner of the vessel pays to the Secretary of
Transportation an amount which bears the same propor-
tion to the principal of any construction-differential sub-
sidy paid by the Secretary with respect to the vessel under
title V of that Act, as the remaining economic life of the
vessel bears to the entire economic life of the vessel.
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
PUERTO RICO MARITIME SHIPPING AUTHORITY
BEFORE THE NERCHANT MARINE SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES COMMITTEE
UNITED STATES CONGRESS

My name is Rafael Fébregas. I am the Executive Director of
the Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority. 1 appreciate the
opportunity to appear before you in support of H.R. 5030.

The purpose of H.R. 5030 is "To establish an alternative
penalty for operation of certaln vessels in the coastwise trade
between the United States and Puerto Rico."

The Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority, known as "PRMSA",
or "Navieras de Puerto Rico"!, was established by Act No. 62, as
Amended, of the Legislature of Puerto Rico, approved June 10, 1974.
Act No. 62 created PRMSA and defined its duties, powers and
responsibllities. The Act {s preceded by a Statement of Motives
which explains the extraordinary dependence of the economy of
Puerto Rico on external trade, and especially on its trade with the
United States of America. The bulk of that commerce is conducted
by ocean transportation. Since the Statement of Motives ls so
important to an understanding of the function of Navieras de Puerto
Rico, I have attached it to my testimony.

Although the Statement of Motives recites facts pertaining to
the decade preceding its enactment, the same dependence on ocean
transportation prevails when one examines recent trade data almost
20 years later. Navieras de Puerto Rico's external trade, exports
plus imports, has been larger than the island's gross product for
the 10 years between 1981 and 1991. 1In 1990, for example, the
value of Puerto Rico's external trade was approximately $35 billion
of which trade with the United States represented approximately $28
billion or 78%.

PRMSA was created In 1974 by purchase of the assets of two and
the stock of one of the three major carriers then serving Puerto
Rico, Sea-Land Service, Inc., Seatrain Lines, Inc. and
Transamerican Trailer Transport, Inc. This provided PRMSA with a
combination of roll-on/roll-off trailership service and
containership services; and at the time of its creation, PRMSA
carried nearly 90% of the liner cargoes between the mainland and
Puerto Rico. As PRMSA's vessels aged, however -- especlally the
containerships which were well into their useful lives when
Ravieras de Puerto Rico purchased them -- it was necessary to
replace the tonnage. By 1988, most of the contalnerships had been
retired; the roll-on/roll-off traflerships had become uneconomical
to operate, and the costs of building new vessels in United States
shipyards was prohibitive. It was at this point that U.S. Lines
filed for bankruptcy and hence their vessels became available.
U.S. Lines' Lancer vessels were smaller than those utilized {n the
transpacific or transatlantic trades, and were ideal for Navieras
de Puerto Rico's mixed Puerto Rico/Caribbean services. Moreover,
because of the bankruptcy, the age of the Lancer vessels (17-20
years in 1988), and their condition after a two year lay-up, the
price of the Lancers was a fraction of the cost of a new one built
in a United States yard. PRMSA eventually bought these vessels at
auction for approximately $44.125 million, and i{nvested another
$45.7 million in repairs and reconfiquration in United States
shipyards. The vessels are now extremely well suited for PRMSA's
Puerto Rico/Caribbean service.

'Navieras de Puerto Rico is a registered trade name of the
Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority.
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At the time PRMSA bought the Lancer vessels, we were aware
that, having been built with construction-differential subsidy, the
vesgsels would be subject to the requirements of Section 506 of the
Merchant Marine Act, 1936. PRNSA determined that the statute
should pose no problem since PRMSA intended to uss the vessel in a
mixed domestic/foreign service, to enhance Puerto Rico's
participation on the trade generated by the Caribbean Basin
Initiative and also i{ntended to promote the Jevelopment of Puerto
Rico as a hub for Caribbean commerce. Navieras: de Puerto Rico was
prepared, pursuant to the provisions of Section 506, to remit to
MarAd a proportionate amount of the criginal construction-
differential subsidy, that portion relating to 1its carriage of
domestic cargoes, as the law required.

I wish to stress that, at the time we purchased the
Lancer vessels, the Maritime Administration had administered the
Merchant Marine Act for over 50 years, and had never deemed that
the amount of domestic cargo on a joint voyage be limited, either
in percentage or in any other terms, nor had it ever determined
that foreign cargo had to compromise a stated percentage of a
ship's carryings. To the contrary, in its only pronouncement on
the issue, in Seatrain Lines, Inc., 12 SRR 346, (1%971), the
Maritime Subsidy Board had said:

As relevant to Seatrain's contentions, the legislative
history of Section 506 indicates that this Section was
designed to avoid the types of unfalr competition that
existed against domestic operators under the ocean mafl
subsidy contracts. The vehicle selected to provide that
protection against unfair competition was a proportioned
repayment of CDS as relating to revenue from domestic
trading. It was chosen as a compromise between advocates
for a completely protected domestic trade and advocates
for unrestrained operation who desired to have available
for national defense purposes bigger and faster ships
that would otherwise be possible. Since Section 506 was
a compromise, it was expressly recognized that some
unfair advantage might remain, but it was apparently
considered that repayment for subsidy would best balance
the conflicting interest.

We relled upon thesr statements of MarAd when we purchased the
Lancer vessels at the bankruptcy auctfon and when we reconfigured
them, for a total investment of approximately $90 million dollars.

Since Navieras de Puerto Rico was formed in 1974, other
steamship companies have entered the Puerto Rico trade. At
present, Navieras estimates i(ts share of the market at
approximately 43% to 45%., Its other competitors are Sea-Land, Inc.
("Sea-Land"), Traller Marlne Transport, Inc. ("TMT"), Marine
Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc. ("Sea-Barge"), and
Traller Bridge, Inc. We estimate -- and these are only estimates -
- that Sea-Land's share of the Puerto Rico market is approximately
158, TMT's 30V, and Sea-Barge's and Trailer Bridge 10%. Only
Navieras de Puerto Rico and Sea-Land operate self-propelled
vessels; TMT, Sea-Barge and Trailer Bridge, Inc. are tug and barge
carriers. Navieras de Puerto Rico's service is now exclusively
containership. The remaining two trailerships in the fleet are to
be disposed of. Only Navieras serves a full range of Atlantic
Coast and Gulf Ports, specifically New Jersey, Baltimore,
Charleston, Jacksonville, and New Orleans. New Jersey is also
served by Sea-Land while TNT serves the North Atlantic area through
Pensauken, New Jersey. No carrler other than Navieras serves
Baltimore or Charleston on this trade. There is both containership
and barge service at Jacksonville. Sea-Barge {s the only carrier
serving Miami, again with barges. Sea-Land and Navieras serve New
Orleans, and TMT serves the Gulf at Lake Charles, Louisiana. We
estimate that PRMSA's and Sea-lLand's vessels constitute 58% of
total annual capacity Southbound and Northbound, and 73% of
capacity in the North Atlantic trade.

ey m ATFT AT ST R
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Self-propelled vessels serve a function which barge operations
cannot match. The average speed of the Lancers Is 22 knots,
whereas average speed for barges is 9 knots. Puerto Rico imports
a large portion of its foodstuffs, usually in refrigerated or
temperature controlled containers. Because of time and
contaliner maintenance considerations, the overwhelming
preponderance of this traffic, which constitutes approximately 10%
of all traffic to Puerto Rico, moves on self-propelled vessels.
Moreover, higher speed vessels considerably reduce inventory costs
for shippers of all commodities.

Our introduction of the Lancer vessels did not harm any of the
competitors. Oon the contrary, because of the substantial
investment referred to above, we estimate our capital costs to be
higher than the tug and barge operators. No benefits of the
subsidy originally received by U.S. Lines were passed on to us. In
fact, our capital costs are higher now than they would have been
had we built the vessels when U.S. Lines built them, but without
any U.S. Government aid. Moreover, our capacity now is almost
exactly what it was in 1988 before we purchased the vessels.

The fact that our introduction of the Lancers has not hurt any
of our competitors is shown by Sea-Barge's notable growth in the
last four years. During that time, Sea-Barge, which entered the
trade with only a weekly service to and from Miami, has doubled its
service by extending it to Jacksonville, and then recently
announced an increase in {ts barge capacity. During this four-year
period, there has been no equivalent growth in the trade as a
whole. Therefore, in theory and in fact, our introduction of the
Lancers vessels has harmed no Jones Act operator.

We believe that Navieras de Puerto Rico has made a significant
contribution to the purposes and policies expressed in the Merchant
Marine Act, 1936. We have saved the Lancer vessels which we
purchased from the scrap heap to which they were apparently
destined, there having been no bidders for these vessels outside of
ourselves and Sea-Land. I have already adverted to the huge
investment in reconfiguration and repair that we have made, thus
providing continued support for United States shipyards at a time
when all commercial business was at its lowest ebb. We continue to
supply that business for shipyards as we engage in periodic
drydocking and other repairs of the vessels. Navieras de Puerto
Rico and the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico are
supporters of the policies expressed in the Jones Act, namely the
stimulation of the merchant marine industry through reserving
domestic off shore trade to United States-flag vessels bullt and
repaired in United Stated shipyards. As is well known, the United
States fleet has shrunk drastically. The latest figures available
to us, for 1991, indicated that there were only 83 containerships
in the United States non-military fleet, of which several were
Jones Act vessels. Navieras de Puerto Rico believes that Iits
commercial operation of its five Lancer vessels makes a
very significant contribution to the availability of United States
flag container shipping.

In connection with this last point, it is our understanding
that the U.S. Army is investing in a Containerized Ammunition
Distribution System ("CADS") and has already invested considerable
sums in purchasing contafiners, flat racks, and sea sheds, all
looking toward the aovement of military units and supplles in
containerships. The commercial trend, both U.S. and worldwide, is
away from roll-on/roll-off vessels and toward containerships, as by
far the most economical intermodal transportation method. For
these reasons, as well as the others explained in my statement, it
is very important that all U.S. flag containerships be retained in
viable commercial operation. I believe that H.R. 5030 is in line
with that goal.

I thank you very much for the opportunity to have appeared
before you today.

R,
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Act of the Puerto Rico
Maritime Shipping Authority
Act. No. 62
Approved dJune 10,1974

STATEMENT OF MOTIVES

Foreign trade is an activity which has a powerful bearing
on the whole economic and social development of Puerto Rico.
More than 98 cent of the foreign trade of Puerto Rico
moves by sea. In terms of the value of shipments, Puerto Rico’s
external trade has increased at an annual rate of 11 per cent in
the period comprised between 1964 and 1973. In 1973 external
trade represented 94 per cent of the gross national product.
During the same year, 255.8 million dollars were paid in ma-
ritime freight on import. The great dependence of Puerto Rico
in maritime transportation for its development is evident.

The maritime transportation system ig therefore, a fun-
damental element to the well being of the Pnooplo of Puerto Rico.
Its efficiency, adjustment and operation the pursuit of the
general welfare must constitute the basic aspects of a public
policy which the government of Puerto Rico :annot ignore.

The upward trend of maritime freight during the last years
and the present operation of eristing maritime transportation
services require governmental attention to protect the general
welfare of the Eoplo. Therefore, it is undeferrable that the
Rovemmu:!t of w Rico's i‘bfi?iut?“f an actg;o role in :&oﬂ di-
recting an respons of maritime transpo. on.
Ithmwumﬁwd&nudthttmhmmd!‘um
to Rico establishes s public instrumentality responsible for the

maritime transportation between Puerto Rico and abroad, which
will provide this essential service wholly or partially, as long as
the public interest, health and welfare of its citizens may require.

The Legislature of Puerto Rico intends that this instru-
mentality acquires and operates shipping lines and terminal
facilities as a public service, and that in doing so, it shall not be
subject to the antitrust laws nor any other limitation that could
hinder the effective discharge of the endeavor that this act has
imposed on the public instrumentality hereby established.

S e e
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TESTINKONY OF MICHAEL D. SHEA, PRESIDENT,
MARINE TRANSPORTATION SERVICES SEA-BARGE GROUP, INC.
IN OPPOSITION TO H.R. 5030
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE
MAY 20, 1992

Ky name is Michael D. Shea. I am president of Marine
Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc (“Sea-Barge®). I am
here to state the strenuous opposition of Sea-Barge to H.R. 5030.
Since graduation from the Merchant Marine Academy in 1965, I have
served as an officer in the U.S. Merchant Marine, then in various
executive positions with Lykes Bros. Steamship Co., Inc., and
tinally in my present job with Sea-Barge. I am accompanied by
Edvard Schmeltzer of the Washington, D.C. law firm of Schmeltzer,
Aptaker & Shepard.

Sea-Barge has provided intermodal service between
continental United States and Puerto Rico via Florida ports for
nearly seven years. We now offer service twice each week from
Florida to Puerto Rico with four sets of tugs and barges: two
tug/barge sets provide weekly sailings between Miami, Florida and
San Juan, Puerto Rico and the other two sets oparate wveekly
between Jacksonville, Florida and San Juan. The South Florida
barges can each carry an average of 520 TEUs and generally leave
Miami every Friday night and arrive at San Juag Wednesday evening.
The vessels operating between Jacksonville and San Juan average
690 TEU capacity. They generally leave Jacksonville on Tuesday
evenings and arrive in San Juan on Sunday evenings.

I want to impress upon the Committee that (1) H.R. 5030
would cut the heart out of section 506, a fundamental part of the
Merchant Marine Act, 1936, without which the Act could not have
been passed; (2) as recently as 1987 Congress, in a singularly
strong action, made it plain that it would not tolerate
Administration action to avoid the intent of section 506; (3)
H.R. 5030 is not a mere technical change to avoid unnecessary
requlation--it is instead a Bill to allow subsidized ships to
compete fully with non-subsidized vessels built in U.S. yards and
thereby change the commercial balance in the Puerto Rico trade;
and (4) the need of Puerto Rico for ocean transportation can and
will be met fully without enactment of H.R. 5030.

1. H.R. 5030 Would Cut The Heart Out Of A Fundamental
Provision Of The Merchant Marjne Act, 1936,

Section 506 is an essential part of the Merchant Marine
Act, 1936. Without that section there would have been no
enactment. Section 506, which relates to subsidies that would be
paid by the government for construction in U.S. yards of vessels
to be operated in foreign trade, together with similar provisions
relating to subsidies for operation of such vessels, was enacted
to assure unsubgidized ship lines in domestic trades that they
would not face serious competition from subsidized ships. Section
506 was among the hardest fought provisions of the 1936 Act.
Without section 506, the 1936 Act for subsidizing vessels of the
American Merchant Marine in foreion trade would not have been
passed.

The Supreme Court in
shell 041 Co., 444 U.S. 572 (1980), described the protection
afforded to non-subsjidized, American-built vessels as follows:

It was recognized from the outset that
substantial limits would have to be placed
upon the entry of subsidized vessels into the
domestic trade. Any other result would have
been disastrous for the unsubsidized Jones Act
Fleet for which that trade was (and is)
reserved. Burdened by higher construction
costs, greater outstanding debt, and higher
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operating expenses, that fleet would simply
have been unable to compete with nev vessels
enjoying the benefits of the 1936 Act.

The congressional response to this
problem as it relates to the CDS program wvas
§ 506. Basically, that section confines
subsidized vessels to the foreign trade.
Congress recognized, hovever, that an entirely
rigid prohibition on entry into domestic
commerce might be impractical--
domestic operation on one segment of a voyage
in foreign trade might well be efficient, and
other circumstances might also arise in which
some flexibility would be desirable.
Accordingly, Congress permitted subsidized
vessels to carry domestic cargoes on one leg
of certain foreign voyages and provided in
addition that the Secretary could authorize
such vessels actually to enter the domestic
trade for six months or less in any or less in
any year upon finding that such entry would be
"necessary or appropriate to carry out the
purposes of this chapter.” In an effort to
ensure that subsidized vessels operating in
the domestic trade pursuant to these
exceptions would compete on an equal footing
with unsubsidized vessels similarly employed,
Congress required the repayment of that
portion of the outstanding subsidy allocable
to the vessel’s domestic activities.

444 U.S. at 486-87 (emphasis added). The same message was
delivered in a series of decisions of U.S. Circuit Courts of
Appeals.

In a Memorandum Opinion dated January 31, 1992,1 Judge
Lamberth of the U.S., District Court for the District of Columbia
described section 506 protection as follows:

The court recognizes that, as MarAd
points out, one of the Act’s primary policies
is to protect the Jones Act fleet from being
displaced by the subsidized fleet, and that
this is achieved by preventing CDS-built
vessels from engaging in domestic trade,
either directly or by way of sham foreign
voyages. Thus, it is evident that Marad must
set some sort of minimum foreign cargo limit
{o assure that voyages in foreign trade are

bona fide.

A plain reading of the statute seems to
indicate that the foreign cargo limitation
should be set at the level at which the
domestic cargo carried on a CDS-built vessel
is incidental to foreign cargo that is carried
on that voyage. Such a limitation would truly
protect the Jones Act fleet because it would
assure that voyages in foreign trade are hona
£ide; they would not be taken but for the
purpose of transporting the cargo to foreign
ports. Any limit that allows CDS-built
vessels to carry more than this amount of

1 -
, No. 89-2278 (D.D.C. Jan. 31, 1992) (hereinafter
#slip op.”).

-2 -
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domestic cargo vould allow sham voyages in
toreign trade, thus giving CDS-built vessels a
competitive advantage over the Jones Act fleet
in domestic trade.

Slip op. at 28-30.
2. Congress, As Recently As 1987, Enacted

On the basis of guidance from a series of court cases,
the Maritime Administration adopted a regulation which would have
allowed tankers to operate in the domestic trade after a full
payback of subsidy. Your Committee would have no part of this,
and in the Supplemental Appropriations Act of 1987, Public Law Ko.
100-71, § 505, 101 Stat. 391, 471 (1987), Congress enacted the
following provision:

None of the funds appropriated or made -
avajilable by this or any other Act . . . for
purposes of administering the Merchant Marine
Act, 1936 . . . shall be used by . . . (MaraAd}
to propose, promulgate, or implement any rule
or regulation . . . with respect to the
repayment of construction differential

subsidy for the permanent release of vessels
from the reatrictions in section 506 of the
Merchant Marine Act, 1936 . . . ,
That such funds may be used to the extent such
expenditure relates to a rule which conforms
to statutory standards hereafter enacted by
congress.

As far as I can determine, Congress thus far has enacted
no statutory standards which would enable CDS vessels to be
released from the restrictions in section 506, even by full
repayment of CDS, i.e., full repayment of CDS plus full interest
computed on the basis of the formula set forth in MarAd’s rules on
full repayment, at 46 C.F.R. § 276.3.

There is no reason for Congress now to abandon its
carefully thought out policies for protection of the Jones Act
fleet from competition with vessels that were subsidized to
o?gage in the foreign trade in competition with foreign ship
lines.

3. H.R. 5030 Is Not A Mere Technical Change To Avoid Unnecessary
Regulation=--It Is A Bill To Allow Subsidized Operators To

Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority (“PRMSA”) and
Sea-Land Service, Inc. (”Sea-Land) knew full well, when they
purchased the LANCERs, that it was illegal to use them essentially
in domestic trade. 1Indeed, when they purchased the ships they had
to, and did, agree with MarAd that the vessels would be fully
bound by section 506. They agreed that the vessels would “be
operated exclusively in foreign trade, or on a round-the-world
voyage, or on a round voyage from the west coast of the United
States to a European port or ports which includes intercoastal
ports of the United States, or a round voyage from the Atlantic
Coast of the United States to the Orient which includes
intercoastal ports of the United States, or

« « o« o+ 46 U.S.C. app. § 1156 (emphasis added).

The purchase, and agreement by PRMSA and Sea-Land to be
bound by section 506, could not have been a thoughtless action.
The vessels, after all, cost millions of dollars; the purchase had
to be undertaken with the guidance of lawyers who fully understood
the Nerchant Marine Act, 1936; and the ship lines had to be fully
awvare that the LANCERs could not be operated lawfully in the
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domestic trades of the United States except on an incidental
basis. Yet PRMSA and Sea-Land, immediately upon delivery,
operated the LANCERs almost exclusively to the Puerto Rico trade
and devoted their efforts to frustrati attempts by Jones Act
operators to appeal to the Maritime Administration and to the
courts for the protection to which Jones Act operators are
entitled under section 506.

Recently, on January 31, 1992, the U.S. District Court-
instructed MarAd to make a statutory determination which would
limit CDS vessels to "hona fide” voyages in foreign trade, with
only “incidental” operation in domestic trade. Slip Op. at 28,
Under these circumstances it would be unconscionable for Congress
to allow PRMSA and Sea~Land to make a sham of the section 506
gzczslctlona to which these carriers knowingly agreed to be

When Sea-Barge, and other operators of Jones Act
vessels, devote their resources to the development of shipping
services in the domestic trades, they do so with a confidence that
the law enacted in 1936, and continued in force since then, would
protect them from the fierce, unfettered competition of subsidized
vessels. The commercial balance in domestic trades, until the
entry of the LANCERs in the Puerto Rico trade, has been built on
the foundation of section 506 protection. Congress should not
change this balance in the Puerto Rico trade by enacting H.R.
5030. If Congress does enact H.R. 5030, will it be able to
withstand the demands for similar legislation by operators of a
multitude of CDS vessels who would find it highly profitable to
operate ships in liner trades to Alaska and Hawaii and ultimately
to operate tankers in the coastwise and intercoastal trades?

Section 506 is not a technical provision which requires
all common carriers to obtain certificates of convenience. It is,
instead, a limitation that has to be accepted only by ship lines
vgg ?:v. chosen to receive the benefits of a governmental
subsidy.

4. The Ocean Transportation Needs Of Puerto Rico Can

Puerto Rico will have excellent shipping service without
enactment of H.R. 5030. This service will be provided either by
(i) a combination of CDS ships on bona fide voyages in foreign
trade with a stop at Puerto Rico, together with barge service; or
(i1) by comprehensive service of large tug/barge fleets; or, (iii)
if required by the market, tug/barge service together with fast
self-propelled ships built in U.S. yards without subsidy which
would be attracted to the trade.

Sea-Barge has never taken the position that CDS vessels
can provide only token service in the Puerto Rico trade. We have
urged only that CDS vessels be used primarily for foreign trade
and incidentally for domestic trade. “Incidental,” as we
understand the word, cannot mean more than 50 percent of the
capacity of the vessel or of the revenue earned by the vessel. 1In
the Puerto Rico trade, incidental would mean utilization of
somevhere between one-half and two-thirds of the vessel in foreign
trade and somevhere between one-half and one-third in domestic
trade.

Sea-Barge has never objected to LANCER calls at Puerto
Rico on voyages to real foreign markets such as Brazil and
Argentina. Such voyages would shield Jones Act operators in the
Puerto Rico trade from the full thrust of subsidized competition.
Such service, moreover, would allow CDS vessels to provide service
to Puerto Rico without destroying the careful balance of the
policies of the Merchant Marine Act. If PRMSA and Sea-Land would
see fit to stop their CDS vessels at Puerto Rico on such truly
foreign voyages, the Puerto Rico capacity of the CDS fleets,

-4 =
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together with present tug and barge services, would more than meet
the need for shipping services between Puerto Rico and continental
United States.

If PRMSA and Sea-Land do not want to utilize their
subsidized vessels on foreign voyages which call at Puerto Rico
but would instead withdraw these ships from the Puerto Rico trade,
tug and barge services alone could, and would, fill the shipping
needs of the trade. Tug and barge combinations now operate
between Pennsauken, New Jersey on the Delaware River and Puerto
Rico; between Jacksonville and Niami, Florida and Puerto Rico; and
between Lake Charles, Louisiana and Puerto Rico. Until recently,
a tug and barge service was operated between Mobile, Alabama and
Puerto Rico. A breakbulk barge service between Pensacola, Florida
and San Juan recently has been inaugurated. Tug and barge
services are available to supply all necessary shipping
requirements in the Puerto Rico trade.

Some of the birges in the trade can carry in excess of
1,000 TEUs. Although the capacity of the CDS ships is
substantially greater, at 1,200 TEUs, than some of the barges in
the trade, the additional tug/barge sailings that would be
required would necessarily afford more frequent sailings than are
provided by the larger CLS ships. Moreover, transit time would
not be a problem. Tug and barge sets generally operate between a
single continental port and a single port in Puerto Rico, that is,
transit time is not delayed by calls at several ports on the way
to or from Puerto Rico. The barges of Sea-Barge leave Miami on
Friday night and arrive in San Juan for unloading on the following
Wednesday evening or Thursday morning. Our North Florida voyages
leave Jacksonville on Tuesday evening and arrive at San Juan for
unloading on Sunday evening or Monday morning. Transit time from
North Atlantic ports by tug/barge sets would not be substantially
greater than the Jacksonville voyages. The barges of Crowley
Maritime Corporation leave Pennsauken, New Jersey on Thursday and
arrive at San Juan for unloading on the following Thursday. The
transit time for service from the New York/New Jersey area to
Puerto Rico can be made in be six days.

The barges now operating in the Puerto Rico trade
provide full roll on/roll off service, full lift on/lift off
service, and breakbulk service. Barges, moreover, provide
service equivalent to that of the LANCERs for automobiles and
other specialized cargo. I can assure you that if there is a need
for additional Puerto Rico service, it would be provided by Sea-
Barge and probably by a number of other tug and barge operators
who are in the trade or would be attracted to the trade.

It there is a serious and substantial need for faster
service than provided by tugs and barges, the market will attract
self-powered, non-subsidized vessels. Fast, modern, unsubsidized
U.S.~built vessels now operate, and for years have been operating,
in the domestic Alaska and Hawaii trades. Expensive ships were
built in U.S. yards by Total Ocean Trailer Express, Inc. and Sea-
Land in the Alaska trade and by Matson Navigation Company, Inc. in
the Hawaii trade. More to the point, a fleet of large, extremely
fast, roll-on/roll-off vessels was built by a company called TTT
which operated profitably for years in the Puerto Rico trade. TIT
wvas purchased by PRMSA sometime around 1975. Recently PRMSA
vithdrew these fast, unsubsidized, U.S.-built vessels from the
trade.

CONCIUSION
To summarize my comments, Sea-Barge opposes H.R. 5030:

(1) because section 506 was enacted to protect
unsubsidized U.S.~Flag ships from unfair competition by ships
built with subsidy;
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(2) because no subsidy is paid to build or operate
ships in the coastwise trade and the Jones Act fleet still needs
section 506 protection;

(3) because the U.S. government paid subsidy on the
Sea-Land and PRNSA ships so that they would be operated in the
commerce of the United States, in competition with
foreign-flag vessels, and not in domestic commerce against U.S.-
flag vessels; and

(4) because private individuals should not be allowed
to do an "end-run” around the administrative process, frustrate
both Congressional and judicial intent, and obtain a personal
exemption from a law with which they specifically agreed to
comply, but now they find inconvenient.

57-271 0 - 92 - 6
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Good Morning, Mr. cChairman and members of the Subcommittee.
My nane 1is Jack Park; I’m Vice President, Crowley MNaritime
Corporation, for Governmental Relations.

Crowley Maritime Corporation is one of the largest of the
U.S.-flag carriers with extensive common carrier and contract cargo
services in both the domestic and international trades. We operate
close to 400 vessels. Included in our domestic services are
operations between the mainland and the principal non-contiguous
domestic jurisdictions - Puerto Rico, Alaska and Hawaii. This year
we are celebrating our 100th year of service.

We wish to take this opportunity to state the position of
Crowley Maritime Corporation ("Crowley") concerning a proposal to
change over 50 years of existing law and allow certain vessels
built with construction differential subsidy ("CDS®) to engage
exclusively in domestic service between the continental United
States and Puerto Rico. The proposal, contained in H.R. 5030,
comes from the Puerto Rico Maritime shippinq Authority ("PRMSA") to
enable it to operate five Lancer containerships unrestricted by the
foreign trade requirement of Section 506 of the Merchant Marine Act
of 1936. 1f passed, the legislation would also allow Sea-Land
Service to operate three taxpayer-subsidized Lancers and another
CDS-built vessel in an exclusively domestic service in competition
with unsubsidized carriers. The proposal is being advanced as an
end-run around litigation and agency proceedings involving this
very issue. Indeed, it is important to note that the litigation
and agency proceedings are (i) not concluded but rather are ongoing
and (ii) the Lancer vessels at this stage of the administrative
proceedings have not been foreclosed from the Puerto Rican trade.
Clearly the bill before this Committee, in addition to being
substantively deficient, is extremely premature. More about this
later.

Crowley subsidiary Trailer Marine Transport ("TMT") is the second
largest carrier in the trade. TMT has just enhanced its service to
Puerto Rico so that it now offers three weekly departures from
Jacksonville, and two other departures from the North Atlantic
(Pennsauken, New Jersey) and Gulf (Lake Charles, Louisiana).
Crowley employs more than 2,000 men and women in Puerto Rico and
several mainland cities to offer the best service available in the
trade. Importantly, TMT’s service -- unlike the services of PRMSA
and Sea-Land -- is provided on vessels built without one dime of
taxpayer subsidy. Instead, TMT developed and paid for its triple-
deck ro/ro barges specifically for this trade.

It is absolutely unfair to allow PRMSA, Sea-Land or any other
carrier to use vessels paid for by U.S. taxpayers to compete with
our unsubsidized service. It is especially unfair when one
considers that unsubsidized U.S.-flag carriers such as Crowley have
relied upon the well-thought-out Merchant Marine Act of 1936 while
carriers such as PRMSA purchased these vessels with full
understanding of the 1liamitations on their usage. congress
recognized the inequities of allowing such government-assisted
vessels competing with other U.S.-flag vessels built without such
assistance and prohibited their use in the domestic trades except
under well-defined circumstances. Essentially what Congress did
was to state that such vessels could only be used in the domestic
trade where that activity was incidental to a bona fide voyage in
foreign trade. CDS was meant to compensate U.S. carriers for the
high ship construction costs we face
The bargain struck by Congress in granting CDS was that subsldy
could not be used for vessels operating in the domestic trades
since it wasn’t needed there to offset the foreign carriers’
advantage. It is inconceivable that Congress would now go back on
that bargain, allow vessels built with taxpayers’ money to operate
in domestic trades where there is no foreign competition and where
they can use the advantage of subsidy to compete unfairly against
unsubsidized U.S.-crewed and U.S.-owned carriers.
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Congress should not be changing the rules midstream to benefit
one carrier at the disadvantage of others who understood, relied
upon, and accepted Congress’s decision on these matters. PRMSA
made a commercial decision when, in 1987, it bought the Lancers
based on its understanding of the law. They knew rrom the outset
the scope of the restrictions. Other carriers made different
decisions based upon the clear mandate of the law. There was never
any doubt that CDS vessels could not trade exclusively in the Jones
Act trade. Nor was there any doubt about the costs and
difficulties of attempting a payback or buyout of CDS. For
Congress to now change the law to suit PRMSA would effectively
shift the burden of PRMSA’s nistake to carriers who understood and
relied upon the law in the first place.

The following additional arguments are made in opposition to
the PRMSA proposal:

1. i
field. The carriers who took subsidy should not be allowed to
shift their vessels to whichever trade, foreign or domestic,
provides the best opportunities at a given time. The Supreme Court
recognized this. Seatrain shipbuilding Corp. v. Shell Qi1 CQ., 444
U.S. 572, 588 (1980). Further, from an economic and accounting
standpoint, the proposed repayment does not come close to paying
back the value the government gave when it granted the subsidy.
Considering just inflation, the proposed repayment is very small in
today’s dollars. Also, if you compare ship construction and
finance costs today with those of the late 1960’s/early 1970’s,
when the Lancers were built and the subsidy paid, the amount PRMSA
wants to pay now to buy out the CDS on their ships is almost
insignificant. Most importantly, in seeking to avoid a repayment
of interest, owners of the nine vessels would be receiving the
benefit of an interest-free loan on the value of the unamortized
portion of the subsidy paid for the period from the date of
construction to the present time. PRMSA would be receiving an
unfair advantage, representing interest, of $19.3-million dollars
as of June 1, 1992 on their five ships.'
2. The Lancers can continue to serve Puerto Rico on a stop-
of f basis. PRMSA bought the Lancers and phased-out its ro/ro ships
on the correct understanding that the Lancers could be used on an
incidental stop-off basis (stopping at Puerto Rico enroute to or
from a foreign port) under existing law. The only thing that
appears to be at issue is the share of foreign trade cargo PRMSA
will have to carry on each voyage, a matter which continues to be
the subject of litigation and Maritime Administration
consideration. It is important to remember the following facts in
considering the proposed bill:
(i) the Lancer vessels under current MarAd
interpretation are entitled to call at Puerto
Rico as part and parcel of a bona fide foreign
voyage;
(ii) the Lancers in fact have taken advantage of
this current MarAd interpretation and are
presently serving the Puerto Rican market as
part and parcel of a bond fide foreign voyage;
(iii) the litigation in the federal courts djid pot
prohibit the current usage of the Lancers in
the Puerto Rican trade;
(iv) the federal court has simply asked MarAd to
reconsider its interpretation of the law and,
if it comes to the same conclusion, to justify

1 The basis is the regulation contained in 46 CFR 276.3. The
formula used for the computation was devised by MarAd for the
repayment of CDS for three tankers to enter the domestic trades in
the mid-1980’s.
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it; and
(v) even if MarAd sets the foreign trade share at

the highest level suggested (50%), it would
not legally or practically preclude continued
stop-off service at Puerto Rico.

This legislation is premature in that it is attempting to fix a
problem that does not necessarily exist.

3. _trade would not
. Whatever MarAd decides, a
large share of the capacity provided by the Lancers would likely
remain in the trade. But even if the Lancers were to drop out
en:;raly, sufficient capacity can be made available to fill the
void.

4.  PRMSA does not deserve special protection just becauge it
- . If anything, state-owned companies merit
closer scrutiny because of their ability to absorb losses -- at
taxpayer expense -- of a magnitude that would wipe out private
businesses and that harm competing private enterprise. cCongress
has long recognized this by enacting special rules for controlled
carriers. 46 U.S.C. app. $§1708. The Puerto Rican Government
argues that the purpose of PRMSA is to provide low cost quality
intermodal transportation service to Puerto Rico. Low cost quality
intermodal transportation service to Puerto Rico is not dependent
on PRMSA. There is more than enough shipping capacity in the trade
provided by carriers that are extremely competitive. New carriers
can and do enter the trade with greater ease than in most domestic
trades because of the short distance between Puerto Rico and the
rainland and the excellent intermodal infrastructure that exists in
the Southeast part of the United States. The Puerto Rican
Government claims they carry a disproportionate burden share of the
transportation costs associated with financing the U.S. merchant
marine. They claim this burden is five percent of all goods
purchased in Puerto Rico. There is no doubt a differential cost to
Puerto Ricans, as well as Hawaiians and Alaskans, bhecause of the
requirement for U.S.-built and U.S.-crewed vessels in the offshore
domestic trades, but it is questionable whether it is as high as
58. In any event, it is a small price to pay for the overall
benefits gained.

I will be pleased to try to answer any questions you may have.

Please feel free to call on us if we can provide further
nformation on this issue.

e e .0
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STATEMENT OF PHILIP M. GRILL
VICE PRESIDENT,
MATSON NAVIGATION COMPANY, INC.
ON
H. R. 5030
A BILL TO ESTABLISH AN ALTERNATE PENALTY FOR OPERATION
OF CERTAIN VESSELS IN THE COASTWISE TRADE BETWEEN THE UNITED
STATES AND PUERTO RICO BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT
MARINE COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES
MAY 20, 1992

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcomnmittee,

I an Philip M. Grill, vice President of Matson Navigation
Company, Inc. (“Matson“). I appreciate this opportunity to
present Matson's views on H.R. 5030, a bill that would permit
certain vessels built with Construction Differential Subsidy
(CDS) to operate exclusively in the coastwise trade between the
continental United States and Puerto Rico.

Matson opposes this bill because its effect is contrary to
the Congressional purposes and goals expressed in the Merchant
Marine Act, 1936 (the "Act") namely the promotion and development
of our American merchant marine, including our domestic trade
fleet, as well as our foreign trade fleet. Both fleets are vital
to our nation's commerce and national security; while government
promotion of the U.S.-flag foreign trade fleet remains an
important, though sometimes difficult objective, we believe that
its promotion must not come at the expense of the domestic trade

fleet.

Natson is proud of its long history as a carrier in the
doxestic shipping trades. We have provided service to Hawaii
witlout interruption since 1882, including service during World
Wars I and II as agent of the U.S. Government. Today, Matson
operates an efficient fleet of eight container and combination
contairer and roll-on/roll-off vessels between U.S. Pacific Coast
ports or the Mainland and the Port of Honolulu on the Island of
Oahu carrying primarily containerized cargo and automobiles to
Hawaii. cCargo destined for the Neighbor Islands of Hawaii, Kauai
and Maui ie transshipped in Honolulu from Matson's line-haul
vessels to its container and ro/ro barges for delivery to four
Neighbor Islind ports. On the return trip from Honolulu to the
U.S. Pacific Coast, Matson's fleet carries Hawaii's agricultural
products as well as automobiles, household goods and other cargo.
As an exclusively domestic operation, Matson's Hawaii service
receives no government subsidy for vessel construction or

operation.

Matson strives to provide a high level of service to its
customers, commensurata with their needs and the needs of the
state of Hawvaii as a whole. To maintain its high level of
service, Matson has regularly invested millions of dollars in
equipment for the U.S. Pacific Coast/Hawaii trade, including over
$500 million for the U.S.-built vessels and barges employed in
our offshore domestic service. This huge investment includes the
construction of a new containership at National Steel and
Shipbuilding Company in San Diego at a contract cost of $129
million. This is the first new commercial vessel to be built in
a U.S. shipyard since 1987. It will be delivered to Matson this
summer and will immediately enter our Hawaii service.

The Domestic Offshore Trades

The domestic offshore commerce segment of the U.S. Merchant
Marine serves the domestic trades between the continental United
States and domestic communities such as Hawaii, Alaska and Puerto
Rico. Donmestic offshore commerce carriers have a substantial
impact on the employment of thousands of maritime and longshore
workers throughout the United States.
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The services provided by domestic offshore commerce carriers
are essential to the economies of the states of Hawail and
Alaska, and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. Hawaii and Puerto
Rico are island economies which are dependent on toqularl{-
scheduled, U.S.-~flag ocean common carrier service to provide the
"pipeline® through which needed goods are delivered, and through
vhich the products of these islands can reach Mainland markets.
Although Alaska is part of the Mainland, its distant location
means that its econoay is similarly dependent on American ocean
common carriers.

The domestic offshore communities must be assured of a U.S.-
flag domestic commerce fleet which is dedicated to serving them,
regardless of the changing economics of international shipping
operations. There can be no assurance that domestic carriers
will be able to make investments, such as the one-half billion
dollars that Matson has invested in its Hawail fleet, if they are
faced with unrestricted competition from vessels built with
construction-difterential subsidy provided by the federal
government under Section 506 of the Act.

The cConstruction-pifferential Subsidy Program

When Congress developed the Merchant Marine Act, 1936, it
recognized the need for providing government aid in the
construction of new vessels to be used in the foreign commerce of
the Un.ted States. Title V of the Act became the vehicle through
vhich this government aid was furnished. No application for such
government aid could be approved until there was a determination,
among other things, that "the plans and specifications call for a
nev vessel which will meet the requirements of the foreign
commerce of the Unjted States, will aid in the promotion and
development of such commerce, and be sujitable for use by the
United States for national defense or military purposes in time
of war or national emergency”. The construction-differential
subsidy provisions in Title V do not provide for such government
aid to be applied to vessels that would meet the requirements of
the domestic commerce of the United States. In fact, there was
strong support for the complete exclusion of vessels built with
CDS from domestic commerce where they would unfairly compete with
vessels that were not constructed with CDS.

The controversy was resolved by the compromise incorporated
in Section 506 of the Act. That section requires that the owner
of a vessel bullt with CDS shall agree that the vessel shall be
operated exclusively in foreign trade, with four very limited
combination foreign and domestic trade exceptions. In additijon,
the Secretary may consent in writing to a temporary 6-month
transfer of a vessel built with CDS to a service not covered by
the CDS agreement. If the vessel was operated on one of the
combination voyage exceptions, the owner had to pay to the
government that proportion of 1/25th of the CDS paid for the
vessel as the gross revenue derived from the domestic trade bore
to the gross revenue derived for the entire voyages completed
during the preceding year. In case of a temporary transfer, the
owner had to pay to the government an amount which bears the same
proportion to the CDS as the temporary transfer period bore to
the entire economic life of the vessel.

The H.R. 5030 Modification to the
construction-pifferential Subsidy Program

The purp2se of H.R. 5030 is to permit nine specific vessels
now engaged in the coastwise trade between continental United
States and Puerto Rico to do so throughout the remaining economic
lives of the vessels and without engaging in any foreign trade
operations. Unrestricted, exclusively domestic coastwise trade
operation of vessels bullt with CDS is directly contrary to the
intent of Congress as expressed in the provisions of Title V of
the Act and the plain reading of Section 506. Enactment of H.R.
5030 would have the following adverse results:
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H.R. 5030 would discourage future investment in ships that
conform to the cabotage law restrictions in Section 27, Merchant
Marine Act, 1920 (the “Jones Act"). Jones Act operators
comnitted to provide quality service in the domestic trades
should not be penalized by allowing lowar cost CDS ships to enter
the domestic trades on an unrestricted basis.

H.R. 5030 results in unequal competition. The payment of
CDbS to aid in constructing a vessel represents an interest free
loan which the owner must repay to the government, without
interest, only for the portion of the time that the CDS vessel
engages in domestic trade operations. on the other hand, the
owner of a vessel built in_the United States without CDS has a
much higher initial vessel cost, subject to interest expense, and
is placed at a substantial competitive disadvantage.

H.R. 5020 discourages building new ships for domestic trade
operation and this discourages investment in United States
shipyards. As CDS vessels become older and less competjtive in
foreign trades, they can be dumped into the domestic trade to
compete with the vessels built without CDS. This would lead to
do?eatic trade being monopolized by older, inefficient and unsafe
ships.

H.R. 5030 is a further example of government by exception
rather than by consistent application of lcng established
policies and principles. When the nine ships identified H.R.
5030 were offered for sale in 1988, Matson and other companies
which operate exclusively domestic services did not bid on them
for domestic trade use because of the domestic trade restrictions
in section 506. To allow the purchase of the nine ships for
combined foreign and domestic trade operations and then to repeal
the law and permit unlimited domestic trade operation for the
remaining lives of the vessels is a complete frustration of the
congressional policy on which Title V was based. It sends a
signal to the maritime industry that there are no rules -- that
the law does not mean what it says. It destroys the stable
regulatory and statutory environment which is necessary in the
capital intensive maritime industry where long-term planning of
major capital commitments is an absolute necessity to maintain an
efficient, quality ocean transportation business. Board room
decisions, such as Matson's commitment o6f $129 million in a new
containership, must already contend with very complex market and
competitive considerations. The complete abrogation of the
limjtations found in Section 506 to bestow a windfall benefit on
two companies that purchased these nine CDS ships in 1988 with
full knowledge of the law would send a message to the maritime
industry that even the most fundamental elements of our maritime
policies are not to be taken seriously. Business cannot be
conducted in such an environment.

Fiinally, H.R. 5030 would set a precedent of using an
economic argument as a basis for changing statutory maritime
policy. These arguments have been put forward before in other
statutory maritime contexts and rejected. They should be
rejected here, as well.

Twenty-Five Year 014 CDS Vessels Should Be
Banned From The DRomestic Trade

Sectjon 506 does not contain an affirmative statement that a
CDS vessel may be employed in domestic trade after the vesse’
completes the first 25 years of its life, a period that has been
called the entire economic 1ife of a CDS vessel. Congressional
policy should encourage the use of safe, modern, U.S.-built
vessels in domestic trade and shipyards to build and repair those
vessels. Permitting over 25-year old CDS vessels to be employed
in domestic trade, either on a combination voyage or a solely
domestic voyage, defeats such a policy. The doubt as to whether
a CDS vessel can lawfully engage in any domestic trade operation

g
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after it reaches its 25th year should be resolved by a clear-cut
statutory prohibition against such domestic trade operation.
Restricting 25-year old vessels to foreign trade would protect
unsubsidized, domestic operators in the domestic trade from
unfair competition and encourage investment in new Jones Act
ships so that the domestic trades do not become a dumping ground
for old, unsafe, but cheap, tonnage.

H.R. 5030 Vessels Must Be Restricted to Puerto Rico

If Congress should determine that there are special
clrcumstances in the coastwise trade between continental United
States and Puerto Rico that necessitate an exception to the
policy set forth in Title V of the Act, then the bill should be
amended oh line 9 of page 1, immediately after the official
numbers of the vessels, to read "may engage in the coastwise
trade only between the continental United States and Puerto Rico
during the remaining operating life of the vessel". This
revision would make it clear that the vessels would not be able
to operate in any other domestic trade either on solely domestic
or combined foreign and domestic voyages for which no
justification for an exception has been established.

Thank you for considering the views of Matson Navigation
Ccompany, Inc..
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STATEMENT OF
TOTEM RESOURCES CORPORATION

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

CONCERNING H.R. 5030
May 19, 1992

Nr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee: I am Robert
B. McNillen, President and Chief Executive Officer of Totem
Resources Corporation. I appreciate the opportunity to submit
this statement to the Subcommittee opposing H.R. 5030 and all
other efforts to weaken the 1936 Act's separation of the
subsidized international fleet and the unsubsidized Jones Act
fleet.

I would like briefly to describe Totem Resources
Corporation ("TRC") and its role in the unsubsidized domestic
trades. TRC is a Seattle-based holding company for three
maritime companies:

- Totem Ocean Trailer Express ("TOTE") is an unsubsidized
carrier operating two U.S. built, U.S. flag vessels in the
trade between the Pacific Northwest and Alaska. TOTE's
vessels have been built and operated without a single

dollar of subsidy, and TRC recently acquired a third
unsubsidized vessel for this service.

- Fogs Maritime is a Jones Act tug and barge company active
up and down the entire West coast, including Alaska. It
operates a fleet of over 125 modern, well-equipped vessels, -
all of which were built in U.S. yards and are U.S. flag and
U.S. crewed.

- Interocean Management Corporation is a Philadelphia-based
company which provides ship management and operations
services for U.S. flag vessels. It not only manages ships
for a variety of U.S. flag carriers but also manages ships
for the United States Maritime Admin{stration.

These three companies provide jobs for approximately one thousand
employees, primarily in the States of Alaska and Washington.

TRC has no objection to sﬁbsidlzing United States vess<ls
80 they can compete fairly with foreign vessels in international
trades, but we strenuously object to allowing those subsidized
vessels to compete with the Jones Act vessels, which have never
had the benefit of subsidy dollars. All TRC asks for is a level
playing field, but allowing vessels built with CDS subsidy to
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operate in a Jones Act trade flies in the face of the essential
policies of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936. Therefore TRC
strenuously opposes legislation allowing subsidized vessels to
operate in Jones Act trades.

B.R. 5030 is the latest in a series of efforts to
legitimize use of the subsidized Lancer-class vessels in
competition with Jones Act carriers. Sea-Land and PRMSA have
been trying since 1988 to get permission to use the subsidized
Lancers in the Puerto Rico trade, even though the carriers knew
when they acquired those vessels that they could not be used in
domestic trades, and even though the price they paid for the
vessels presumably reflected those restrictions against domestic
use.

Every time their position has received a fair hearing, it
has been rejected. MARAD inftially and secretly advised Sea-Land
that it could use the Lancers in Puerto Rico in 1988, but when
that action became known, the protests that followed caused MARAD
to acknowledge that its prior advice was contrary to law., MARAD
then started another proceeding, which again allowed use of the
Lancers in the Puerto Rico trade. This time MARAD's action was
struck down by the court on January 31, 1992, in Marine
Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc., v. Busey, {Civ. A.
89-2278) (D.D.C. 1992), which held that a CDS vessel could only
carry domestic cargo if the domestic cargo was "incidental™ and
that in order for a voyage to be a bona fide foreign voyage it
must be the case that the voyage "would not be taken but for the
purpose of transporting the cargo to foreign ports."™ Now the
proponents of this legislation are trying once again to gut
Section S06's critical protection of the Jones Act trades from
subsidized competition.

Although H.R. 5030 on its face is limited to particular
vessels and to the Puerto Rico trade, in reality it-affects all
Jones Act trades. Even though the bill is a response to the
unique circumstances surrounding acquisition of the Lancers,

H.R. 5030 would likely be held up as a precedent for operating
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other CDS vessels in other domestic trades. There are
approximately 48 such vessels, and the owners of all of them
could argue that they should receive the same special benefits as
the owners of the Lancers. Dumping 48 subsidized vessels into
Jones Act trades would be devastating, and the mere prospect of
those vessels would seriously inhibit investment in new Jones Act
tonnage.

Allowing subsidized vessels to compete in unsubsidized
trades would discourage the existing carriers from adding or
replacing un..bsidized capacity -- a particularly poor public
policy at a time when domestic shipyards are desperately in need
of work. For example, TRC recently acquired a third Jones Act
vessel for its Alaska service. We would have been reluctant to
do so If we believed that vessel might have to compete against
vessels built with taxpayer dollars.

TRC will vigorously oppose any and all efforts to admit
subsidized vessels into Jones Act trades. In the 1936 Act,
Congress carefully and deliberately kept the subsidized vessels
out of domestic trades. It was right to do so then, and it is

right to do so now. Thank you for considering TRC's views.
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AISSOUR] .4 618 102 L3 L4 L6 Alcobslic baveraqes, wsed cars, 1ndustrial chevicals,
AONTAMA . s s - (SR
RERRASTA o %2 M 62 AL RD Aat prodweis,
REVADA - 14.3 163 - [ XN
MV RAPSNIRE 2.5 1.4 M0 02 0) hS Vet cars.
iKY JERSEY f BT A A ] (14 16 G ewge, tanlet goods, iades. chea's, preserved fruits t vegetnales.
NE ME1ICH .1 16D Ik - 8.3
TORX 4.8 N7 N2 1.1 65 L5 ks, tarlet qoods, plastic producty, used cars.
WORTN CARRIMA 170.7 103,90 .4 i 31O Tutile profucts, ssed cars, (adustridl chencals.
NORTH BARSTA L 1L 1 J 01 01 Mricateral profects.
oo 154 1.0 %t 4.1 3.5 NE tatergeats, fadricated setal products, rodder and plastic products.
OKLAHOMA 1.8 Y N (] 0 Li griceitwral products, plashic products,
0RER0N 0.2 M) W3 . L Le
PORSTLYMIIA 2349 1640 4192 a“7 L3 L2 Drugs, elachrical equip., steei will prod., fancate wetal peod.
BOBE 1SLARD 7.3 141 188 02 00 03 Jewlry, wses cars.
SAQTE CARRIM B1.0 S8 1406 2.2 b Testile prodwcts, 1adustrial chenicels, usad cars.
SOUTN BAXOTA 4.1 L o122 0.1 1 L3 Beat producis,
TOMESSEE te.6 .4 00 (R} 1.5 4.0 Iadustrial chewacaly, wsed cars, household appliaeces.
TEIAS 120.2 4.0 M2 1t 5.3 1.6 Iadustrial chesrcals, heverages, seaicoaduciors.
Al .2 16 162 - [ X X
YERAONT I8 ] S8 Lé [8] 0.2 0.2 Dsed cars, 1antresests, dairy producis.
vIRGINIA 7.6 158 1LY L 1.7 3¢ st cars, industrial chemicais.
SASKING 00 [ X S A - 1.6 1.6
VEST VIRGIRIA 0.4 202 N6 (X .5 4.9 Istastenal Qeszcals.
n1SCORS 1X lﬂ:.: :;: I:’; 7 :.; :.1 Fadricated setal profacts, sachiaery, heveraqes.
y . . . . 2

Bash (<) sipnifios ml o segligidle. Seall Giscrepancivs in adéition dre fue to rounding.
ased on Girect 10cose accruing to fiaal prodecers.

-~

(SOURCE: Economic Associates, Inc.. washington, D.C.)

- s Cr o e W % ey a e o e



P

B e S e P ok B e i ]

'

W

HEARING OF SUBCOMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINB
REGARDING H.R. 5030

Statement Of Kadampanattu Corporation

\
Kadampanattu Corporation (K Corp.) owns two Jones Act vessels that
now operate in the Puerto Rico trade. K Corp. also owns a subsidy-built

vessel not currently opersting in the Puerto Rico trade.

The bill as currently written benefits nine vessels owned by two large
carriers in the Puerto Rico trade to the further major detriment of existing
and potential competitors. If the law is going to be changed, K Corp.

believes that it should be even-handed and apply to all subsidy-built vessels.

ohn D. McCown
‘/ Vice President
Kadampanattu Corporation
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COMMONWEALTH OF PUERTO RICO /
AR S @ RECEIVED
‘ NAY 22 192

OMMITIEL D MERCANT AR
AND <SR

May 20, 1992

The Honorabie Walter B. Jones
Chaimnan

Merchant Marine Subcommitiee
Committee on Merchant Marine and

Figheries
1334 Longworth Housoomooeldg
U. S. House of Representatives
Washington, DC  20515-6230

Dear Mr. Chalman:

| would like to state the official support of the Government of the
Commonwealth of Puerto Rico to H. R. 5030, introduced by Congressman
Antonio J. Colorado, the Resident Commissioner from Puerto Rico.

This bill is very important to the people of Puerto Rico because it helps
ensure that Puerto Rico will continue to be served by a first-class Jones Act fleet
such as the one formed by the Lancer vessels operated by the Puerto Rico
Maritime Shipping Authority (PRMSA) and by Sea-Land, Inc. |t is essential for
the continued economic development of Puerto Rico to have vessels which can
cover the Puerto Rico-United States trade route as quickly as possible. These
Lancers travel at more that twice the speed of barges which are the only
avaliable substitutes in the Jones Act fleet.

| know that you understand that as an island, Puerto Rico is a main player
In the Jones Act. Puerto Rico's trade with the mainland United States exceeds
$27 billion. This represents over 80 percent of Puerto Rico total extemal trade.
it is precisely because Pueito Rico's trade with the mainiand United States Is so
vital to Puerto Rico that during my first term as Govemor of Puerto Rico | took the
necessary measures to form PRMSA, a carrier dedicated to serve the Puerlo
Rico-United States trade route.
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The Honorable Walter B. Jonee
Page 2

U. S. cltizens living in Puerto Rico, with a per capita income half of that of
the state of Mississippi, have to pay significantly more for their food than their
fellow citizens in the Mainland. In spite of this fact, Puerto Rico has always
contributed 10 the objectives of the Jones Act and our decision to form PRMSA
makes us an even more integral part of the U. S. Merchant Marine. We were
proud and honored when Navieras was able to send the S.S. Ponce to service
in the Persian Gulf during Desert Storm Operation.

The Lancer vessels covered by H. R. 5030 represent an improvement of
the PRMSA fleet necessary to continue serving the people of Puerto Rico
effectively. PRMSA rescued these vessels from being scrapped by purehashswx
them from the trustee of the bankrupt U. S. Lines for over $44 million. PRM
then spent more than $45 million repairing and reconfiguring these vessels.
This, of course, was all done in U. S. shipyards.

Today we ask for relief from the imposition of an unrealistic and highly
restrictive foreign trade requirement on these vessels. If you do not act in favor
of H. R. 5030, these vessels will not be able to continue serving the Puerto Rico-
Untted States trade route.

1 am sorry that | cannot be before you, but | have authorized Mr. Colorado
to speak on behalf of my administration in support of this legislation.

Cordially, /
P 4

L B ST



;m;,m”“"?‘&‘.";\lf‘:ff“" Ay -
171
SECEIVED
CAMARA DE COMERCIO DE PUERTO RICO MAY . 5 1992
f?dmgw.%u HAMATT=, Cuabis oremt 05
QT °
e May 19, 1992

The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman

House Committee on Merchant Marine and FPisheries
1334 Longworth House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Nr. Chairman:

On behalf of Chamber of Commerce of Puerto Rico, I am writing
to express our support for H. R. 5030, recently introduced by
Congressman Antonio Colorado, of Puerto Rico, and referred to your
Committee.

The Chamber of Commerce of Puerto Rico is one of the oldest
chambers in the nation. Its mission is to promote a healthy
economic, political, technological and social environment for the
development of private enterprise in Puerto Rico. wWith its 1,800
members and its 60 affiliated associations, the Chamber of Commerce
of Puerto Rico is the largest federation of businesses and
associations in Puerto Rico. Membership runs from the largest and
oldest companies in Puerto Rico and multinational corporations to
very small and middle-sized businesses.

The U. S. is the major market for most Puerto Rican products.
Nearly 85 percent of our exports goes to the Mainland. On the
other hand, the U. S. remains the principal exporter to Puerto
Rico. Because Puerto Rico is an Island, its trade is almost
completely dependent on ocean transportation. U. S. coastwise
.shipping laws requires that service between domestic ports,
including services from and to Puerto Rico, be carried on U. S.
built and U. S. manned vessels operating under U. S. flag, which
are more costly than foreign operated vessels. As a result of
this situation Puerto Rican consumers bear the largest share of the
cost of subsidizing the U. S. merchant marine fleet. Requiring a
minimum foreign cargo of 25 per cent, on vessels receiving a
construction differential subsidy, would result in higher costs to
our economy for domestic wate: transportation.

Somaos Voz y Accibn de fa Empresa Privada

O Bay 10 Qan hian Darna Dica MONT A2 _ 1700 To! (NG 7N ANRN
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Hon. Walter B. Jones
May 19, 1992
Page 2

H. R. 5030 will provide the necessary relief from this burden
at no cost to the U, S. Government, assuring adequate and
continuous lhirplnq services between Puerto Rico and the United
States, which is matter of utmost concern to the people of Puerto
Rico and to our members. .

We understand that a public hearing will be held on May 20 to
consider H. R. 5030. Please inform the members of the Committee of
our support to this legislation and let us know if we can be of
further assistance to you.

H. R. 5030 is vitally important to the future and economic
well-being of the people of Puerto Rico and to our business

community. Again, we strongly support H. R. 5030 and urge the
Committee to recommend it favorably.

Thank you for your consideration.

Very truly

CPA ez-Flores

mca/c-jones

e s G S an . R s [ N R v R RS e . I >~
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® OF PUERTD RO

PUERTO RICO MARINE MANAGEMENT, INC.

PO HOX 3120 EDXSON NEW JERSEY 08818 « (908) 225 2121 « NY (212) 2698698
Hay 15, 1992

The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman

House Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries
1334 Longworth House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

My name is Miguel A. Rossy. I am currently the Chairman of
the Board of Directors of Puerto Rico Marine Management, Inc., the
operations company for the Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority
("PRMSA"™). I have almost thirty years experience in the maritime
industry having served as an executive with many different shipping
companies during that period. A substantial portion of that time
has been spent in the U.S. trade to Puerto Rico and the Caribbean.
I appreciate the opportunity to present my views to you in support
of H.R. 5030.

PRMSA was created in 1974 by purchase of the assets and stock
of the three major carriers then serving Puerto Rico, Sea-Land
Service, 1Inc., Seatrain Lines, Inc. and Transamerican Trailer
Transport, Inc. This provided PRMSA with a combination of roll-

‘on/roll-off trailership service and containership service, and, at

the time of its creation, PRMSA carried over 90% of the liner
cargoes between the mainland and Puerto Rico. As PRMSA's vessel's
aged, however -- aespecially the containerships which were well into
their useful lives when PRMSA purchased them ~- it was necessary to
replace the tonnage. By 1988, most of the containerships had been
retired; the roll-on/roll-off trailerships had become uneconomical
to operated, and the costs of building new vessels in United States
shipyards was prohibitive. Due to the 1986 bankruptcy filing of
United States Lines, Inc., their Lancer vessels became available at
about this time. U.S. Lines' Lancer vessels were smaller than
those utilized in the transpacific or transatlantic trades, and
were ideal for PRMSA's mixed Puerto Rico/Caribbean services.
Moreover, because of the bankruptcy, the age of the Lancer vessels
{17~20 years in 1988), and their condition after a two year lay-up,
the price of the Lancers was a fraction of the cost of a new
building in a United States yard. PRMSA eventually bought these
vessels at auction for approximately $44.125 million, and invested
another $45.7 million in repairs and reconfiguration in United
States shipyards. The vessels are now extremely well suited for
PRMSA's Puerto Rico/Caribbean service.

ny -
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The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman
May 15, 1992
Page Two

Since PRMSA was formed in 1974, other steamship companies have
entered the Puerto Rico trade. At prasent, PRMSA estimates its
share of the market at approximately 45%. 1Its other competitors
areé Sea-Land Service, Inc. ("Sea-Land"), Trailer Marine Transport,
Inc. ("TMT"), and Marine Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group,
Inc. ("Sea-Barge"). PRMSA estimates -~ and these are only
estimates -- that Sea-Land's share of the Puerto Rico market is
approximately 15%, TNT's 30%, and Sea-Barge's 10%. Only PRMSA and
Sea-Land operate self-propelled container vessels; TMT and Sea-
Barge are tug and barge carriers. Only PRMSA serves a full range
of Atlantic Coast and Gulf Ports, specifically New York, Baltimore,
Charleston, Jacksonville, and New Orleans. New York is also served
by Sea-Land while TMT serves the North Atlantic area through
Pennsauken, New Jersey. No carrier other than PRMSA serves
Baltimore or Charleston. Through these ports where PRMSA calls, we
provide service, via truck and railroads, to all the states in the
United States having business with Puerto Rico and the Caribbean
Islands. There is both containership, and barge service at
Jacksonville. Sea-Land and PRMSA serve ilew Orleans, and TMT serves
the Gulf at Lake Charles, Louisiana. We estimate that PRMSA's and

-— Sea-Land's vessels constitute 58% of total annual capacity
o Southbound and Northbound, and 73% of capacity in the North
Atlantic trade.

Self-propelled vessels serve both a commercial and a military
function which barge operators cannot match. The average speed of
the Lancers is 22 knots, whereas average speed for barges is 9
knots. Puerto Rico imports most of its foodstuffs, usually in
refrigerated or temperature controlled containers. Because of time
and container maintenance considerations, the overwhelming
preponderance of this traffic, which constitutes approximately 10%
of all traffic to Puerto Rico, moves on self-propelled vessels.
Noreover, higher speed vessels considerably reduce inventory costs
tor shippers of all commodities. Self-propelled vessels, unlike
barges, have substantial military usefulness in times of national
emergencies.

our introduction of the Lancer vessels did not harm any of our
competitors. No benefits of the subsidy originally received by
U.S. Lines were passed on to us. In fact, our capital costs arn
higher now than they would have been had we built the vessels when
U.S. Lines built them, but without any U.S. Government aid.
Moreover, our capacity now is almost exactly what it was in 1988
before we purchased the vessels.
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The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman
May 15, 1992
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The fact of our introduction of the Lancers four years ago has
not hurt any of our competitors is shown by the expansion of our
competitors in this trade. Sea-Barge, which entered the trade with
only a weekly service to and from Miami, has doubled its service by
extending it to Jacksonville, and then recently announced an
increase in its barge capacity. Crowley has increased the capacity
of its barges and the frequency of its service from Jacksonville.
A new competitor, Trailerbridge, has recently entered the trade
from Jacksonville with a substantial commitment of equipment for
its weekly service. During this four year period, there has been
no equivalent growth in the trade as a whole. Therefore, in theory
and in fact, our introduction of the Lancer vessels has harmed no
Jones Act operator.

I thank you very much for the opportunity to submit these
comments.

Very truly yours,
/8/ Miguel A. Rossy

Miguel A. Rossy
Chairman

MAR:831
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PUERTO RICO MARINE MANAGEMENT, INC.
P.0. BOX 3170, 212 FERNWOOD AVENUE, EDISON, NEW JERSEY 08818 « (908) 225-2121 « N.Y. (212) 6196510

Charles |. Hiltzheimer
PRESIDENT
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
May 14, 1992

The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman

House Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries
1334 Longworth House Office Building

wWashington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman: —_

My name is Charles Hiltzheimer. I am President and CEO
for Puerto Rico Marine Managément, Inc., agents for
Navieras de Puerto Rico.

I offer my statement in support of H.R. 5030 and
apologize that prior commitments preclude my appearance
before this Committee today.

The issues before this Committee concern the 8 Lancer
Class vessels purchased at Bankruptcy Auction during
1988; 5 vessels purchased by the Puerto Rican Government,
.and 3 purchased by Sea Land. All 8 vessels currently
operate in the United States/Puerto rRico domestic trade.
The Lancer vessel deployment provides the equivalent of
7 voyages per week between ports on the East, Southeast,
and Gulf coasts to Puerto Rico.

The southbound capacity provided by these Lancer vessels
equates to 4200 FEU per week or 218,400 FEU annually.
Southbound utilization of capacity averages about 85% or
185,000 southbound loads per year. During the pesak .,
shipping seasons, vessel capacity is more fully utilized.

These 8 vessels currently carry more than 60% of the
southbound cargo to Puerto Rico. The remaining 35% to
40% moves by barge carrier.

Aside from the legal and regulatory issues that have been
raised, I believe it is absolutely essential for members
of the committee to understand the consequences of
restricting or inhibiting the utilization of these
vassels in the Puerto Rico trade.

N a———
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I submit the following observations, based upon my
knowledge and professional experience in the Maritime
Industry for over 35 years.

1. There is no viable alternative use for the
Lancer Class vessels. Capacity is too small
to be cost competitive and operating cost is
too high for foreign commerce trades served by
much larger, more cost efficient vessels.

2. There are no suitable Jones Act vessels with
comparable capacity and speed, nor are there
sufficient tugs and barges available to
;ccommodate the cargoes carried by the Lancer

leet.

current barge service provides 8 voyages per week
providing a capacity of about 148,000 FEU southbound. I
estimate that barge capacity utilization is at about 82%
or 121,000 loads per year.

At optimum, only 27,000 loads per year could be
accommodated by present unused barge capacity or only 14%
of cargoes presently carried by Lancer vessels.

In order to accommodate the balance of southbound cargo
carried by Lancer vessels today, I calculate that it
would require a minimum of 8 additional barge voyages per
week, or an additional 416 voyages per year.

This would require a supplemental fleet of 16 to 20
barges (minimum 350 FEU size) and 16 to 20 tugs; just to

accommodate today's cargoes.

San Juan's ports and terminals would have to gear up for
24 hour, 7 days per week barge unloading to prevent a
huge potential bottleneck created by 3 barge arrivals in
San Juan nearly every day of the year.

I submit that the additional tug and barge resources
required to lift the present cargo carried by the Lancer
fleet does not exist. Therefore, transportation to
Puerto Rico would be materially impaired for the
foreseeable future.

I repeat, there are no Jones Act qualified vessels
avajilable (given required capacity and speed) to replace
the Lancer vessels.
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The Honorable Walter B. Jones
Page 3
May 14, 1992 -

In conclusion, it is unquestionably both prudent and
equitable to certify these Lancer class vessels for the
Puerto. Rico trade, without undue regulatory interference
so that the public may continue to be served with a
reasonably effective service.

Very truly yours,

QR :

Charles I. Hiltzheimer

CIH:las
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Puetto Rico

Ave. Ponce de LeSa 420 » Haio Rey. FR. .8 ¢ Apdo 2410, Hato Rey. PR 00919 « Tel (309) 759-9445 / Fax (809} 756-7670

—
" ING. DANIEL LEBRON
Presidenie

LCDO HECTOR JIMENEZ JUARBE
Viceprendente Epecuinve

May 18, 1992

The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman

House Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries
1334 Longworth House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Congressman Antonio J. Colorado introduced H.R. 5838 to relieve
the Puerto Rico Maritime Shipping Authority (PRMSA), from Section
506 of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936, which requires "foreign
voyage” when carrying maritime cargo to and from the Commonwealth
of Puerto Rico. H.R., 5030 has been referred to your Committee.
This legislation is needed in order to help PRMSA to provide
continued gervice to the citizens of the Island and the people in
the mainland of United States.

The Puerto Rico Manufacturers Association who groups more than
1,800 business firms from the manufacturing and service sectors,
supports H.R., 5830. It s our belief that the restriction
imposed by Section 586, SUPRA, is extremely negative to the best
interests of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, the PRMSA, Sea-Land
Services Inc. and the improvement of maritime traffic between the
continental U.S. and Puerto Rico.

We understand that a public hearing will be held on May 20 to
consider H.R. 5030. Please inform the members of the Committee
of our support to this legislation and let us know if we can be
of further assistance to you. H. R. 5830 is vitally important to
the future and econdmic well-being of the people of Puerto Rico
and our business community,

Again, we strongly support H.R. 5030 and urge the Committee to
recommend it favorably. Thank you for your consideration.

Cordially, /

tor Jiménez Juprbe

Prendense Saliense L DEL VALLE, Wicepresidenias LUIS DAVILA, MIGUEL A NAZARIO. NATALE $ RICCIARDI. ANTONIO RODRIGUHY
Secrewrio LUIS E MARINY, Tesorero BARTOLOME GAMUNDA, Direciores Regionaies ENRIQUE M CARDONA (San /usn). WALESKA RIVERA (Bavemdn).
CANDIDO JIMENEZ (Vege Bejei. JORGE IVAN RUIZ (Arecibo). FERNANDO FERNANDEZ (Agwadilla); ISRAEL HILERIO (Mayugies). LUIS MATOS (Ponces.

RODRIGUEZ (Caguas). LULS R ACEVEDO (Nuwmaces) ALFREDO R NADAL(CMM) FRANCISCO GARCIA (Fajardo) JOSE R GIERBOI INE
(Gusysma). Director por Represensocida. DENISE SANTOS; & de fot Mremb. dos JOSE M. COBIAN, EMILIO E. PINERO, TRISTAN REYES
OILESTRA. AURELIO TORRES PONSA
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NORFOLX SHIPBULDING 8 DRYDOCK CORPORATION
o ox RECEIVED
NORFOLK VIRGIEA 2350t 210
Triex 823413 NORSHIPCQ -
COMMITIER ON MERCHANT MARINE
W~ FISHERIES

May 18, 1992

The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Chairman

House Committee on Merchant Marine & Fisheries
1334 Longworth House Office Building
wWashington, D.C. 20515-6230

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I am writing to you in support of H.R. 5030, a bill to
exempt nine CDS-built vessels from future interpretations
of Section 506 of the Merchant Marine Act of 1936, as it
pergatns to foreign cargo requirements in the Puerto Rico
trade.

This legislation will be considered by your Committee in

a hearing this Wednesday, May 20th. And, although Norshipco
has no direct interest in rulings by the Maritime Adminis-
tration on cargo requirements for CDS-built vessels, we do
have concern for the survival of Navieras, the Puerto Rico
shipping line.

Norshipco has performed extensive conversion and repair
work on two of Navieras' Lancer-class vessels, amounting
to over $14 million. Like any ship repair yard striving
to survive in our own right, any work we receive is im-
portant to maintaining jobs in our shipyard.

Your support for H.R. 5030 is appreciated.
Singerely,

/e

ohn L. Roper, III
President and Chief Executive Officer
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" .he Port of New Orleans

J. Ron Brinson
President and
Chief Executive Officer

May 6, 1992

BY FAX: 202) 228-3354

The Honorable Walter B. Jones
241 Cannon House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515=13301

Dear Congressman Jones:

I am writing on behalf of tho Port of New Orlcans to
request your support for legislation recently introduced by
Congressxan Colorado of Puerto Rico, H.R. 5010.

This bill would exempt certain vessels in the Puerto
Rican trade from the provision of Section 506 of the Merchant
Marino Aot, or from any future regulatory interpretations
vhich require unreasonable "foreign voyage" requirements when
g:rr{inq‘maritinc cargo between the Port of New Orleans and

erto Rico. !

H.R. 5030 has been referred to the House Committee on
Merchant Marine L and Fisheries and {is wxpuwcled (v be
considered in markup session by the Subcommittee on Merchant
Marine on Thursday, May 7. It is our understanding that it
may be offerwd av un asasendment tOo the FY 93 maritine
authorization bill at that time.

Plvuss do everything you can to see that this bpili is
adopted. For the Port of New Orleans, the Puerto Rican trade
amounted to more than 1 million tons in 1991, some 14.3
pwicwnl of the total general cargo tonnage. Navieras de
Puerto Rico and Sea-Land Services, the major carriers in the
trade between Puerto Rico and the mainland, have long-term

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE PORT OF NEW ORLEANS

POST
TEL

BOX s NEW
2881 Pg%gie; ORLEANS, LOUISIANA 70160 \
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@ .

-

terminal leases with the Port of New Orleans that yleld over
$2 million annually.

In a tine when porta in the Gulf and Seuth Aflantie ara
struggling to identify new markets and maintain existing
cargo flows against the rising turbulence of market forces,
the stability af ¢the PpPusrtn Rican trade is extromoly
important,

Thank you for yeur consideration.

Sincerely,

-
-

J. RON BRINSON
JRB/sva )

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF | HE PORT OF NEW ORLEANS

POST OFFICE BOX 60048 * ORLEANS, LOUASIANA 70100
TEL: §04-522-2561 » CABLE: CENTROPORT

.
¥
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The Honorable Walter B, Jones
241 Cannon House Officc Bldg.
Washington, DC 20515-3301

Dear Congressman Jones:

I am writing on behalf of the South Carolina State Ports
Authority to request your support for legislation recently
introduced by Congressman Coloradv of the Commonwcalth of Puerto
Rico, H.R. 5030.

This bill would exempt certain vessels in the Puerto Rico
trade from the provisions of Section 506.0f Lhe Merchant Marine
Act, or from any future ragulatory inlerprctations, which require
unreasonable foreign carqo requirements when carrying maritime
cargo between our port and Puerto Rico.

H.R. 5030 has been referred to the House Committee on Merchant
Marine and risheries, and is expected Lo be considered in markup
session by the Subcommittee on Merchant Marine on Thursday, May 7.
It is our understanding that it may be offered as an amendment to
the PY 93 Maritime authorization bill at that Lime.

Please do everything you can (.o see that this bill is adopled.

without this exemption the Puerto Rico Marilime Shipping
Authority tells us thust il would be forced to sliminate iis call at
Charleston in order to schedule the foreign trade. This would mean
a8 loss of approximately 1,336 jobs in South Carolina. It would
also increase costs Lo persons in South Carolina, Georgia, North
Carolina, Tennesses, and Kentucky who do business with Puerto Rico.

Thank you for your consideration,
Sincerely,
- 1
’ P
“Hllzm 7// %yu/m/
William H. Vaughan, Jr.

: General Counse) for
WHV4r/lde South Carolina State Ports Authority
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STEVENS SHIPPING & TERMINAL COMPANY
& Tommin

Tenoa STAPw Adtwrs L
9043840063 . 2091 TALLEYWMD AVERSE, SUTE X8 f"'“”ﬂ:fﬁ
Cant Acomess Pot Centmy, Orrce BuLons Crommom 86
"STEVENS® JAOBoMVLLE. FLORDA 32208
Teux Kot Bav Ga
210887 Nrw Yom. N ¥
Fax Port Convima Fua
9647

July 13, 1992

The Honorable Gerry E. Studds

House Committee on Merchant Marine & Fisheries
Room 237

Cannon House Office Building

washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Studds:

The purpose of this letter is to express Stevens Shipping
and Terminal Company’s support of H.R. 5030 which is currently
before your committee. H.R, 5030's purpose is to exempt 9
vessels built with Construction Differential Subsidies from
future interpretations of Section 508 of the Merchant Marine Act
of 1936 as it relates to foreign/domestic cargo mix in the Puerto
Rican Trade.

The legislation as it is proposed would harm no one and fin
fact benefit many. Not only the genera! public of the lsland of
Puerto Rico, but the many people in ports on the eastern and gulf
coasts of the United States whose jobs are directly dependent on
the Puerto Rican Trade.

while our expertise does not allow us to address the legal
ramifications, let us address these practical facts:

1. U.S. Lines was the origina! beneficiary of the
Construction Differential Sudbsidy.

2. PRMSA acquired 5 of the Lancer Class vessels at
bankruptcy auction. The cost to PRMSA to acquire and
return the vessels to operating conditions was higher
than the initial construction cost without C.D.S.

3. Logistically, there is no other practical application
for the Lancer fleet, and their return to service with
PRMSA alone provided American shipyerd jobs for repair
and reconfiguration in excess of 45 million dollars.

4. Forcing PRMSA to carry 25% of the cargo foreign would
work economic hardships on PRMSA with the additional
port call requirement as well as reduce the tonnage
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STEVENS SHIPPING & TERMINAL COMPANY

Incusonva it FLomoa 12204

available to carry cargo to Puerto Rico. This in turn
could drive up freight rates and increase commodity
costs to the people of Puerto Rico who already are faced
with high cost and over 17% unemployment.

Should PRMSA be unable to continue in their Puerto Rican
trade, the result would be further loss of jobs in
Puerto Rico and all along the Eastern and Gulf coasts of
the U.S.

The direct economic impact of PRMSA in the port of
Jacksonville, Florida alone includes approx. 80-100
I.L.A, jobs, 175,000 annual manhours in 1.L.A. work and
8.65 million in asnnual wages including benefits for that
work. These figures can aimost be multiplied by the
number of ports that would be affected. The trickle
down benefit in terms of jodbs in related industry and
even consumer jobs is almost immeasurable.

Finally and most importantly, this bill does not seek
something for nothing. It simply seeks & replacement
penalty to carrying the 25% foreign parcel of cargo.
While carrying that 25% foreign parcel of cargo puts no
real additional! money into the U.8. treasury, the
alternative offered by H.R. 5030 does, to the tune of
approximately 4.5 million dollare. That figure is
fairly calculated by applying the percentage of
remaining useful tife of the vessels against the initia)
c.D.S.

Considering that the port of Jacksonvilile has 5 carriers
with regular service to Puerto Rico, and that two of these
services have been initiated since the Lancers came into service,
it cannot be satd that their introduction has hurt their
competition or the trade in general. 8eing therefore unable to
find fault with this legislation, we respectfully urge your
favorable recommendation of H.R. 5030.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our company’'s point
of view, and thank you in advance for your consideration.

i ey e £
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STEVENS SHIPPING & TERMINAL COMPANY
Jacxsosevute Fuomoa 12708

cc: Ms. Cher Brooks
Mr. Kip Robinson
~ o Mr. Randy Flood

Yery truly yours,

Wg.sndim\.

Philip B. Sordian
Vice President
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
FOR THZ DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

MARINEZ TRANSPORTATION SERVICES
SEA~BARGE GROUP, INC.,

Plaintifze,
V.
JANES BUSEY, Acting Sscretary,
U.8. Department
of Transportation,

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF
TRANSPORTATION,

WILLIAM A. CREELMAN, Dsputy
Maritise Administrator,

UNITED STATES MARITIME
ADNINISTRATION,

Defendants.

PUERTO RICO MARITIME SHIPPING
AUTHORITY,

Pllintiff,
A 2

JAMIS BUSEY, Acting Secretary,
U.8. Dapartaent of

Transportation,

UNITED STATES DEPARTHAENT OF
TRANSPORTATION,

WILLIAM A. CREELMAN, Deputy
Maritine Administrator,

UNITED STATES MARITIAE
ADNINISTRATION,

Defendants.

~
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civil Action No. 89-2278
(RCL)

FILED

JAN 31 1992

Clerk, U.8. District Court
District of Columdys

Civil Action No. 90-0969
(RCL)
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SEA-LAND SERVICE, INC.,
Plaintife,

Ve civil Action N)e. 90-0960

(RCT

JAMES BUSEY, Acting Secretary,

v.8. D

ot 'rnnspcrntlm, FILED

UNITED STATES DEPARTNENT OF .
TRANSPORTATION, JAN 31 1992
WILLIAN A. CREELMAN, Deputy Clork, U8 Distriet °ovn
Naritize Adninfstrator, _ Ohatiet of

UNITED STATES MARITIME
ADMINISTRATION,

Defendants.
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SRDER
This cass cones before the court upon Marine Transportation
Sexrvices Sea-Barge Group, Inc. ("Ssa-Barge”)’s motion for summary
judgment, Sea-land Service, Inc. ("Sea-land"}’s motion for summary
judgment, Puesto Rico Neritime Shipping Authority ("PRMSA")‘e
motion for summary judguent and the Pedaral Defendants’ motion for
suazary judgquent. Tor the reasons stated-in the zesorandum opinien
iasued this date, it is heredy ORDERED that
1. The court DECLARES that the United States Naritinme
Adninistration’s ("Marad/s") Pinal Btatutory Interpretation of the
<=u_Fourth Exceptlon to Section 506 of the Nerchant Marine Act of 1336,
as anended, 46 U.8.C. § 1156 (1973 and Supp. 1991) ("Section 506*),
is arbitrary and capricious.
2. Sea~Barge’s motion for sunmary judgment is ORANTED insofar
as NarAd’s rinal Statutory Interpretation is arbitrary and
3
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sapricious; is DENIED insofar as construction-differential subsidy
("CDS") vessels must not carry at least S50 percant foreign cargo
to qualify as a foreign voyage under the Fourth Exception to
Section 506; is DENIED insofar as transshipped cargo must not be
deened domestic cargo for the purposes of Section 506; and is
DENIED insofar as the court cannot require NariAd to enferce its
interpretation of Sectien 506.

3. Sea-land’s motion for summary judgment is GRANTED insofar
ag MarAd‘s Final Statutory Interpretation is arbitrary and
capricious; is DENIZD insofar as MarAd has the statutory authority
to prescridbe an acceptabla lavel of domestic carriage for a CDS
vassel.

4. PRMSA’s motion for summary judgment is GRANTZD insofar il
MarAd’s Final Statutory Interpretation is arbitrary and capricious;
is DENTED insofar as MarAd’s Pinal Statutory Interpretation and
October 27 latter are not unintelligible; is DENIED insofar as
MarAd’s itinerary restriction is not inconsistent with Section %06;
and is DENIED insofar as PRMSA vas not denied its right under the
Administrative Procedure Act ("APA®) to notice and opportunity to
cozmant on MarAd’s June 6 Opinien.

5. PFederal Defendants’ motion for summary judgment is DENIED
insofar as MarAd’s Pinal Statutory Interpretation is arbitrary and
capricious} i‘l GRANTED insofar as transshipped cargo nesd not be
deened domestio carge for the purpescs of § 506; is GRANTED insofar
as the court cannot require MarAd to enforce its interpretation of
§ 5067 is GRANTED insofar as MarAd has the statutory authority to
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prescribe an acceptadble lavel of domestic cargo for a CDS vassel;
is GRANTED insofar as MarAd’s June 6 Opinion does not violate the
APA; is GRANTED insofar as MarAd’s Final Statutory Interpretation
is not unintelligible; is GRANTED insofar as MarAd’s itinerary
restriction is not inconsistent with § 5067 and is GRANTED insofar
as PRMSA was not denied its right under the APA to notice and an
opportunity to coxment on the June €& Opinion.

6. MarAd is ORDERED to make nev a determination in accordance
with this order and accompanying memoranduam opinion. In the
neantime, these casss shall stand DISMISSED on the dockets of this
court.

7. MarAd shall serve on plaintiffs, and provide other
interested parties with, notice of any proposed nav interpretation
of the Fourth Exception to Section 506 that is made in accordance
vith this opinion and shall provide all interested parties vith the
opportunity to sulmit comments on its new interpretation in
accordance with the APA. If any plaintiff does not believe that
MarAd’s new interpretation of the Fourth Exception to Section 506
complies wvith the court’s order, any plaintiff may seek further
relief Sy reopening its case by motion within 30 days of MarAd’s

final determination on remand.
SO ORDER[D.

0,

Royte C. Lanbarth
United States District Judge

DATE: JAN 1 1892

R T
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
'OR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBDIA

MARINE TRANSPORTATION SERVICES )
SEA-BARGE GROUP, INC., )
Plaintire,
v. Civil Action No. 99-2278
(RCL)

JAMES BUSEY, Acting Secretary, )
U.8., Department
of Transportation,

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF FILED
TRANSPORTATION, ' :
WILLIAX A. CREELMAN, Deputy JAN 31 1992
- Maritims Administrator,
) - Clerk, U.8. Dist-ict Court

UNITED STATES MARITIMEZ District of Columbs
ADMINISTRATION, ) -

Defandants. )}

PUERTO RICO MARITIME SHIPPING
AUTHORITY,

Plaintife,

(RC)

o St

JAMES BUSEY, Acting Secretary,
U.8. Departnent
of Transportation,

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF
TRANSPORTATION,

WILLIAM A. CREELMAN, Deputy
Maritize Adninistrator,

UNITED STATES MARITINE
ADMINISTRATION,

Defendants.
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SEA-LAND BERVICE, INC., )
' )
Plaineire,
Ve Civil Action No. $0-0980
4 (REL)
JAMES BUSEY, Acting Secretary,
U.8. Departoent of
Transportation, . . e
UNITZD STATES DEPARTMENT OF FILED
TRANSPORTATION,
WILLIAM A. CREELMAN, Deputy AN 31 1992
Maritime Adainistrator, Clerk, U.8 Distct Court
X . ) . . A
UNITED STATES MARITINE ) District of Coiume?s
ADMINISTRATION, ;
Defendants. ;
YEMORANDUM OPINIOR

These Cages coms befors the cOurt on several motions and cross
notions for sumnmary judgment and the oppesitions and replies
thereto concerning the proper interpretation of Saction 506 of the
Merchant Marine Act of 1936, as amended, 46 U,.8.C. § 1156 (1975 and
Supp. 1991) ("Section S06"). On January 31, 1990, and as amended
on February 28, 1990, the United States Xaritime Adninistration
("MarAd®) issued a Final Statutory Interpretation of the disputed
provision in Section 506. Numerous parties are involved in the
present litigation: plaintiff in the first case, Civil Action No.
89-2278, Marine Transportation Services Sea-Barge Group, Inc.
("Sea-Barge"), defendants James Busey, Acting Secretary of the
Departaent of Transportation, the Department of Transportation,
Deputy Maritime Administrator William A. Creelman, and MarAd
(zeferred to  collectively as “pederal Defendants™),

2
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———\{ntervenor/consolidated-plaintiff Sea-Land Service, Inc. ("Sea~
Land"), and intervenor/consolidated-plaintiff Puerto Rico Maritime
Shipping Authority ("PRMSA").? All parties have filed motions or
cross-motions for summary judgment cancerning the Final lntn-tery
Interpratation and, in some cases, several other directives, issued
by Marad.

I. EACTS

Sea-Barge operates ocsan-going tugs and bDarges between ports
in the United States (Miami and Jacksonville, Florida), and ports
of Puerto Rico. The Departnment of Transportation is responsibls,
inter alia, for implementing the terms of the Merchant Marine Act.
Some of the Department of Transportation’s duties have baen
delegated to the MarAd.

PRMSA is = common carrier operating vessels in the trade
betwsen ports on the United States Atlantic and Gulf Coasts, Puerto
Rico, the Dominican Republic, the U.8. Virgin Zslands, Haiti, and
Trinidad.

Sea-lLand operates as a common carrier in international,

foreign and domastic off-shore trades, including operations

! on April 15, 1991, this court issued an order consslidating
two other related actions with Civil Action No. 89-227¢, the first
case for pretrial purposes. Those tvo cases ars

Pusrto Rico
s Civil Action
No. 90-969 (D.D.C. filed april 26, 1990), and -
' C.‘I.Vil Mi” No. 80-980 (D-D.C- til“
April 26, 1990).

The court has also granted the motion of American President
Lines, Ltd. for leave to participate as apicus guriae. Averican
Prasident Lines, Ltd., urges the court to limit ite interpretation
of the disputed Section 506 provision "to voyages in the trade
between the U.8. mainland and Puerto Rico."™ Aajicus Curiae Brie?
Of American President Lines, Ltd. at 1.

3
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involving coabined domestic and foreign cargos ("aixed-uss
voyages") that operate between the United States and Puerto Rico
and foresign countries in the Caribbean. In Narch, 1988, Sea-lLand
bought three Lancer vessels® and PRMEA bought five Lancer vessals,
at a United States Marshal’s auction followving the bankruptey of
United states Lines, Inc. The vessels had been built in the 1960‘s
for United States Lines with the aid of construction differsntisl
subsidies ("CDS$S") pursuant to the Merchant Narine Act of 1936, 46
U.S.C. § 101 at gsag, (1982) ("the Act").

In a letter dated April 21, 1988, Bea-land asked MarAd to
confirm that Section 506 and the relevant (DS contractual
provisions did not prohibit the operation of the Lancer vessels on
folloving itinerary: Elizabeth, New Jerssy to San Juan, Puerto Rico
to Jacksonville, Plorida to San Juan to Kingston, Jamaica to New
Orleans, Louisiana to San Juan to Elizabeth. Gea-lLand stated that
at least cne container of carge (presumably the same one) veuld be
carried from Elizib&th to Kingston and one container of cargo would
be carried from Kingston to Blizabeth.? 1In addition, Sea-land

stated that the crevw would be on "foreign articles® for the entire

2 A11 Ses-Land’s and PRMSA’s lancer vessels vers built by the
same United States shipyard according to the sane basic
specifications and are considered sister ships. The first vesssl
was named the 8.8. American Lancer; sll sister ships carry the
"Lancer” designation. B6tatexent Of Material Facts Kot In Dispute
In Support Of [PRMSA’s]) Notion For Summary Judgment In C.A. No., 90-
0960 And Cross-Motion For Summary Judguent In C.A. No. 89-2278
("PRMSA’s Undisputed racts"), at 3 n.d.

3 one container carries approximately tventy long tons of
cargo and is commonly referred to as & (... tecnnage equivalency
Unit ...) or "7T2U."

4
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voyage. Administrative Record ("A.R."), at 1480.¢ By letter dated
May 16, 1988 ("May 16 Letter®), HarAd approved the proposed
itinerary as permiesible using the lLancer vesssls provided that
Sea~Land: (1) carried one hundred long tons of cargo (five TZUs),
*in the foreign commerce of the United States” for each such
voyage; and (3) "advertised to offer cargo carriage betwsen the
U.8. and foreign ports and ardent effort shall be made to solicit
and secure such ca.rgoil;' A.R. at 14.2';

Saveral interested parties guestioned the May 16 Letter in
letters written to MarAd. A.R. at 1484-91. In light of these
letters, NarAd, on Septenber 7, 1988, indicated that it would
reconsider the informal advice given in the May 16 letter and would
receive comments on ths issue from interssted parties. A.R. at
1492-93. Interested parties in the Caridbean and Hawaiian trades
becans avare of the dispute and subaitted informal comments through
Novenber of 1568. A.R. at 1368-1501.

on June 6, 1989, MarAd issued a PFinal Opinion and Order for
*pocket A=179" ("June 6 opinion®), discussing the ssaning of the
"Fourth Exception® to Section 506.% A.R. at 1269-1334. The June
6 opinion held that the term "may stop® means "may stop once” at
a United States possession or territory either in the course of a

¢ Eaina, Dominican Republic and Xingston, Janaica are foreign
ports. Puarto Rico is an island possession or territory within the
meaning of section 506. A:R. at 1287.

3 The text of the fourth exception is set forth infxs.
s
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foreign voyage or “oncs inbound and once cutbound," ® and that Sea-
Land’s itinerary consisted of several voyages. A.R. at 1238, 1308
and 1331. The June ¢ Opinion also indicated that there was a need
to astablish guidelines on the cargo-mix issue. On June 13, 1989,
MarAd published a notice in the Faderal Regigter, 54 Fed. Reg.
34976, xeferring to the June § Opinion and inviting comments on the
appropriate cargo-mix under the Fourth Ixception of Section 506.
MarAd stated that the reason it solicited coznents vas b“.““.:
[t)he owners and operators eof CDS-built veasels need to know.
the scope of operations which will not jecpardize or breach
fhelr, 08 gomiracta; T Jomes, A% gt opseasare dnd
reasonable business decisions on their operations.
on August 14, 1909, Sea-Barge filed suit in ¢this court
claining that XarAd’s failure to issue a rule that prohibits the
carriage of more than 30 percent demestic cargo in the nix@i{to
Rican/Caribbesn trades violated Secticn S06 of the Act. Complaint
at ¢ 33. Sea-Barge ‘nkcd the court to issue such a 50 percent
interpretation or to order NarAd to do so. On September 27, 1989,
this court issued an order dismiseing Ssa-land and FRMSA as
defendants in the Sea-Barge action and directing the Prederal
Defendants to file dispositive motions wvithin thirty days unless
MarAd agreed to issue an interim interpretation of Section %06
vithin that time frame. On October 37, 1989, MazAd i{ssued its
Interie Statutory Interpretation, A.R. at 721-775, which provided

thats

¢ Thie interpretation is hereinafter roferred to as the .
"itinerary restriction" or the "may stop once" interpretation.
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(e]ffective immediatsly for voyages for which carge is not
booked, but for all voyages no latsr than November 27, 1389,
to be considered a hong £ida voyage in foreign trade under the
Frourth Bxception of Section 306, each voyage of a CDS-built
vessel may stop ongo inbound and once ocutbound at Pusrto Rico
and, at a maximum at any time during the voyage, carry
domestic cargo equal to 75 percent of the total capacity of
the vessel on sach voyage. Cperators invelved in such service
zust report cargo carriage on a seaisnnual basis. Intarested
parties asy subnit their views on this interin interpretation
until Novambor 27, 1589. Marad will consider those vievs
before issuing a final interpretation.

AR at 778. The Interim Statutoery Int-rpr.tcﬁ.oln vwes published “in

the Faderal Regigtsar as a proposed final rule and comments wvers
invited. On January 31, 1990, MarAd issued its Pinal Statutory
!ntuyneaeion,'n.a. 308-35, which helds

For the rsasons set forth ({in <this Final Statutery
Interpretation and] in the June 6, 1989 Opinion and Ordser,
(and) the October 27, 1989 Interim Statutory Interpretation
e« « « MARAD concludes as its Final Statutory Interpretation
the folloving:

Effective on and after March 1, 1990, vith respect to CDg~
built container vessels carrying cargo between the U.S8.
mainland and foreign countries, via Puerto Rico, to be
considered a bona fide voyage in the foreign trade under the
Fourth Exception of Section 506, each voyages of a CDS-built
vessel may stop only once inbound and once outbound at Puerto
Rico, and, at a ninimum, the vessel must carty foreign cargoe
equal to 25 percent of the total TIUs carried on the vesssl
on each voyage on a round trip basis. Operators involved in
such service will be required, to report cargo carriage on a
quartsrly basis.

A.R. at 334-35. On February 28, 1990, MarAd issued an Addendum,
A.R. 64a-71, vhich modified the Pinal Statutory Interpretation as

follows:

Effective on and after April 1, 1990, with respect to CDS-
built container vessels carrying cargo betwesn the U.S.
vainland and foreign countries via Puerto Rico, to be
considered a hona fids voyage in the foreign trade under the
rourth Exception of Section 506, esach voysge of a COS-built
vessel may stop only once inbound and once outbound at Puerto
Rico, and, at a minimum, the vessel xust carry foreign cargo

?
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egual to a3 mcont of the total TIUs carried on tha vassel
on a voyage is. Failure to mest that level of carriage
will result in a rebuttable presumption, that the voyage gl
not one in foreign trade. This rebuttal is effective in
norsal circumstances, but MARAD retaing the right to assure
that the carrier has taken sufficient steps to carry
significant Smem-- of foreign cargo on each voyaga 4n
deciding whether the presunption has {n fact been rebutted.
The failure of gquarterly results to achieve the required
results can be excussd only by MARAD finding that
circunstances caused by forcs uqu precluded the operation
of CDS-built vessels from othervise meeting the 25 (percent)
requirenent. Oparators involved in such service will be
required to report cargo carriage on the sane quarterly basis.

A.R. at 71,

on April 9, 1990, Marad declined requests for reviev of the
Pinal Statutory Interpretation or the Addendum. A.R. at 1-2.

on April 25, 1990, Sea-Barge filed its Second Amanded
Complaint which seexs the folloving reliefs (1) s declaration that
CDS-built vessels nsy not be operated in the United States/FPuerto
Rico trads unless at least 50 percent of the cargo capacity of aach
vesssl on each transit betveen two ports is reserved for carga in
the foreign trade of the United States; (3) & declezation that
cargo of foreign origin or destination that is tnnnhippnd’ by a
CDS-built vesssl between a port in the continental United States
and a port in Puerto Rico be excluded frem the calculation of

7  rtransshipped cargo is cargo that is shipped betwsen the
United States.and Puerto Rico, but whese origin or destination is
a foreign port. Sea-Barge defines transshipped cargo as that which
is shipped "from a European port destination to Puerto Rico, which
{is then] transferred at a continental U.$. port to a C.D.8. vessel
for the final leg of the movement to Puerto Rico; or U.8. origin
cargo destined for s foreign Caribbean port, and carried on a
C.D.B8. vessel to Puerto Rice prior to transfer to ancther vessel
for the final leg of carriaye to its destination.” Ses-Barge
Mezorandum of Points and Authorities in Support of its Motion for
Summary Judgment. Lo



199

foreign cArgo necessary to mset the requirements of Section 506;
(3) Judgment that the Federal Dafendants have violated the
Adainistrative Procedure Act (“APA®); (4) an order that the Tederal
Defendants rescind the last paragraph of ths June ¢ Opinion which
purports to authorize continued use of subsidized vessels in the
United States/Pusrto Rico trade; (5) a permanant injunction
enjoining Federal Defendants from violating the Merchant Marine
Act; and (6) other relief which the court deess appropriste.

' ‘Sea-Barge then filed a motion for summary judgment which
contained threea requests. First Saa-Barge asked the court to find
that Section 506 is clear on its face as & matter of lav and that
XarAd’s Final Statutory Interpretation is arbitrary and capricious
insofar as it finds that 75 percent of the capacity of any CD8S
vessel can be used to transport domestic cargo on the foreign trade
Toutes discussed in the Final Statutery mi:pnnuen. Ses~Barge
Motion at 1-2. Sacond, Eea-Barge asked the court to issue an order
declaring that the CDS vessels at issue in the disputed trade xust
carry foreign cargo amounting to at least 50 percent of its total
domestic and foreign cargo at all times. Third, Sea-Barge asked
that the court f£ind that transshipped cargo should be deemed to be
domestic cargo for purposes of Section 506.

As intexvenors, both Sea-Land and PRNSA 1nd\£v£du¢ .1y oross~
noved for sunaary judgment.® Sea-Land argued that it is entitled

¢ In support of its motion, Sea~lLand submitied its Memorandun
Of Sea-land Sarvice, Inc. In Support Of Cross-Notion For Buxzary
Judgment And In Opposition To Plaintiff’s Motion Yor Summary
Judgment ("Ssa-land Cross-Memorandum®). In support of its motion,
PRMEA subnitted its Memorandum Of Points And Authoritiss oOf
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to sumzary judgment dississing the Second Amended Toxplaint insefar
as Section 506 does not support & construction that CpS-buiit
vassels in the disputed trade must carry foreign cargo amounting
to at least S0 percent of its total domestic and foreign carge.
Sea-land also argued that EBea-Bargs’s claim that transshipped
foreign carge should be treated as "dovestic" cargo was nefther
properly presented to nor decided by NarAd and is therefors not
presently suscéptidble to judicial reviev. 8imilarly, PRMSA uzged
dismissal of Sea-Barge’s Second Amended Complaint because Section
506 does not authorize lﬁrl@ to impose parcentage limitations on
domestic cargoes. PRNSA aleo argusd that the Final Intezpretation
is arbitrary and capricious.

on April 26, 1990, both Sea-land and PRMSA filed independent
actions vhich, as is explained above, have been consolidated with
the firsat lawsuit. In its complaint, Sea-Land asks the court to:
(1) declars that TYederal Defendants have arbitrarily and
capriciously interpreted Section 506 in vielation of the APA; (2)
enjoin the Federal Defendants froa enforcing, and require thea to
rescind, the [Final Statutory Interpretation and MarAd’s
detezmination of what constitutes a voyage in foreign trade; (3)
enjoin Pedersl Defendants from issuing any other futuras statutory
interpretations superisposing any numerical standard or other
arbitrazy and‘ capricious standard on Section 506; (4) avard Sea-
Land e“-u and ressenable attorneys’ fees; and (5) grant such othar

Intervanor-Defendant {PRMSA) In Support Of Cross-Notion For Sunmary
Judgment ("PRMSA Cross-Mamorandum¥).

10
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relief as the court deezs appropriate.

PRMSA asks the court, in its coaplaint, tos (1) iesue an
injunction requiring rederal Defendants to rescind the June &
Opinion, the October 27 Letter, and the Pinal Statutoery
Interpretation; (2) declars that the Federal Defendants lack the
authority to ta.kc the £indings and issue the restrictions in thoss
rulings; (3) declare that, by issuing those rulings, Federal
Defendants excesded their statutory authority and violated the
APA’s proscriptions against decisions issued wvithout notice and
cpportunity for cozment as well as arbitrary and capricious and not
in accordance with law; and (4) grant such other relief as it desms
appropriaste.

Sea-land and PFRMSA have moved individually for suzmary
judgment with respect to their consolidated cases. Both Sea-land
and PRAMSA asasert that MarAd lacks the statutery sutherity to
prescribe an acceptable level of doasstic carriage for operators
of CDS=built vessels. Sea-land also alleges that Narad's
deginition of voyage is arbitrary, capriciocus and contrary to law.
PRMSA claims that MarAd’s June § opinion, regarding the itinerary
restriction and the agency’s authority to establish a foreign carge
percentage limitation, violates the AFA because it was considered
and issued vi‘thout notice and hearing for PRMSA. PRNSA further
asserts that the rinal Statutory Interpretation and Octoder 27
Letter are unrevievable because they ars unintelligible. PRMSA
also alleges that MarAd‘s definition of voyage and its decision on
the itinerary restriction are inconsistent with the plain lanquage

13
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of gection 506.

Federal Defendants, in their motion for summary judgment, ask
the court tot (1) affirm MarAd’s rinal untutoq Interpretation;
(2) grant summary judgment in favor of Faderal Defendants; and (3)
dismiss Sea-Barge’s, Sea-Land’s and PRMSA’s coaplaints.

IX. LEGAL STANDARD

The language of Rule 56(c) of the Federal Rules of Civil
Procedure indicates that suxmary judgment is appropriate vhen
sxamination of the record as a vhole revesals "no genuine issus as
to any material fact and that the moving party is entitled to
judgment as a matter of law.® In sxamining the record, the court
spust view all inferences in tlie light most favorable to the non-~
moving party. Matsuabita Elec. Industrial Co, v. Zenith Radig
COrR., 473 U.8. 574, 387 (1986).

The scope of a court’s reviev of an agency’s exerciss of its
rulezaking authority {s limited. United Minevorkers of America,
Intazpational Union v. Dole, 870 F.2d 662, 665 (D.C. Cir. 1989).
Pursuant to Shevron, the couxt must firat consider vhether Congress
ranifested an "unasbiguously expressed intent" that resdlves the
dispute of the statute’s meaning. Abbott Leboratories v. Young,
920 r.2d 984, 987 (D.C. Cir. 1990), sart, denisd auk nem. Abbott
laboratories v Kesslsr, ___ U.8. __, 113 §. Ct. 76 (1991)
("Akbott Labs") (queting Chevzen U.S.A. Ing, v. Natural Resources
Defense council., INc,, 467 U.S. 837, 843-43(1904)). The lanquage
of the statute in question is the best indication of cengressional
intent. Abbott Labs, 920 F.2d at 937. If the statute clearly

12
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speaks to the issus, then the revieving court need not defer to the
agency’s interpretation because the court is in as good a position
&8 agency to intexpret and apply the atatute. The court may also
look to the statute’s legislative history to determine vhether
Congress clearly addressed the issue. Jeg id. at 988.

on the other hamd, if the language of the statute does not
Glearly address the issue at hand, the court must than procesd to
the second step of (GChavion and ask vhether ého agency’s
. construction "falls within the bounds of reasonableness.” I4, The
court in Abbott Labs stated that "(t]he ‘reascnableness’ of an
agency’s construction depends on the construction’s ‘£it’ with the
statutory language as well as its conformity t\o statutory

purposes.” JId. 1It is in this context that agsncies are to use

their discretion when interpreting the statute and that the
reviewing court is to defer to their expertise and judgment.
¥hen reviewing an agency’s action under the sacond step of
ghavron, the APA applies. Pursuant to the APA, a court revisving
agency action will nold unlavful and set aside sgency action,

tindings and conclusions found to be arbitrary, capricious, an .

abuse of discretion or otherwise not in accordance with law. 5
U.5.C. § 706(2)(A) (1932). In general, this standard of reviev is
highly do!uapclu and presumes agency action to be valid. Bas
Environpental Defense Fund, Inc. v, Costle, 657 F.24 275, 383 (D.C.
Cir. 19891) (citing Citizens to Preserve ovarton Park, Inc. Y,

Yolpa, 401 U.B. 402, 416 (1971). The court nmust affirm the
agency’s decision if a rational basis for that decision axists,

13
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sven if the court disagrees. Cagtle, 657 F.24 at 283. While
deferentisl to agency action, the court’s revisv of tha facts must
be ssarching and carsful; the agency’s action must be besed on &
consideration of relsvant factors. JId4, The ucofn of the court’s
reviev of agency action is ususlly confined to the full
administrative record before the agency at the time the agency
action was taken. Yolpa, 401 U.S. at 83s.?

The standard that the United Statas Court of Appeals for the
Pistrict of Columbia has applied when determining the valldity of
a rule promulgated under the Act is arbitrary or capricious vas set
forth in Independent U.S. Tanker ovnera Coma, V. DRola, $09 PF.2d
847, 354 (D.C. Cir.) saxt, denied aub nom. Atlantic Richfield Co.
Y. Independent U,.8.. Tanker Ownexs Comn., 484 U.5. 819 (1987) (“IIQQ
. In that case appellants challenged the Secretary of
Transportation’s rule vhich pernitted COS~built vessels to operate
in domsstic trade if they agreed to repay the unanortiszed portion
of the subsidy plus interest. Jd. at 830. The Secretary stated
that the rule was dssigned to serve such interests as sconcalc
efficiency, use of undaremployed resources, increased compestition
and deregulation. 4, at 853.

The court in IIQC IT first addressed the Secretary’s authority
to prmlgau‘ such 8 rule and found that she had the authority
under the statuts to do so. X4, at 850-51. The court then

? Because the Declaration of Michael D. Shea, attached as
Exhibit 2 to Ssa-Barge’s motion for summary judgment, was not part
ot tihdc aininilerauvo record before MarAd, the court will not
consider it. ’

14
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considered vwheather the Secretary’s rule wvas arbitrary or
capricious, an abuse of discretion or cthervwise not in accordance
with lav. Id, at §531=55. In doing eo the court reviewed the APA’s
standard for rulenaking and noted that vhen an agency makes a rule
it should provide a "concise general statemsnt” of the basis and
purpose of that rule. JId. at 852 (citing 5 U.8.C. § 883(c)
(1982)). The court stated that "such a statement should indicate
the major issues of policy that vere raised in the pzmcd!.ng’ and
explain why the agency decided to respond to these issues as it
did, particularly in light of the statutory objectives that the
rule must serve." ITQC II, 809 P.2d at §52 (cites omitted).

The court ébcn zeviswed the objectives of the Merchant Marine
Acti® and held that the rule failed to meet this standard. Id.
The court stated that the rule did not adequately explain hov it
sayved the objectives of the Act and vhy alternative measures vere
rejected in 1ight of those objectives. Id, The court hald that
#[t}he Secratary’s treatasnt of these objectives, and the concerns
raised about them in the comment procesdings, is cursory at best.®
Id, The court concluded that:

the Secretary must spell ecut in more detail how her
decision to adopt this rule and reject alternative
measures by uzg.ing on policies of compstition and

' deregulation can be squared with the statutory objactives
that Congress specified as the primary guidelines for
adninistrative action in this area. . . . [I)n the
absence of any such discussion, this ecourt can only
conclude that her action is "arbitrary, capricicus . .
. or not othervise in accordance vith lav.*

10 ype Act is raviewsd in detail infra.
15
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Id. at 854 (cites oamitted).

The Court of Appsals for this circuit applied this sane
standard vhen revieving a rule promulgated by MarAd in Indapendant
.S, Tanker Oowners Conm, V. Skinnsx, $84 ¥.2d S87 (D.C. Cir. 1989)
cart, denied  V.8. ___, 110 8. Ct. 1933 (1990). In that case
the court upheld s similar rule vhioh allowed a subsidized vessel
to operate in domestic trade if it repsid its cDS$ with interest.
14, at 589. The court upheld this rule because the agency stated
upon adepting the rule that it promoted tvo statutory objsctives;
ensuring that the "most suitable types of vassels" zade up the
perchant marine and helping to ensure that the aerchant marine vill
be a vell balanced flost. Id. at 593. The court noted that NarAd
had adequately considered the rule’s effect on domestic trade,
zereién commerce &8 well as national security. Id, at 593-94.
Further, the court found that darid had properly examined each of
the alternatives presented and "persuasively argue(d] that . . .
the rule better serves the Act’s overall goals." JId, st $9%4.

In a thizd case the Court of Appeals for this circuit revisved
still another rule by MarAd which permitted a CDS-built vesssl to
continue to receive subsidy payzents after sngaging in two domestic
voyages. Ansarican ZTcading Transportation o, Ing, ¥. imised
States, 642 P_.z:l 421 (D.C. Cir, 1988). MarAd, in this decision,
Berely stated that its rule vas "necessary and appropriate to carry
out the purposes ©f the Act.™ Jd. at 434.

The court, in striking down the sgency’s rule, stated that it
had tvo responsibilities when revieving a substantive decision by

16
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MazAd. Id., The court held that it first had to ensure that the
decision was not arbitrary or capricicus, and second that it must
"gxamine the procedure MarAd suployed in reaching its decision to
ensure that they vould comply with the APA and any applicable
statutory or constitutional requirements.® Id, (citing lndependant
U.8, Zacker Owners Comm. V. Ilavism, 690 r.2d 908 (D.C. Cir. 1982)
("IT0C I")'! (in vhich the court held that the APA required that
Narad state the basis and purpose of its duilion 80 as to enable
the court to deternmine vhat major policies were ventilated by the
informal proceeding and why the agency reacted to them as it did)). .
The court vacated the lower court’s holding vhich upheld MarAd’s
disposition because the decision failed to follow the standard set
forth in ITOC I. Amarican Trading, 841 F.24 at 423-23. The ocourt
stated that "MarAd should not have rasted on repetition of the
words of the -tatuto.. but should have stated, concretely, ths
rationale for its rulings.” JId, at 438 (oiting ITOC I, €50 F.24
at 924). '

Fortunately, there is no lack of guidance, both from Congress
and the Court of Appsals for this circuit, regarding the purpose
of the Narchant Narine Act. The primary purpose of the Act vas
stated by Congress:

It i necessary for the national defenss and dsvelopment

of its foreign and domestic commerce that the United States
shall have a amerchant marine (a) sufficient to carry its

11 mmig analysis is siightly different from the standard that

was set forth by the court in ITOC II. This difference may be
explained by the fact that in I1IQC I the court revisved an informal
ugudlcatun whereas in ITOC II the court revieved a rulezaking.
In the present case, the court is reviewing & rulemaking.

17
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domestic water-borne commerce and s substantial portion of the
water-borne export and import foreign commerce of the United
States and to provide shipping services essential for
xaintaining the flov of such domestic und foreign watez-borne
coxmerce at all times, (b) capable of serving as a naval and
militery auxiliary in time of var or nationdil emergency, (c)
owvned and ated under the United States flag by citizens
of the United States insofar as may be practicadble, (4)
composed of the best-equippad, safest, and xost suitable [
of vessels, constructed in the United States and manned with
a trained and aefficient citizen personnel, and (e)
cuppicuatod by efficient facilities for shipduilding and ship
repair.

to foster the devalopment and encourage the zaintenance of -

aych' a merchant parins.

46 U,8.C., § 1101 (1982) (enmphasis added).

Since the cost of buildinq, maintaining and operating ships
is much higher in the United States than it is abroad, Congress has
taken various steps to maintain a coxpetent merchant marine with
trained American sailors and capable United States flag ships.
IXIOC I, 690 F.24 at 912. Under the Jones Act, except for some very
limited excaptions, Congress has resarved the domestic commerce of
the United States for vessels "bullt in and documented under the
lavs of the United States and owvned by persons wvho are citizens of
the United States.” 46 U.S.C. § 883 (Supp. 119%1). The
unsubsidized domestic fleet is commonly referred to as the "Jones
Act fleat.”

Such protective legislation, howsver, is not possible in
foreign commerca. IINC I, 690 F.2d at 912. Thus, Congress has,
for many you:l. authorized subsidies for ships that are duilt in
the United SBtstes that are to be used {n foreign trade. Id, Under
the Construction-Differential Subsidies program, the governaent may
pay up to 50 parcent of the construction costs of a vesssl needed

i
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for the Unitad Btates’ foraign maritime trade. I3, CD3’s are
degsigned to promote the foreign comasrce capacity of the United
States merchant marine. CD3’s are available only for vessels which
are to be engaged in the foreign commerce of the United Statss.
46 U.5.C. § 1151 (Supp. 1991); sas 46 U.8.C. § 1159 (5upp. 1991).
Moreover, the CDS is gasuged by the cost differentisl in building

"8 given vesssl in a United States shipyard as conpared to a foreign

shipyard. 46 U.5.C. § 1152(b) (5upp. 1991).

For obvious reascns, the Jones Act flest is incapabls of
competing with the subsidized fleet. ITOC I, 690 F.2d at 912.
Thus, in order to protect the entire merchant marine, a second
purpose of the Act is "to protect the unsubsidized domestic fleet
from displacement by the subsidized fleet, vhile still ensuring
adequate domestic shipping capacity.® Atlantic Richfield Co. v,
United States, 774 F.2d 1193, 1303 (D.C. Cir. 193%). 598 3i80

Amarican Trading Transportation Co, ¥, United States, 791 .34 943,
948 (D.C. Cir. 1986).
The Supreme COurt has recognized that the domestic operation

of subsidized vessels could disadvantage the Jones Act fleet. 1In

Seatrain Shippudlding Corp. et al. v, Shell O Co, ot al. 444 U.5.

572 (1980), the Court stated that:

{i]t was recognized from the ocutset that substantial
linits vould have to ke placed on the entry of subsidized
vessels into the domestic trade. Any other result would
have been disastrous for the unsubsidized Jones Act flest
for which that trade was (and is) reserved. Burdened by
higher construction costs, greater outstanding debt, amd
higher operating expenses that fleet would sizply have
besan unable %o compete with nsv vesssls enjoying the
benefits of the 1936 Act.

19
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14, at 586-87.
Congrass protects the Jones Act fleet by limiting subsidized
‘vunls' participation in domestic trade to "narrovly circunscribed

conditions.” ;tlantic Richfield Co., 774 F.24 at 1304 (footnote
cnitted). These conditions are the four exceptions set forth in

Section 806. Bection 206 states:

Ev owner of a vesssl for which s construction-differential
subsidy has been paid shall agree that the vessel shall be
operated exclusively in foreign trade, or on a round-the~
vorld voyage, or on a round voysge from the vest coast of the
United States to a European port or ports which includes
intercoastal ports of the United States, or a round veyage
from the Atlantic coast of the United States to the Orjent
vhich includes intercoastal portas of the United States, or on
a voyagse in foreign trade on which the vessel may stop at the
state of Hawvaiil, or an island possession or island territory
of the United States, and that if the vessel is operated in
the domestic trade on any of the above-enumerated servicas,
he will pay annually to the Sscretary of Transportation that
proportion of one twenty-fifth of the construction-
differential subsidy paid for such vessel as the gross ravenue
derived from the dorestic trade besrs to the gross revemue
derived from the entire voyages completed during ths preceding
year. The Secretary may consent in wziting to the teaporary
transfer of such vesssl to service other than the service
covered by such agreenent for periods not exceeding six months
in any year, vhenevar the Secratary may deternine -that auch
transfer is necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposaes
of this Act. Such consant shall be conditioned upon the
agresmant by the ovner to pay to the Secretary upon such terss
and conditions as it may prescribe, an azount which bears the
same proportion to the construction-differential subsidy paid
by the Secretary as such texporary period bears to the entire
economic life of tha vassel. No operating-differential
subsidy shall be paid for the operation of such vesssl for
such texporary peried,

46 U.S.C. § 1156.13

- 12 e last sentence excluding availability of an operating-
Aifferential subsidy ("ODS"), for vessels cperating wholly, albeit
only temporarily, in the domestic trade supports tha interpretation
that vesssls constructed with a ¢DS are supposed to bes used in the
foreign commerce of the United States. The statutory provision
concerning granting of an ODS indicates that such a subsidy is

20
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III. DISCUSSION
Section 506 states six peraissible uses of DS vessels. The

voyage at issus in this case involves the so-called fourth
exception to the exclusive use in foreign trade Tequirezent
("Fourth Exception®).}? The Fourth Exception peraits the use of a
CDS vassel "on a veyage in foreign trade on vhich the vessel »ay
stop at the state of Hawvaili, or an islend possession or island
territory of the United States” as long s a proportion of the CDS
is repaid as provided by Section 506. The Fourth Rxception applies
to tha present dispute Dbecause this case involves the
peraissibility of voyages in trade in vhich CDS-built vessels carry
beth domestic and foreign cargo, and call at ports of the United
States, an island possession and a foreign country.

Finding the Fourth Exception applicadle to the presant
digpute, the ocourt n\;-t detornine vhether thers {s any genuins

available for vessels Vhich are to be used in the "foreign correrce
of the United States." 46 U.S.C. § 1171 (Supp. 1991). Given the
availability of an ODS only for voyages in foreign commerce, the
express exclusion of an ODS for vessels temporarily assigned to
wholly donestic service--the last provision of Section 506--
provides support for a construction of the other provisions of
Ssction 506 vhich requires that the voyages be in .
The requisite mininum amount of foreign commerce then becozes the
central issue.

13 ™here is & semantic dispute as to the proper tsreinology to
use for the disputed provision of Section 506. Because Section 506
states eix pernmissible uses of CDS vessels, the different
pereissible uses can be refarred to as alternative permissible
uses, or "exceptions™ to the first permissidle use, which reguires
exclusive use in foreign trade. Because XarAd referred to the
disputed provision as the "Fourth Exception,™ the court will do so

as well. :
21
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issus of material fact as to vhethar MarAd’s interpretation of that
excaption is arbitrary and capricious according to the standard
enunerated SURIa. This deteraination requires the court to analyze
three aspects of MarAd’s interpretation: (1) the definition of
“voyage in foreign trade;™ (3) the definition of "may stop;™ and
(3) whether transshipped cargo must be considered to be domestic
or foreign cargo for purposes of Section 506.3¢

Under the standard enuzerated in ITOC II, the first question
the court aust address is vhether MarAd has the authority to issus
this rule. The Frourth Exception uses the terainology "on a voyage
in foreign trade." No provision in the Merchant Narine Act
sxpressly defines or ssts parameters as to vhat level of foreign
cargo constitutes & voyage in foreign trade. 8imilarly, the Act
does not define "may stop" or address the issue of transshippad
cargo.

It $s clear that MarAd has the authority to issue this ruls.
The Supreze Court Su recognized both explicit and {mplicit
congressicnal grants of authority to administrative agencies to
izplement statutory schemes. Chevron U,5.A.. Inc, v, Natural
Resources Defenss Counclil, 467 U.S. 837, 844 (1984). The Supreze
Court has also recognized that Congress gave the Secrstary of
Transportaticn *broad authority to ovarsee adainistration of the

u Axerican President Lines’ amicus rTeguest that the
interpretation of Section 506 be limited to the Puerto Rico trade
cannot be granted bacause the disputed provision, by its own terus,
applies to more than just the Puerto Rico trads.

22
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(Merchant Marine) Act." gSeatrain, 444 U.S. at 583.)% geq also
Liberty Maritise Corp. v, United States, 928 F.28 413, 419 (D.C.
Cir. 1991). The applicable Dspartrzent of Transportation Regulation
explicitly delegates to the Maritime Administrator the “authority
to . . . ([c]arry out the Xerchant Marine Act." 49 C.F.R. §1.66(e)
(3990). ‘

Thus, the court must address the second question under the
IZIOC IXI analysis, which is wvhether the agency’s action wvas
arbitrary oxr capricious. Again, the court msust focus on vhether
narM‘ denonstrated how its decision furthered the purpose and
policies of the Act and whather it adequately considered all
alternatives presented.

MarAd’s rule {n the presant case doss not meet the standard
set forth by the Court of Appeals for this Circuit and is therefore
arbitrary and capricious. In its Pinal statutory Interpratation,
MarAd both reviewed the procedural background that led to its final
interpretation and discussed policies and purposes of the Nerchant
Marine ACt. A.R. 318-19. KNaraid recognized that one purposse of the
Act was to protect the Jones Act fleet from displacezent by the
subsidized flest. MarAd then noted that setting any percentage
limit on the amount of domestic cargo that a CDS vessel may carry
and continue to iccolvo its sudsidy is difficult, but that this
difficulty should not dater it from doing “its duties.” Jd, at

1% the language in Ssatrain actually referred to the Secretary
of Commerce rather than the Secretary of Transportation. The 1981
amendzent to the Merchant Marine Act substituted the Secretary of
Transportation for the Secratary of Commerce. {Pub. Lav $7-31].

23

BT B

@ g e e 1R e e e o e



214

323.
Next, MarAd revieved the altsrnatives that were prasented by

various parties in response to the notice regquesting comment that
vas published in the Interiam Statutory Interpratation. MarAd
rejected ons party’s'® suggestion that the rule should be based
upon relative cargo volumes because it vas unrealistic. Jd4, at
324. PRMSA contended that a 23 psrcent liait was arbitrary and
capricious because hona f£ids voyages in foreign trade may carry
less than this amount of forefgn carge. NarAd dismissed this
arqument becausa even if a bona fide voyage in foreign trade could
carry less than 25 percent of foreign cargo, & limit under 25
parcent would "allow too great a possibility of permitting sham
foreign voyages.® Id. at 324-25. MarAd stated that the 35 percent
1imit assures that voyages in foreign trads will bs pona fide. Id.
Further, MarAd stated that its rule also has the advantages of
being self-sxecuting, fair to all participants and easily
adninistered. Id, at 325.

MarAd also refused to accept PRMEA’S proposal that Marid adopt
s policy that considers a vayags to be one in foreign trade if the
revenus generated from the foreign trade segnent exceeds the
incremental cost of providing that service inm conjunction with
domestic service. Id, at 327. NarAd rejected this proposal
becauss it would not put a meaningful limit on the carriage of
domestic cargo in the Pusrto Rican trade and because such 8 limit
would not demonstrate that a voysge is & bona Lide voyage in

16 1nig party. Matson, is not involved in the present cases.
24
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foreign trade. JId,
The final alternative that MarAd considered was presented by

Sea-Barge. Narid refused to accept Sea-Barge’s proposal that the
foreign cargo limit be sst at 50 percent bacause of the six-month
vaivers that appesr in the second sentence of Ssction 806. 14, at
Jae. ¥arAd stated that the six-msenth waivers are upc:nu
axceptions and are easily distinguishable froa the Fourth txuption
becauss the Fourth Exception is much more limited. 1d.

NarAd then declared that it “revieved vhether this Finsl
Statutory Interpretation would contravens the purpeses and policy
of the Act, and has concluded it vould not.® Id4, at 328-299. In
mport of this statement MarAd rejected Sea-Barge’s claim that the
45 parcent rule has and would continue to cause it cemmercial harm
because Sea-Barge has failed to substantiste such cluims. Id, at
329-30. Siailarly, MarAd did not accept PRMSA’s claim that it
needs to use CDS vassels for shipping froam the United States to
Puerto Rico becauss PRMSA did not demonstrate how such trade would
be jeopardized by the 23 percent foreign trade requirement. Id,
at J30.

MarAd concluded by stating that the "25 percent ainimum
foreign cergeo of the total carge, asasured in TEUs, i3 the
appropriate standard for carriage of foreign cargo on a voyage and
is fully justified on the basis of its legal interpretation.” Id.
at 131. MarAd reachad this conclusion "{f}or the reasons .ot.tortn
in the June 6, 1989 Opinion and Order, the October 27, 1989 xnurig
Statutory Interpretation and above." 14, at 334.
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After releasing fts Final Statutory Interpretation, Marad
issued the Addendum to clarify that Interpretation. Ig4, at 64a.
In this Addendun, Marid addressed PRMSA’s assartion that ths Pinal
Statutory Interpretation would make it difficult to handle their
cargo because carriage decisions ars> often not made until the last
minuts before departure. J4, at 67. MarAd also considered Sea-
lLand’s argument that the rule made it "impossible to develop safaly
and efficiently a vessel stovage plan under the conditions imposed
by the final interpretation.® JId, at €8. MNarAd then considered
Sea-Barge’s claim that Section 306 must be given full effect even
it it restricts the cperation of CDS vessels. Id. at 69.

MarAd recognized that the Final Statutory Interpretation would
result in some unnecessary disruption of shippera’ ability to ship
cargo. Jd. Thus, MarAd concluded by holding that the 28 percsnt
foreign cargo standafd would remain the rule, but that its ruls
would not be measured strictly on 8 voyage by voyage basis. Id.
Rather, MarAd instituted the presunption standard. According to
the Addendux, a failure to meet the 25 percent requireaent on a
particular voyage will result in a redbuttadle presuaption that the
voyage is not in foreign trade, but that in order to provide
appropriate operating flexibility the presuzption may be rebutted
by the cumulative results of voyages conpleted in a quartar in this
trade vhers the total quarterly results do meat the 25 pezcent
ainiznun foreign cargo. Id.

MarAd’s Interim Statutory Interpretation, which set the 25
percent limit on foreign cargo requirement for CD5 vessels, also
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stated that subsidized vessels may only stop once inbound and once
ocutbound at Puarto Rico for a voyage to be considered a voyage in
foreign trade for the purposes of the Yourth Exception. JId. at
772. MarAd provided tvo rationales for this rule. First, Marad
stated that the Secretary retained the authority to consent to
full=tine domestic sexrvice for six months out of the year, and that
it the percentage level of foreign carge vere set at 30 percsnt and
shippers got a six month waiver, the total percentage of foreign
cargo carried for the year vould be 28 percent. Id, at 773-73.
Second, NMarAd stated that "([i)t s highly unlikely }:hat every
veyage will carry the maximua amount of domestic carge.® Id, at
773. In its Final Opinion of June 6, 1939, NarAd held that "may
stop® in the Fourth Exception means "may stop once,* id, at 1287~
83, 1294-95, and that NarAd has the authority to determine what mix
©f domestic and foreign cargo constitutes hona £ide foreign trade
for the purposes of § 506. Id. at 1328-31.

There is no gcnuino issue of material fact, and accerding to
the lav of this Circuit, MariAd’s rule interpreting the rourth
Zxception to Section 506 in this case is arbitrary and capricious.
Neither the Pinal Statutory Interpretation, the Interis Statutory
Interpretation nor the June 6 Opinien, satisfies the standards for
reasonableness set in ITGC IT or I. MarAd did restate the purpose,
policy and Dhistory of the Act in the °Pinal Statutory
Interpretation, and then asserted that the 25 percent rule does not
contravene the policy of the Act. This showing, howvever, does not
pass muster. NariAd nust not merely parrot the language of the
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statute and state that its rule furthers the purpose and policies
of the Act. Rather, MarAd must demonstrate hov its rule furthers
the purpese and policy of the Aot. Novhers in its rule or in the
Adninistrative Record does MarAd explain why or show howv its 325
parcent ainimum foreign cargo requiremsnt coupled vith the "may
stop anca® interpretation will further the underlying purposs of
the Act.

MarAd also considered the alternatives presented by various
interested parties and rsjected thea Dbecause they would not
adequately serve the purposs of the Act. MarAd rejected PRMSA’s
and Sea-Land’s suggestion that there be no percentage limit. Mazad
sinilarly rejected Sea-Barge’s 50 percent minimum foreign cargo
limit as vell as PRMSA‘S suggesstion that the determination be based
upon the relative revenues esarned on the foreign versus domestic
ssgzents - of the voyage. But aguin, MarAd never stated,
*econcretely® or othervise, hov or why its Prinal Sstatutory
Interpretation serves or furthers the policy of the Act.

The court recogniszes that, as MerAd points out, ane of the
Act’s privary policies is to protect the Jones Act fleat from being
displaced by the subsidized fleet, and that this is achieved by
preventing CDS-built vessels froa engaging in domestic trade,
-oithor dircct.ly or by wvay of shaa foreign voyages. Thus, it is
evident that MazAd zust set some sort of ainimum forsign cargo
1imit to assure that voyages in foreign trade are bona fids.?’

17 The court Tejects Ssa-land and PRMSA‘s assertion that the
repaynent provisions in Section 506 vill serve the policies of the
Act. Although MarAd dces not state any reasons vhy it rejected
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In the present case, hovever, MarAd fails to demonstrate hov
its 25 percent rule will protect the Jones Act fleet from
displacement by the subsidized flest. NarAd aarely states in a
conclusory fashion that & limit under 28 percent would create too
great a possibility for sham voyages and that its 25 percent rule
will assure that voyages in foreign trade are bgng Lids. Such a
conclusory statement, lhovevar, does not satisfy the requirement
that Marad explain hgy its rule serves the objactives of the Act.
Sae ITO8 IX, 809 Fr.2d at 0832, MarAd alseo does not state yiy it
reacted as it did in choosing 25 percent. Sqg IINC I, 650 F.2d at
908. rurther, ¥MarAd‘s rule is deficient in much the saze way that

—its rule in Apsrican Trading was lacking; that it sersly repeats
the words of the statute and its policy but did not provide a
rationale for choosing 25 percant instead of any other limit.
Ansrican Teading, 842 r.2d at 52%. MarAd‘s rationale gor its rule,
that it will protcc:' the Jones Act fleet from displacemant by
preventing shan téroign voyages by CDES=built vessels, only shovs
that there rust de some limit on the amount of domestic cargo that
CDS-built vessels may carry on subsidized foreign voyages.

A plain reading of the statute seszs to indicate that the
toreign cargo limitation should de set at the level at vhich the

this assertidén (MarAd only adadressed PRMSA‘s increwental cost
argusent) it ag ears that repayment of the appropriate ::eporuon
of the CDS will not adequately protect the domestic fleet from
unfair compstition by ths subsidized flsset. In addition to the
Supreme Court’s "creanm skimming® argument, gsatxaln, 444 U.8. 388,
another explanation may be that by receiving the subsidy CDS
vessels are able to defer their oconstruction costs over tine
vh.:cu domastic shippers must pay their entire construction cost
up front.

9
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domestic cargo carrisd on a CDS-built vessel is insidental) to
toreign cargo that le carried on that voyage. 8uch a limitation
would truly protect the Jones Act fleet bacause {¢ would assure
that voysges in forsign trade are Rona 2ida; they would not be
taken but for the purpose of transporting the cargo to foreign
ports. Any limit that allovs CDS-built vesssls to carry more than
this amount of domestic cargo would allov shaa voyages in foreign
trade, thus giving COS-built vessals a coxpetitive advantage over
‘the Jones Act fleet in dozestic trade.

There are two problems with MarAd’‘s ruls. The tirst problen
is that the court is unclear why the linit on the domestic cargo
that may be carried by CDS-built vessels should ba measured purely
{n terms of the volume of foreign and domestic cargo that is being
carried as oppesed to also considering the value of that cargo.
MarAd dces not aexplain how it ean deternina, bassd only on &
percentage of foreign versus domestic carge that is neasured
strictly in terms of voluwme, whether a foreign voyage is bona fids.
NazAd doas not demonstrate vhy a eDS-built vessel carrying foreign
cargo that nakes up only a small percentage of the vessel’s total
cargo, say less than 23 percent, but vhich is more valuable to ship
than all of the domestic carge on board and accounts for most of
the profit -.ado en that voyage, is not engaged in & hona fids
voyags in foreign trade. It seens that in such a case the domestic
cargo on board is inoidental to the forelgn carge despite the fact
that it accounts for a great majority in terms of volume of the
total cargo that is being shipped.

30
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The court recognizes that MarAd rejected FRNSA’s suggestion
that a voyage in foreign trade shauld be measured in terms of the
revenue sarned from the domestic versus foreign legs of the voyage
because it would not provide a meaningful limit and because it
would not assure hona fids voyages in foreign trade. Narad,
however, does not explain why the value of the foreign and domestic
cargo should never be considered, even if it is considered in
conjunction with a percentage limit based on volume. MNarid aleo
does not deaconstrate why a rule considering profit would not assure
bona fide voyages in foreign trade.

The second problea is that even if Marad adequately explained
vhy bkona fids voyages in foreign ttld'. should be measured solely
in terzms of the volume of foreign versus domestic cargo carried,
the court is unable to determine why MarAd’s 25 percent miniaum
goreign carge roquirmng assures that voyages in foreign trade are
bona £ids vhersas any other percentage linit between zero and 50
would not. MarAd does not show, by wvay of statistical evidence,
Bmarkat research or otherwise, that demestic carge vhich amounts to
75 percent or less of the total carge on board a CDS-built vessel
engaged in a voyage in foreign trade is incidental to the foreign
cargo being shipped. Thus, MarAd does not demonstrate wvhy or how
CD5-built vessels which carry more than 75 percent of doasstic
cargo are likely to be engaging in sham voysges in foreign trade
but that CDS-built vesssls which carry less than 735 percent of
domestic cargo are likely to be engaging in hons fide voyages in
foreign trade.
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NarAd states that its 25 percent limit is a clear-cut, bright-

\._1ine rule that is easy to sdminister. This argument cannct be

;1cputcd. But, it is equally clear that this rationale wvould also
hold true for any other percentage level that could be selected.

The court is uncomfortable with its decision to remand this
case back to MarAd since that course appesrs to be inconsistent
vith other areas of APA lav in which the revieving court is more
defersntial to the agency. Often, the burdsn of proof lids with
the pa‘tty enhallenging the agency’s action to denonstrate that the
agancy’s action is arbitrary or capricious rather than with the
agency to shovw that its action is not arbitrary and capricious
because it furthers the purposs of the statute. S48 National 8mall
Shipments Traffic Confaerence, Inc. ¥. L.C.C., 725 F.2d 1443, 1438
(in which the court held that naggrisved parties bear the burden
of demonstrating to the court that challenged agency action merits
reversal.") Sas als W, 857 r.24 796, 800
(D.C. Cir. 1988), gert, denied 450 U.S. 1098 (1989); Mazaleski V.,
Trausdell, 562 r.2¢ 701, 717 n.38 (D.C. Cir. 1977); Mclsod Y.
I.N.S., 802 P.2d 89, 95 (3¢ Cir. 1986). The ITOC II standard is,
hovevar, the lav of this circuit regarding Section 350€ and the
court is bound to follow that law.

It is important to note that the court doss not pass on the
issus of vhather the 25 percent ainimux limit on toreign cargo 41.
a good or bad rule, or vhether it furthers and serves the purposs
and poliecies of the Act or not. It could be that given the nature
of the shipping industry, the impracticality of judging such issues
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on a case Dy case basis and the nesd for a clear-cut rule that
Marad’s rule is thcv best available. In practice, MarAd’s 25
psrcent rule may in fact be the best app:oamuop of the level at
vhich tha domestic cargo on board a CDS=-built vessel 1 incidental
to the foreign cargo on board and thus CDS-built vessels carrying
less than this amount of torolgn' cargo axe lixely to be engaged in
shas voyages in foreign trade whereas CDS-built vesssls carrying
over this amount are truly engaging in hona £ids voyages in foreign
trade. The point is that the court is unable to dstermine from the
Adninistrative Record whether this rule im fact furthers the
underlying policy of the Act.

3ince the court must resand this case back to the agency thers
s no neead for the court to address at this time the issuss of
vhether the MarAd’s itinerary restriction alsc furthers the policy
of the Act or whether transshipped cargv should be considersd as
domestic or foreign cargo for the purposes of the Fourth Exception.
It nmay be advisable, hovevar, for MarAd to consider these issues
when reconsidering this zule. Both issues should be addressed in
terms of how they bear on the question of vhether the domestic
cargo on board a CDS-built vessel is incidental to the feoreign
cargo carried. It appears that transshipped e-uqo should Dde
treated aa !ousti.c cargo because for the purposss of the
individual voyage in question this cargo is serely being shipped
either from a United States port to Puerto Rico or vice versa.

PRMSA clains that XarAd’s June 6 Opinion, with regard to the
issues of the need for a statutory interpretation, XNarAd’‘s
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autherity to astablish cargo-mix guidelines and the itinerary issue
violated the APA’s notice and hearing requireaents. PRMSA asserts,
in essence, that the Juns ¢ Opinion was s rulemaxing and that it
did not receive adequate notice and opportunity tc; cozment prior
to itg premulgation.

The APA requires agencies to provide adequate notice of its
proposed rulemaking to allov “interested parties a reasonsble
opportunity to participate in the rulemaking procedure.® [lorida
Pawer & Light Co. v, United States, 846 F.2d 763, 771 (D.C. €ir.
1988), gert, denisd 490 U.S. 1045 (1989) (citing S5 U.S.C. § 5353
(1982)). Such notice amust provide both adequate time for comments
and rationale for the rule to sallov interested parties the
opportunity to comaent meaningfully. Id. (cites omitted).

MarAd satisfied these requirements prior to issuing its rule
in this case. Before issuing its June 6 Opinion, MarAd invited
interested parties to cozmant on the preliminary determination that
it nmade in its May 16 letter. A.R. 1492-93. PFurthermore, between
the tipe that MarAa issued its June ¢ opinion and its Final
Statutory Intuputation. PRMSA has had asple opportunity to submit
{ts corments on these issues. MarAd gave notice and has zeceived
compants from interested parties on at least two cccasions: arter
MarAd published its June 6 Opinion it gave notice inviting comments
regarding the acceptable level of domestic carrisges, A.R. 1266~
67, and in its Interie Statutory Opinion Marid requested that
interested partiss subait their coxments regarding the interin
interpretation. Id. st 775. This notice provided both adegquate
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time for comments as wsll as MarAd’s rationals for its rule.
Accordingly, PRMSA’s claiz on this issue shall be denied.

Lastly, Sea-Barge asserts that MarAd has failed to enfozce the
June 6 Opinion or its subsequant interpratations of Section 506
and that this failure has alloved CDS-built vessels to engage in
T Wvirtually unfettered” domestic trade. Points and Authoritiss in
Support of Motion for Summary Judgment of Sea-Bargs, 30, Sea-
Barge states that the court should retain jurisdiction over this
case and require MarAd to submit te ths cewrt, within thirty days
of the court’s order, its plan for enforcing coapliance with the
court’s ruling. Jd, at 32.

As the government properly points out, the court cannet
Tequire MarAd to enforce its interpretations of Section 306. The
APA precludes judicial review of agency actions that are committed
to the agency’s disoretion by lav., 3 U.8.C. § 706(a)(3) (1988).
The United States Supreze Court, in Heckler v, Chaney, 470 U.S.
821, 831 (1984), held that judicial reviewv is not available for an
agoncy’s refusal to take enforcement steps. The court stated that
"an agency’s decisien not to prosscute or enforce . . . is a
decision generally committed to an agency’s absolute discretion.
Xd. (citing United States v. Batchelder, 442 U.8. 11¢, 133-2¢
(1979); Enited States v. Nixon, ¢18 U.S. €83, 693 (1974); ¥aca v.
Bipes, 386 U.S8. 171, 182 (1967); Confiscation Camas., 7 Wall 484
(1869)).

The Court recognized that an agency’s decision not to enforce
is only presumptively unreviewable, and that this presumption "may
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be rebutted wvhere the substantive statute has provided guidelines
for the agency to follov in exercising its enfercement pevers.”
Heckler, 470 U.S. at 832-33 (footnots omittad). The Court noted
that Congress may limit or regulate an agency’s authority to
axercise its enforcement pover. Id, at $83.

In the pressnt cass, 5ea-3arge does not point to, and the
court cannot find, any language in the Act which limits MarAd’e
enforcenant autherity regarding Section 506. Accordingly, MarAd’s
enforcement authority regarding Ssction 506 was left by Congress
to MarAd’s discretion. As a result, MarAd’s decisions to enforce
this gection ar'o not reviewable by this court.

A separate order shall issue this date.

. forducll

United 'sntn District Judge
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